## THE IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE AND LAND USE ON THE ECOSYSTEM STRUCTURE AND SERVICES OF LAKE BEYŞEHİR

## A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF NATURAL AND APPLIED SCIENCES OF MIDDLE EAST TECHNICAL UNIVERSITY

BY

## TUBA BUCAK

## IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN BIOLOGY

MARCH 2017

Approval of the thesis:

# THE IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE AND LAND USE ON THE ECOSYSTEM STRUCTURE AND SERVICES OF LAKE BEYŞEHİR

submitted by **TUBA BUCAK** in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of **Doctor of Philosophy in Biology Department, Middle East Technical University** by,

Prof. Dr. Gülbin Dural Ünver Dean, Graduate School of <b>Natural and Applied Sciences</b>	
Prof. Dr. Orhan Adalı Head of Department, <b>Biology</b>	
Prof. Dr. Meryem Beklioğlu Supervisor, <b>Biology Dept., METU</b>	
Dr. Dennis Trolle Co-Supervisor, <b>Bioscience Dept., Aarhus University</b>	
Examining Committee Members:	
Prof. Dr. Hasan Nüzhet Dalfes Eurasia Institute of Earth Sciences İstanbul Technical University	
Prof. Dr. Meryem Beklioğlu Biology Department, METU	
Assoc. Prof. Dr. Elçin Kentel Civil Engineering Department, METU	
Assist. Prof. Dr. Ayşegül Birand Biology Department, METU	
Assoc. Prof. Dr. Nusret Karakaya Environmental Engineering Department, Abant İzzet Baysal University	<b>Date:</b> 24.03.2017
	Date: 24.03.2017

I hereby declare that all information in this document has been obtained and presented in accordance with academic rules and ethical conduct. I also declare that, as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced all material and results that are not original to this work.

Name, Last Name: Tuba Bucak

Signature:

## ABSTRACT

## THE IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE AND LAND USE ON THE ECOSYSTEM STRUCTURE AND SERVICES OF LAKE BEYŞEHİR

Bucak, Tuba Ph.D., Department of Biology Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Meryem Beklioğlu Co-Supervisor: Dr. Dennis Trolle

March 2017, 199 pages

In this thesis, the main aim was to predict the impacts of climatic and land use changes on the ecosystem structure of Lake Beyşehir with the perspective of ecosystem services. Modeling results revealed the sensitivity of ecological and hydrological dynamics of Lake Beyşehir to climatic changes. Climate change scenarios led to reductions in total inflow rates and water levels, and the results showed that significant reductions in water abstraction are needed to maintain the lake in the future. The outcomes of the current study also indicated an important role of projected land use change on nutrient loading from the catchment, though with minor effects on surface runoff. Although lake models differed in their predictions for future nutrient concentrations and Chlorophyll-*a*, they both indicated a significant increase in cyanobacteria biomass in the future which may result in degradation of the lake water quality.

Analysis of long-term ecosystem services revealed that the lakes' services varied through time with a declining trend in provisional services (e.g., water level,

fisheries), however, increased climate regulation services were recorded throughout the century. The water level was found to be important in affecting supporting services of the lake (e.g., biodiversity). Future projections also indicated that irrigation water service of the lake may decrease in the future considering climate change projections. Furthermore, increased cyanobacteria contribution may also affect the drinking water quality of the lake and may limit the drinking water use for certain periods with cyanobacteria bloom.

All in all, the results highlighted that warmer and drier climate may decrease water availability and trigger cyanobacteria bloom that may lead to loss of ecosystem values and services of Lake Beyşehir if necessary adaptation measures are not undertaken.

Keywords: Water level, lake modeling, SWAT, GLM-AED, PCLake

## İKLİM DEĞİŞİKLİĞİ VE ARAZİ KULLANIMININ BEYŞEHİR GÖLÜ EKOSİSTEM YAPISI VE HİZMETLERİ ÜZERİNDEKİ ETKİLERİ

Bucak, Tuba

Doktora, Biyoloji Bölümü Tez Yöneticisi: Prof. Dr. Meryem Beklioğlu Ortak Tez Yöneticisi: Dr. Dennis Trolle

Mart 2017, 199 sayfa

Bu tez çalışmasının ana amacı, iklim değişikliği ve arazi kullanımının Beyşehir Gölü ekosistem yapısında meydana getirebileceği değişiklikleri, ekosistem servisleri perspektifiyle değerlendirip, tahminlemektir. Modelleme sonuçları, Beyşehir Gölü'nün ekolojik ve hidrolojik dinamiklerinin iklim değişikliğine karşı hassas olabileceğini ortaya koymuştur. İklim değişikliği senaryoları, havzadaki toplam akışta ve göl su seviyelerinde düşüşe sebep olmuş; ve gelecekte gölün korunması için su çekiminin önemli miktarda azaltılması gerektiğini göstermiştir. Mevcut araştırmanın sonuçları, aynı zamanda, arazi kullanımındaki değişimin havzadaki toplam yüzey akışındaki etkilerinin az olmasına karşın, besin tuzu yüklemesinde önemli bir etkisi olduğunu göstermiştir. Göl modelleri gelecek besin tuzu derişimleri ve Klorofil *a*'ya ilişkin tahminlerinde farklılık gösterse de, gelecekte göl suyu kalitesinin bozulmasına neden olabilecek siyanobakter oranında önemli bir artış olduğunu göstermişlerdir. Uzun dönemli ekosistem hizmetlerinin analizi, göl hizmetlerinin doğrudan hizmetlerde (örneğin sulama suyu sağlama, balıkçılık) son yıllarda azalan bir eğilim gösterdiğini; bununla birlikte, iklim düzenleme hizmetlerinde (karbon tutma hizmeti) artış olduğunu ortaya koymuştur. Aynı zamanda göl su seviyesinin destek hizmetlerini (biyoçeşitlilik) etkilediği tespit edilmiştir. Senaryo sonuçları ise, iklim değişikliği projeksiyonlarını göz önüne alındığında, göle ait sulama suyu hizmetinin gelecekte azalabileceğini göstermiştir. Ayrıca, artan siyanobakterlerin gölün içme suyu kalitesini de etkileyebileceği ve belli periyotlarda gölün içme suyu kullanımının sınırlanabilme ihtimali ortaya konmuştur.

Bütün sonuçlar değerlendirildiğinde, daha sıcak ve kurak iklimin, su miktarını azaltabileceği ve siyanobakter aşırı büyümesine yol açabileceği gösterilmiştir. Adaptasyon önlemleri alınmadığı takdirde, bu durum Beyşehir Gölü ekosistemi değer ve hizmetlerinin kaybına yol açabilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Su seviyesi, göl modellemesi, SWAT, PCLake, GLM-AED

Oğuz'a

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I want to thank my supervisor Prof. Dr. Meryem Beklioğlu for her neverending support, guidance, and encouragement throughout my graduate years. I am also thankful to her for providing the chance to work on several international projects with great scientists all over the world; enabling to improve my skills in several different areas. I want to thank my co-supervisor Dr. Dennis Trolle for sharing his knowledge and experience on modeling, and his positive attitude. I also want to thank Prof. Dr. Erik Jeppesen, for taking his valuable time on our research and for inspiring discussions. I would like to express my appreciation to Prof. Dr. Nüzhet Dalfes for his supports and encouragements during my academic survey; and thesis examining committee (Assist. Prof. Ayşegül Birand, Assoc. Prof. Elçin Kentel and Assoc. Prof. Dr. Nusret Karakaya) for constructive comments.

I am very fortunate to have spent the last 8 years of my life working with wonderful people. Any appreciation words would not be enough to express my feelings to all the former and current members of Lab204, all of whom have their own unique personality, but at the same time have all the characteristics making the team work easier. First of all, I would like to thank Nihan Tavşanoğlu and İdil Çakıroğlu for sharing all their experiences and knowledge with me from the first day I came to the Lab, without any hierarchy and, always being there whenever I need. Special thanks to my lab friends Gizem Bezirci, Zeynep Ersoy, Nur Filiz Şeyda Erdoğan, and Duygu Tolunay for their precious friendship and all the good memories that we shared together. Life is much better with friends like you! I also want to thank Arda Özen, Ali Serhan Çağan, Esra Kuzyaka, Peren Tuzkaya, Ece Saraoğlu, Jan Coppens, Deniz Önal, Thomas Boll Kristensen, Uğur Işkın, Saygın Sual, Mert Elverici, Banu Akkaş, Jennifer Kalvenas for their friendship. Special thanks to Eti Levi, my former room-mate, lab-mate, Capoeira ecurie, wedding witness, academic editor and best of best friends. I am so lucky to have a friend like you.

I also want to thank *The Fellowship of DMU*: Fen, Emmanuelle, Lan, Korhan, Joachim, Rosemberg, Hai-jun, Annette, and Femke for their friendship and warm-welcoming me in rainy Silkeborg summer.

I want to express my gratitude for Adnan Başaran (DSİ) for his great help getting hydrological data, and Mustafa Yerlikaya and Nurettin Karşıyaka for providing logistic support during lake sampling. Special thanks to Üzeyir Özkan and his lovely family for welcoming us in Beyşehir in harsh field conditions.

I would like to thank Anne Mette Poulsen, Danielle Houle Bucak and Esin Koç for linguistic help.

I also want to thank all former and current members of Ankara Çoksesli Korosu and our conductor Nilgün Tuzkaya for sharing the music together.

I would like to thank my family for their never-ending love and support. I would also like to thank my brother, Serhat Selçuk Bucak, for academic advices and supports from the other side of the world.

Special thanks to my husband, Oğuz: I can not imagine a life without your presence. I still remember the days that we were fifteen, hanging around İzmit... Thanks for always being there for me and sharing the life together.

I also want to thank Turkish Scientific and Technological Council (TÜBİTAK) for supporting me during my graduate study through TÜBİTAK 2211 fellowship. This study was also funded by 7<sup>th</sup> EU Framework Programme, Theme 6 (Environment including Climate Change) projects: Adaptive Strategies to Mitigate the Impacts of Climate Change on European Freshwater Ecosystems (REFRESH, Contract No.: 244121) and Managing Aquatic Ecosystems and Water Resources Under Multiple Stress (MARS, Contract No.: 603378).

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ABSTRACT	V
ÖZ	vii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	X
TABLE OF CONTENTS	xii
LIST OF TABLES	xv
LIST OF FIGURES	xviii

## CHAPTERS

1	INTR	ODUCTION	1
	1.1	Land and water use	3
	1.2	Climate change and lakes	5
	1.3	Hydrology	7
	1.4	Eutrophication	8
	1.5	Modeling approach	9
	1.5.1	SWAT	. 10
	1.5.2	PCLake	.12
	1.5.3	General lake model (GLM)	.14
	1.6	Objectives	.17
2	DETA	AILED STUDY SITE DESCRIPTION	. 19
	2.1	General characteristics of Lake Beyşehir	. 19
	2.2	Materials and methods	. 22
	2.2.1	Water sampling	. 22
	2.2.2	Macrophyte and fish sampling	.24
	2.2.3	Laboratory analyses	.25
	2.2.4	Data treatment and statistical analysis	.26
	2.3	Ecological structure of the lake	.28

	2.3.1	General physicochemical characteristics of the lake	28
	2.3.2	Plankton	29
	2.3.3	Macrophyte	32
	2.3.4	Fish	. 33
3	FUTU	JRE WATER AVAILABILITY OF THE LARGEST FRESHWATE	ER
ME	DITER	RANEAN LAKE IS AT GREAT RISK AS EVIDENCED FROM	27
211V		IONS WITH THE SWAT MODEL	31
3	5.1	Introduction	31
3	3.2	Material and methods	40
	3.2.1	Study site	40
	3.2.2	Modeling	42
	3.2.3	Scenarios	51
3	3.3	Results	54
	3.3.1	Performance of the models	54
	3.3.2	Effects of the climate change and land use scenarios on water	
	a	vailability	57
	3.3.3	Effects of the climate change and land use scenarios on water	
	16	evel	62
	3.3.4	Predicting the maximum outflow for sustainable water	$\mathcal{C}^{2}$
	n	nanagement	. 63
3	3.4	Discussion	64
3	3.5	Conclusions	70
4 ON	MOD ECOS	ELING THE EFFECTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE AND LAND US YSTEM STRUCTURE OF LAKE BEYŞEHİR	E 73
4	4.1	Introduction	73
4	4.2	Materials and methods	.76
	4.2.1	Model implementation	. 76
	4.2.2	Scenarios and storylines	. 84
	4.2.3	Statistical analysis	. 87
4	4.3	Results	. 87
	4.3.1	Performance of the models	. 87

	4.3.2	Changes in hydraulic and nutrient loads to the lake9	2
	4.3.3 e	Effects of the climate change and land use scenarios on lake cosystem9	6
	4.4	Discussion	5
5	LON	G-TERM ECOSYSTEM SERVICES OF LAKE BEYŞEHİR FROM	
P	AST TO '	THE FUTURE11	5
	5.1	Introduction	5
	5.2	Materials and methods11	9
	5.2.1	Long-term ecosystem services assessment12	0
	5.2.2	Future ecosystem services12	3
	5.3	Results	5
	5.3.1	Long-term ecosystem services assessment12	5
	5.3.2	Future ecosystem services13	4
	5.4	Discussion	6
6	CON	CLUSIONS14	5
R	EFEREN	CES	9
A	PPENDI	CES	
	APPE	NDIX A	7
	APPE	NDIX B	1
	APPF	INDIX C 18	9
	ΔΡΡΕ	NDIX D 19	1
		NDIX F 10	5
C		ачыл Е	ט ד
U	UKKICU	LUNI VIIAE	1

## LIST OF TABLES

## TABLES

Table 1.1 Main pressures on freshwater ecosystems (taken from Grizzetti et al., 2015).
Table 1.2 Global mean surface temperature change and global mean sea level risefor 2046-2065 and 2081-2100 compared to 1961-1990 period for fourdifferent RCPs (taken from IPCC, 2013)
Table 2.1 Chemical and physical variables at six stations sampled in September2010. Locations of the stations are given in Figure 2.123
Table 2.2 Paired t-test results for the difference between two stations sampledthroughout the monitoring period (2010-2012). Locations of the stations aregiven in Figure 2.1. df: Degrees of freedom
Table 2.3 Summary statistics of lake and climatic variables, which were also used as predictor variables in RDA analysis. Nd indicates the values below the detection threshold of the methods.       28
Table 2.4 Ranges of Shannon-Wiener diversity and richness for phytoplankton,zooplankton, macrophyte, and fish, calculated for each sampling event. Sincemacrophyte and fish samplings were performed annually (2 sampling events),no median values were available.30
Table 2.5 Fish species recorded in Lake Beyşehir in September 2010 and 2011. *indicates the fish species that are endemic for Turkey.34
Table 3.1 Daily and monthly performance statistics for the main inflows. Calibration period = 2002-2011; validation period = 1995-2001. Mean values for the simulated and observed periods are in $m^3 s^{-1}$
<ul><li>Table 3.2 Catchment water balance for baseline and future periods. Values are rounded to the nearest integer. PCP: Precipitation, ET: Evapotranspiration, PET: Potential Evapotranspiration, 4.5: RCP 4.5 scenario, 8.5: RCP 8.5 scenarios. Units of the variables are in mm.</li></ul>
Table 3.3 Confidence (%) that the precipitation, PET and runoff differed betweenfuture scenarios and baseline period. Confidence values larger than 67% aremarked in bold.61

Table 4.1 Fitted parameter set of the calibrated SWAT-model for Lake Beyşehir         catchment
Table 4.2 Forcing data used to set-up the models. Black text: data utilized for both models, purple text: only for GLM-AED, blue text: only for PCLake
Table 4.3 Fitted parameter set of the calibrated GLM-AED model
Table 4.4 Fitted parameter set of the calibrated PCLake model. Diatoms: Bacilliarophyta, Bluegreens: Cyanobacteria, Greens:Chlorophyta, N: Nitrogen, P: Phosphorus, DW: Dry weight, T: Temperature, OM:Organic matter
Table 4.5 Precipitation change (%) in the climate change scenarios compared to baseline (reference) period (2006-2015)
Table 4.6 Temperature change (°C) in the climate change scenarios compared to baseline (reference) period (2006-2015)
Table 4.7 Calibration statistics of SWAT outputs for SRP and Nitrate loadings. Q1, Q2, Q3, Q4, Q5, and Q6 are the coding for the inflows. Detailed explanation and location of the inflows are given in Chapter 3
Table 4.8 Calibration statistics for Temperature, Oxygen, Chl- <i>a</i> , SRP, NH <sub>4</sub> and NO <sub>3</sub> for GLM-AED and PCLake models. R <sup>2</sup> : Coefficient of determination, RMSD: Root mean square deviation
Table 4.9 Average percent changes in total flow generated from SWAT model from 5 different GCMs with 2 RCPs and three land use scenarios. Maximum and minimum relative changes for five different climate change scenarios were presented for the 2030s and 2060s. Current: No land use change. Relative changes were rounded to the nearest integer
Table 4.10 Average percent changes for nitrate loading generated from SWAT model from 5 different climate models with 2 RCPs and three land use scenarios. Maximum and minimum relative changes for five different climate change scenarios were presented for the 2030s and 2060s. Current: No land use change. Relative changes were rounded to the nearest integer
Table 4.11 Average percent changes for SRP loading generated from SWAT model from 5 different climate models with 2 RCPs and 3 land use scenarios. Maximum and minimum relative changes for five different climate change scenarios were presented for the 2030s and 2060s.Current: No land use change. Relative changes were rounded to the nearest integer

Table 4.12 Future water level predictions derived from GLM-AED model for the2030s and 2060s period. Average water levels that were higher than thebaseline water level are marked as bold.98
Table 4.13 Number of days exceeding the low risk WHO limits (10 mg m <sup>-3</sup> cyanobacterial Chl- <i>a</i> ) according to future land use and climate scenarios of 2060s period. The scenario outputs that did not exceed WHO limits are not shown in the table
Table 5.1 Ecosystem services of freshwater bodies
Table 5.2 Paleolimnological proxies and data retrieved for quantifying theecosystem services. The table is modified from Xu et al., (2017)
Table 5.3 Ecological risk ( <i>ER</i> ) thresholds for individual heavy metal and aggregated risk factor ( <i>RI</i> ) derived from the sum of the 6 individual <i>ER</i> (Hakanson, 1980)
Table 5.4 Diatom, Cladoceran and Macrophyte richness and diversity in the littoral core of Lake Beyşehir. Lower indicates water level periods which were less than minimum water management threshold, while higher indicates the opposite

## LIST OF FIGURES

## FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Phosphorus cycle in SWAT model (taken from Neitsch et al., 2011).12
Figure 1.2 Nitrogen cycle in SWAT model (taken from Neitsch et al., 2011)12
Figure 1.3 Model structure of PCLake. Solid lines represent mass fluxes; dashed lines represents interactions (taken from Jeuken and Janssen, 2014)
Figure 1.4 Overview of the GLM model (Hipsey <i>et al.</i> , 2014). Blue text indicates input information required for setting up the model, while black text indicates key processes simulated
Figure 1.5 Overview of the Aquatic EcoDynamics Library (AED) conceptual model (Hipsey <i>et al.</i> , 2013) for nutrient pathways and organisms. Text in black box indicates the simulated variables and gray text indicates the simulated processes
Figure 2.1 Location of the Lake Beyşehir and its catchment. Black stars (1, 2) indicate in-lake sampling stations those were sampled throughout the sampling period of 2010-2012. White stars (3-6) are the additional sampling points that were sampled in September 2010 to test the variation in physico-chemical features on the horizontal plain of the lake. Gray circle indicates the location of Beyşehir meteorology station
Figure 2.2 Changes in total annual precipitation and the annual average temperature during 1960-2011 recorded in Beyşehir meteorological station. (Data source: Turkish State Meteorological Service, www.mgm.gov.tr)22
Figure 2.3 Sampling regions in Lake Beyşehir, for the fish surveys. Red curved lines indicate fish sampling areas for each region
Figure 2.4 Temperature (°C) profile of Lake Beyşehir during the monitoring period of 2010-2012
Figure 2.5 Relative abundances of phytoplankton groups during the 2010-2012 sampling period. Phytoplankton sample was not available for December 2010

Figure 2.6 RDA results for phytoplankton composition. Orange triangles: autumn, blue diamonds: winter, green squares: spring, red circles: summer. Pcp: Precipitation, Tmp: Temperature
Figure 2.7 Macrophyte coverage of the Lake Beyşehir for a) 2010 and, b) 2011 32
Figure 2.8 Conditional inference trees for macrophyte coverage. <i>y</i> indicates mean coverage
Figure 2.9 Relative abundances of the fish in Lake Beyşehir in September 2010 and 2011. Carassius includes both <i>Carassius carassius</i> and <i>Carassius sp.</i> , Squalius includes <i>Squalis anatolicus</i> , <i>Squalis lepidus</i> , and <i>Squalis cephalus</i> . 35
Figure 3.1 Location of the study site and GIS layers used in the SWAT model. (a) Location of the study site; (b) digital elevation map of the Beyşehir catchment. Brown borders show the sub-catchment boundaries. Numbers indicate the inflows (local names of inflows are: Q1: Üstünler, Q2: Soğuksu, Q3: Hizar, Q4: Çeltek, Q5: Tolca-Ozan, Q6: Sarısu) used in the calibration, the black circle shows the outflow, green symbol indicates the meteorology station; (c) distribution of land use categories; (d) soil map
Figure 3.2 Calibration and validation results. Daily simulated (gray, solid lines) and observed (black, dashed lines) flows after calibration of the SWAT model. Q1: Üstünler, Q2: Soğuksu, Q3:Hizar, Q4: Çeltek, Q5: Tolca-Ozan, Q6: Sarısu. X axis indicates dates
Figure 3.3 Observed and modeled water level changes in the ε-SVR model. Data from 1975 to 1984 were used for the training period and 1985-1990 data were used for the validation period. Solid line indicates modeled water level change, dashed lines indicate observed
Figure 3.4 Changes in total flow compared with the baseline simulation for 2012-2040, 2041-2070 and 2071-2099 for the MPI and HadGEM climate change models and the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios
<ul> <li>Figure 3.5 The changes in water level in Lake Beyşehir under different climate and land use scenarios during the simulation period for a) HadGEM model, RCP 4.5 scenario, b) HadGEM model, RCP 8.5 scenario, c) MPI model, RCP 4.5 scenario, d) MPI model, RCP 8.5 scena</li></ul>
Figure 3.6 Monthly calculated outflow volumes and water level changes for a)

HadGEM model, RCP 4.5 scenario, b) HadGEM model, RCP 8.5 scenario, c)

MPI model, RCP 4.5 scenario, d) MPI model, RCP 8.5 scenario. Gray lines indicate the outflow and black lines indicate	s . 64
Figure 4.1 Modeling framework used in this study. GCM: General Circulation Model, RCP: Representative Concentrations Pathways, TP: Total Phosphorus, TN: Total Nitrogen, GLM-AED: General Lake Model coupled to Aquatic EcoDynamics Library.	d .77
Figure 4.2 Comparison of observed and modeled (GLM-AED) water temperature for the whole water column during the period of April 2010-March 2012	ires . 89
Figure 4.3 Comparison of observed and modeled (GLM-AED) dissolved oxyge concentration profiles for the whole water column during the period of Apr 2010-March 2012.	n ril . 90
Figure 4.4 Calibration results of the lake models together with the observed value for a)NO <sub>3</sub> , b)NH <sub>4</sub> , c) SRP, d) Chl- <i>a</i> , e) Cyanobacteria. Red lines show the GLM-AED outputs, while blue lines show the PCLake outputs, and the circles indicate observed values.	ues .91
Figure 4.5 Relative changes in the average a) inflow rate, b) SRP load and c) No load compared to change in precipitation and temperature.	O3 .95
Figure 4.6 Correlation matrix for meteorological variables (precipitation and temperature) with SWAT outputs of flow, NO <sub>3</sub> load, and SRP load. Size an color of the circles and the numbers indicate the strength and direction of the correlation.	nd he . 96
Figure 4.7 Future water levels for all climate change and land use scenarios for the 2030s, b) the 2060s. Black lines indicate baseline water level; light gree areas indicate the band of all scenario results.	a) en . 97
Figure 4.8 Future outputs of lake models for lake a-b) TP and c-d) TN. Left pan indicate the results of GLM-AED model; right panels indicate the results of PCLake model. RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5: All GCMs without land use change for RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 snenarios, respectively. RCP45_C: RCP 4.5 with Consensus World Scenario; RCP 85_F: RCP 8.5 with Fragmented World Scenario; RCP85_T: RCP 8.5 with Techno World Scenario. Each boxplot was generated using averages of each GCM results	nels f 1
Figure 4.9 Correlation matrix for temperature, flow, NO <sub>3</sub> load, SRP load, Chl- <i>a</i> Cyanobacteria, lake TP and lake TN for a) GLM-AED model, b) PCLake	l,

<ul> <li>Figure 4.10 Predicted a-b) Chl-a concentrations and, c-d) Cyanobacteria biomass for future scenarios. Left panel represents the outputs of GLM-AED model, right panel represent the outputs of PCLake model. RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5: All GCMs without land use change for RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 snenarios, respectively. RCP45_C: RCP 4.5 with Consensus World Scenario; RCP 85_F: RCP 8.5 with Fragmented World Scenario; RCP85_T: RCP 8.5 with Techno World Scenario. Each boxplot was generated using averages of each GCM results.</li> </ul>
Figure 4.11 Conditional inference trees for Cyanobacteria biomass for a) GLM- AED model, b) PCLake model. Temperature: Relative change to baseline, PO <sub>4</sub> load and flow: % changes compared to baseline, TP_pc: Lake TP concentrations according to PCLake model
Figure 5.1 Summary diagram of Lake Beyşehir (A) littoral and (B) pelagic cores with biological, geochemical and physical variables. Light grey shading and dark grey shading indicate low and high water periods, respectively. Species names in bold indicate the pelagic environment. Only most dominant sub- fossil cladoceran and diatom species are demonstrated in the graph (taken from Levi et al. 2016)
Figure 5.2 Provisioning service indicators of Lake Beyşehir a) Water level, b) Water abstraction, c) Fish catch. Solid blue lines indicate curve fitting with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting
Figure 5.3 R <sup>2</sup> values of different linear model subsets, determining water level change. The black boxes indicate a strong relationship, while gray boxes indicate a weak relationship. PCP: Precipitation, INF: Inflow, OUT: Water abstraction from the lake, EVP: Evaporation. Each row in the graph indicates different subsets of models. For example, the first row at the bottom shows that including only evaporation in the model explains 2% of the variation in water level, while the first row at the top shows full model, which including all variables, explained the 76% of the variation in water level together 127
Figure 5.4 Water level and water abstraction for the period of 1950-2011. Gray shaded areas indicate the periods with significant water drops coincided with increased water abstraction. Threshold: Minimum water level that was determined by General Directorate for Protection of Natural Assets
Figure 5.5 Supporting services indicators of Lake Beyşehir a-b) Total organic

carbon for pelagic (left) and littoral (right), c) Shannon-Wiener index, d)

Richness for Cladocera, Diatoms, and Macrophytes. Solid lines indicate curve-fitted with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting
Figure 5.6 Relative distribution of benthic and planktonic species in the sediment a) Diatoms, b) Cladocera
Figure 5.7 Water level relationship with Shannon-Wiener Diversity of a) Cladocera, b) Macrophyte
Figure 5.8 Regulatory service indicators of Lake Beyşehir. a-b) Organic carbon burial calculated for pelagic and littoral cores, c-d) ecological risk factor calculated for pelagic and littoral cores. Solid blue lines indicate curve fitting with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting
Figure 5.9 Ecological risk factors for heavy metals calculated from sediment. Left panels for pelagic, right panels for the littoral core. ER: Ecological risk. Cd: Cadmium, Pb: Lead, Ni: Nickel, As: Arsenic, Cu: Copper, Zn: Zinc. Solid red lines indicate curve fitting with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting
Figure 5.10 Reconstructed TP concentrations inferred from Diatom. The solid blue line shows curve fitted with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting
<ul> <li>Figure 5.11 Future irrigation service of Lake Beyşehir regarding climate change scenarios. a) Annual water abstraction (irrigation service) should be allowed to sustain lake levels in the future considering climate change scenarios.</li> <li>Current average indicates the average annual water abstraction within the period of 1960-2012. b) Percent change in irrigation water service compared to period 1960-2012.</li> </ul>
Figure 5.12 Number of days exceeding the low risk WHO limits (10 mg m <sup>-3</sup> cyanobacterial Chl- <i>a</i> ) according to future land use and climate scenarios of 2060s period. These outputs were extracted from PCLake results given in Chapter 4. The scenario outputs that did not exceed WHO limits are not shown in the figure

### **CHAPTER 1**

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Freshwaters have a vital role for all living organisms (Bailey et al., 2004; Naiman et al., 1995) and they provide numerous ecosystem services (Janssen et al., 2015), which are defined as direct or indirect benefits that people obtain from ecosystems (Millenium Ecosystem Assessment, 2005). These services include provisional services like providing water for drinking, irrigation, hydropower and industrial purposes; and providing food products (e.g fish, rice, etc.). Freshwaters also have important regulatory and supporting services which include water purification, flood protection, climate regulation and providing habitats for organisms. They are also valued for cultural values, supplying recreational, aesthetic, educational services (Grizzetti et al., 2015).

Freshwaters cover very small part (0.01%) of the world water resources (Dudgeon et al., 2006; Wetzel, 2001). However, they are exposed to the heavy stress related to anthropogenic activities (Table 1.1), such as extensive usage of freshwater for agriculture, industry; nutrient enrichment through agriculture, untreated sewage effluent discharges, hydro-morphological alterations, and invasive species introductions, which deteriorate ecosystem integrity and functioning of freshwaters (Moss, 2010a). Thus, they are one of the most degraded ecosystems in the world (Dudgeon et al., 2006; WWF Living planet 2016).

Water quantity	Water quality
Hydrological alterations	Diffuse and nutrient pollution
Dams	Nutrients
Water abstractions	Chemicals
Groundwater abstractions	Metals
Climate pattern	Pathogens
Change in runoff	Litter
	Salinization, sediments, turbidity
	Brownification
Habitat	<b>Biological communities</b>
Hydromorphological alterations	Alien species
Channel bed degradation	Overfishing
Physical alterations of channels	
Dams	

**Table 1.1** Main pressures on freshwater ecosystems (taken from Grizzetti et al.,2015).

Shallow lakes constitute most of the world's lakes in numbers (Moss, 2010b; Williamson et al., 2009) and they are characterized by fully mixed water column (Moss, 2010a). They are also defined by large littoral zones with dense submerged macrophyte beds due to higher light penetration, and they serve as complex habitats for organisms through their littoral zones, and benthic-pelagic coupling (Scheffer, 1998) enabling increased productivity (Jeppesen, 1998). Notwithstanding the higher complexity and productivity of shallow lakes, they are more sensitive to external disturbances than deep lakes due to noticeable impacts of prevailing meteorological events, higher resuspension in the water column and their lower ratio of surface:volume (Dokulil, 2014; Coops et al., 2003).

Shallow lakes can be found in two alternative stable states: an oligotrophic macrophyte dominated clear-water state or a eutrophic phytoplankton dominated turbid-water state (Scheffer et al., 1993). While enhanced water clarity triggers macrophyte growth through enabling higher light penetration, submerged macrophytes stimulate the variety of mechanisms further enhancing water clarity.

Hence, there is a synergistic interaction between macrophytes and water clarity. Macrophytes can reduce resuspension by stabilizing the sediment through their roots (Barko and James, 1998; James and Barko, 1990). They also serve as complex habitat for many organisms, such as fish, bird and, macroinvertebrate (Meerhoff, 2006; Meerhoff et al., 2007b). Most fish use dense plant beds for spawning and as a refuge. Macrophytes can also act as a refuge for zooplankton against planktivorous fish predation (Meerhoff et al., 2007b). Though there are many factors affecting the transition between these two stable states, climate drivers and nutrient loading are the most prominent ones (Mooij et al., 2009). An increase in nutrient loading and temperature may favor phytoplankton growth and cause a shift to turbid water state that is characterized by high primary productivity, low water clarity and low ecological value (Carpenter et al., 1999).

## 1.1 Land and water use

Humankind has always had a tendency to change the environment since prehistoric times; by hunting, farming, irrigation, and construction (Goldewijk et al., 2011). However, the intensity of manipulating environment has been increasing since the beginning of 20<sup>th</sup> century, and this increase resulted in severe environmental crisis due to higher CO<sub>2</sub> concentration in the atmosphere, accelerating global climate change (Houghton et al., 2012). One of the main anthropogenic impacts on the Earth is "land use," and it is defined as of human activities, arrangements on land, and modification of natural systems (FAO/UNEP, 1999).

Land use has direct/indirect environmental effects since it influences water, nutrient, and energy budgets (Liu et al., 2014; Mao and Cherkauer, 2009). With the substantial changes in land use from the beginning of the  $21^{st}$  century, a prominent increase in surface runoff has been observed worldwide (Piao et al., 2007). It has also been reported that 35% of the observed increase in atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> has been caused by land use change (Houghton, 2003). Following a 12% increase in the world cropland areas since green revolution for the last 45 years, there has been a

700% increase in the amount of fertilizers used in agriculture (Tilman et al., 2001), and 70% increase in irrigated croplands (Rosegrant et al., 2002). Additionally, augmented water abstraction for agriculture is one of the major threats to the freshwater ecosystems, making them highly vulnerable to the effects of climate change (Erol and Randhir, 2012). Agricultural water use stands for 85% of the global consumptive water use followed by drinking water supply, and industry; all of which cause a decrease in available water resources globally (Gleick, 2003). In semi-arid areas, where yearly evapotranspiration exceeds precipitation, use of water for irrigation can further increase water scarcity and cause water level or volume changes, or even drying up of freshwater systems. It was also shown that irrigated lands might have a salinization problem, which is one of the reasons for the loss of arable lands (Wood et al., 2001).

Land use also affects freshwater ecosystems by deteriorating the water quality. Agriculture is the biggest source of nutrients (N: nitrogen and P: phosphorus) in the waterways (Foley et al., 2005). Intensive farming can increase soil erosion and sediment loadings, which may result in increased nutrient concentrations and chemical leaching to water ecosystems. There are many studies conducted to link the processes occurring in the land and water quality of freshwater lakes (e.g. Norvell et al., 1979; Taranu and Gregory-Eaves, 2008). Nielsen et al., (2012) studied the links between the lakes and land use processes in Denmark and found a strong relationship between land use, nutrients, and chlorophyll a (Chl-a). In that study, agricultural land use had a positive correlation between total nitrogen (TN) and total phosphorus (TP), and Chl-a while forest land cover had a negative correlation with these variables, indicating agricultural non-point sources are the main inputs for the nutrients. Relationships between TP and agricultural land use were even stronger for lakes having rivers in their watershed (55%) compared to lakes without (28%), indicating that rivers mediate a more robust linkage between landscape activity and lake water quality by providing a "delivery" mechanism for excess nutrients in the watershed. Another study from Paul et al., (2012) also

demonstrated that trophic state of the lake was negatively correlated with native forest, while it was positively correlated with the pasture and urban area. Thus, all of these studies show the clear link between the catchment and water quality of the freshwaters.

#### **1.2** Climate change and lakes

Anthropogenic carbon emissions following industrial revolution caused an abrupt change in climatic regime, triggering an increase in the global average temperature by 0.85 °C over the last 130 years (1880-2012) (IPCC, 2013). According to Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) 5<sup>th</sup> assessment report (IPCC, 2013), many extreme events have been observed since 1950 with decreasing number of cold days and increasing number of warm days in all over the world. Also, increased frequency of heat waves has been observed in Europe, Asia, and Australia, and heavy precipitation events have increased in Europe and North America. On the contrary, in Mediterranean region and West Africa, the frequency of drought events has increased for the last century. It was also reported that 1983-2012 was the warmest period of the Northern Hemisphere for the last 1400 years (with medium confidence).

According to IPCC future projections, climate change is also expected to bring more climatic extremes, such as; droughts, floods, heat waves and hurricanes to different parts of the world. Although it differs among selected storylines, at least 1.5 °C increase (relative to 1850-1900) is anticipated for all representative concentration pathways (RCPs), except for RCP 2.6. For RCP 6.0 and 8.5, warming may exceed 2 °C at the end of the century (IPCC, 2013, **Table 1.2**). Precipitation patterns showed considerable variation among regions, and future projections indicate a significant decrease in precipitation with enhanced temperatures (Christensen et al., 2013; Erol and Randhir, 2012) for the Mediterranean region. This will result in an increase in the number of dry days and more frequent heat waves (Christensen et al., 2013; Giannakopoulos et al., 2009).

			2046-2065		2081-2100
			Likely		Likely
	Scenario	Mean	range	Mean	range
	RCP2.6	1.0	0.4 - 1.6	1.0	0.3 - 1.7
Global mean surface	RCP4.5	1.4	0.9 - 2.0	1.8	1.1 - 2.6
(°C)	RCP6.0	1.3	0.8 - 1.8	2.2	1.4 - 3.1
	<b>RCP8.5</b>	2.0	1.4 - 2.6	3.7	2.6 - 4.8

**Table 1.2** Global mean surface temperature change and global mean sea level rise for 2046-2065 and 2081-2100 compared to 1961-1990 period for four different RCPs (taken from IPCC, 2013)

Climatic changes have profound impacts on lakes and freshwater ecosystems, especially in the Mediterranean region. Milano et al. (2013) demonstrated that majority of catchments in the Mediterranean basin currently experience water stress, and by the 2050s the water stress will be pronounced in areas that are already facing with water insufficiency. Climate change-driven increased evaporation and lower precipitation may lead to lower water levels and enhanced residence time, thereby initiating responses in chemical and biological levels in lake ecosystem dynamics (Beklioglu et al., 2007). Higher temperatures may also affect mixing regime of the lakes with longer stratification periods, possibly resulting in low oxygen levels and increased internal loading (Blenckner et al., 2007). Since expected changes in precipitation showed variation among different regions, chemical and biological responses of the lakes may also differ. While projected higher precipitation in temperate regions may result in an increase in the surface runoff and nutrients transported with them (Andersen et al., 2006; Jeppesen et al., 2009); in arid and semi-arid regions, low precipitation may cause a decrease in the surface runoff and nutrient loading from the catchment. However; decrease in water level with high evaporation in semi-arid regions may also initiate other responses such as salinity and internal loading (Beklioglu and Tan, 2008, Beklioğlu et al., 2017; Coppens et a., 2016; Özen et al., 2012).

Climate-driven physical changes in the lake ecosystem can also initiate responses in nutrient pathways and at the organism level. These processes may trigger a further deterioration of the water quality and weaken the efficiency of the management efforts (Jeppesen et al., 2009, 2007; Trolle et al., 2011b; Williamson et al., 2009) since warming enhances the eutrophication symptoms (Moss, 2009). Kosten et al. (2009) demonstrated that even at low nutrient concentrations, increased temperatures might initiate cyanobacteria bloom and loss of macrophytes due to increased phytoplankton growth (especially cyanobacteria). Furthermore, fish fauna may be affected and can shift to small sized planktivore individuals exerting high predation pressure on zooplankton (Meerhoff et al., 2007a; Tavşanoğlu et al., 2012). Experimental and monitoring studies also showed that refuge effect of macrophytes for zooplankton is not effective in warm lakes, (Meerhoff et al., 2007b) which may favor phytoplankton growth and destabilize clear water conditions. Climate change can also cause a shift in phenology and enhanced colonization success of invasive species (Mooij et al., 2005).

#### 1.3 Hydrology

Hydrology is a major factor determining the chemical and biological dynamics of lake ecosystems; especially in the Mediterranean region, which is distinguished with warm rainy winter and hot dry summers. Water level fluctuations (WLFs) are an inherent feature of the region that have major roles in lake ecosystem dynamics through their effects on nutrient, growth dynamics, primary production, fish spawning, and biodiversity (Beklioğlu et al., 2006; Blindow, 1992; Wallsten, 1989). WLF may also play a role in shifting between clear and turbid water state (Blindow, 1992; Coops et al., 2003; Engel and Nichols, 1994; Gafny and Gasith, 1999; Havens et al., 2004). Low water levels in summer may trigger submerged macrophyte development (Beklioglu et al., 2007, 2006, 2017; Bucak et al., 2012; Coops et al., 2003) through increasing light penetration to the bottom of the lake. However, high water levels can favor phytoplankton, which has the ability to tolerate low light

(Nõges et al., 2003; Beklioğlu et al., 2006). Contrasting studies show that low water levels can increase phytoplankton biomass through increased nutrient concentrations (Chaparro et al., 2011; O'Farrell et al., 2011). Additionally, low water levels during winter can trigger a shift to turbid water state by causing freezing of the sediments, which in turn prevents macrophyte recolonization. Complete desiccation of the littoral area can also cause loss of macrophytes (Beklioglu et al., 2007; Blindow, 1992; Hargeby et al., 1994; Scheffer et al., 1993).

Synergistic effect of temperature and low water level can act together on primary production, by triggering nutrient release from sediment (Haldna et al., 2008) and up-concentrating of nutrients (Özen et al., 2010). For the lakes that have been exposed to nutrient loadings for an extended period, even when there is no loading from the catchment in the dry period, nutrient concentrations can increase by internal loading processes (Coppens et al., 2016; Özen et al., 2010). Also, longer hydraulic residence time may cause salinization (Beklioglu and Tan, 2008; Özen et al., 2010). Salinization may affect zooplankton community composition, shifting to saline tolerant species thereby lowering the grazing pressure on phytoplankton (Brucet et al., 2010; Jensen et al., 2010).

#### **1.4 Eutrophication**

Lake eutrophication is the process of increasing primary production in response to the enhanced availability of the limiting factors for photosynthesis such as light, CO<sub>2</sub> and nutrients (Chislock et al., 2013). There are contrasting views about the origin of eutrophication process in lakes. According to Rodhe (1969) and Carpenter (1981), eutrophication occurs naturally for long periods of time when a lake is filled with sediments. However, opposite views state that lakes are originally eutrophic and they are being more oligotrophic through time due to depletion of nutrients over time (Engstrom et al., 2000). Today, eutrophication is mostly perceived as a result of enhanced human activities through both point and nonpoint sources, and it is also regarded as cultural eutrophication (Carpenter et al., 1998). Eutrophication can also be seen as the deterioration of the water quality of the aquatic ecosystems by enhanced phytoplankton production namely blooms of toxic cyanobacteria. These algal blooms can inhibit light penetration to the water column and further inhibit the growth of the submerged macrophytes (Chislock et al., 2013). Algal blooms in the lake surface can also create anoxic conditions in the water column and initiate death of organisms and massive fish kills (Moss, 2010a). Other than bloom-forming behavior, cyanobacteria can also produce toxins that can be a threat to other organisms and public health (Francis, 1978). Additionally, enhanced photosynthesis rates in the water column can increase the pH and may impair the chemosensory abilities and thus the survival of the organisms (Turner and Chislock, 2014).

With climate warming, it is expected that cyanobacteria get the edge over due to their higher optimum growth temperature and competitive ability under high nutrient concentrations and low light levels (Paerl and Huisman, 2008; Paerl and Paul, 2012). Cyanobacteria is also not preferable by zooplankton as a food source, and that weakens the control of zooplankton over phytoplankton (Tillmanns et al., 2008; Wilson et al., 2006). Eutrophication with climate change can act synergistically on whole trophic cascade, since warm lakes with high nutrients were mostly associated with a large number of planktivore fish, leading to low zooplankton biomass and low grazing pressure on phytoplankton (Meerhoff et al., 2007a).

## **1.5 Modeling approach**

Lake modeling studies evolved from the simple static models to a wide variety of different approaches like complex dynamic models, structurally dynamic models, minimal dynamic models, individual-based models, physiologically structured models and trait-based models (Jorgensen, 2010). Mechanistic modeling approaches, which are commonly used nowadays, considers main ecosystem processes in the lake and requires a basic understanding of physical-chemical and

biological interactions (Reckhow and Chapra, 1999). Due to their extensive data requirements, these models were highly criticized in their early development. However, with the improvements in the computational technology, the model complexity progressed after the 1980s. Many different complex dynamic models exist in the literature, and they differ widely in their functional, hydrodynamic and spatial structure, with differences in included compartments, dimensions, and processes (Mooij et al., 2010). Early mechanistic lake models mostly focused on phytoplankton as they were primarily developed for phytoplankton dominated eutrophic lakes wherein macrophyte biomass was low or absent. Through time, other biological components started to be included in models, like macrophytes, zooplankton, and fish (Mooij et al., 2010), especially after the knowledge gained from biomanipulation studies (Søndergaard et al., 2008). With the increase in usage of multi-lake datasets, modifications to original models have been initiated by including other components of the ecosystem as well.

Although lake models give insights about the responses of in-lake variables to external changes, non-point sources transported from the catchment to the water sources should also be considered to model the system better (Ferrier and Jenkins, 2010). In this thesis, PCLake and General Lake Model with Aquatic EcoDynamics Module (GLM-AED) models, which are complex dynamic lake models, were used in combination with catchment scale model SWAT to link the catchment processes to in-lake processes.

## 1.5.1 SWAT

Soil and Water Assessment Tool (SWAT) model was developed by Agricultural Research Service in the United States, Department of Agriculture (Arnold et al., 1998), and became one of the most used river basin-scale models that have been applied widely throughout the world and; there are also many applications from Turkey as well (Akiner and Akkoyunlu, 2012; Coppens, 2016; Ertürk et al., 2014; Gungor et al., 2016; Güngör and Göncü, 2013; Özcan et al., 2016). SWAT is a

physically based continuous model, running on a daily time scale and it is mostly used for predicting the impacts of management scenarios, climate change, and land use change on water sources (Neitsch et al., 2011). The model is based on water balance equations including surface runoff, precipitation (rain and/or snow), evapotranspiration, infiltration and subsurface flows. Nutrient balance equations are also based on factors like external loading, transportation of nutrients with runoff, fertilizers, plant-uptake amount, soil characteristics (Gassman et al., 2007).

Catchment hydrological process starts with the descending of the precipitation to the catchment. It can be intercepted and held by the vegetation or fall onto the soil surface. Depending on the soil water capacity, the water can infiltrate or become surface runoff. While runoff will rapidly enter stream channel, infiltrated water move horizontally as subsurface runoff or may percolate to the groundwater, or be lost as evapotranspiration. SWAT model also considers nutrient cycles and traces the movement of the nitrogen and phosphorus in various forms. In the phosphorus (P) cycle, plant P uptake, fertilizer application, mineralization and decay processes were included (Figure 1.1), while in the Nitrogen (N) cycle plant N uptake, fertilizer application, decay and mineralization processes were included (Figure 1.2).



Figure 1.1 Phosphorus cycle in SWAT model (taken from Neitsch et al., 2011)



Figure 1.2 Nitrogen cycle in SWAT model (taken from Neitsch et al., 2011)

## 1.5.2 PCLake

PCLake is a complex dynamic lake model that was developed to simulate nutrient, phytoplankton, macrophyte, food web dynamics for completely mixed shallow lakes (Janse, 2005). PCLake is one of the widely used complex dynamic lake models, and is being used for various purposes, like testing the impacts of management scenarios (Janse et al., 1993; Prokopkin et al., 2010), water level

fluctuations (Stonevicius and Taminskas, 2007), fish and sediment removal, and flushing.

The first version of PCLake (PCLoos) was developed for a peat lake in Netherlands (Janse et al., 1992; Van Liere and Janse, 1992) for understanding the mechanisms underlying algal blooms. With the improvements in the field and increased interests, the model has been improved to include many state variables, enabling the modeling of trophic interactions better and switch between alternative stable states. Furthermore, wetland module has also been included to simulate the impacts of halophyte zones for lake restoration (Janse et al., 2001; Sollie et al., 2008).

PCLake is a zero dimensional model in which the lake column is represented as completely mixed water body and top 10 cm of the sediment. It is suitable for shallow lake bodies that are permanently mixed and having no vertical and horizontal variation. Interactions between the water column and sediment top layer are modeled with specific biogeochemical modules including processes like settling, resuspension, mineralization, diffusion, and sorption (Figure 1.3). The nutrient cycles are dynamic, and the mass balance per element is checked after every time step (Janse, 2005). The biological module comprises of three groups as phytoplankton, one zooplankton, one zoobenthos, planktivorous fish (adult and juveniles), piscivorous fish and submerged macrophytes. Phytoplankton biomass is calculated by taking into account the primary production, respiration, mortality, settling, resuspension, grazing and transport processes. All animal groups are modeled as the product of feeding, egestion, respiration, mortality, and predation. Zooplankton is set to feed on phytoplankton and detritus with grazing pressure depending on seston concentration, filtering rate, and food preference parameters. Though having advanced biogeochemical and biological module, it does not have hydrodynamics and thermodynamic module (Janse, 2005). However; with the redesigned PCLake Model: FABM-PCLake, it is also possible to couple PCLake with one-dimensional and three-dimensional hydrodynamic models (Hu et al., 2016). PCLake applications were mostly recorded from temperate regions (Janse et al., 2008; Nielsen et al., 2014; Rolighed et al., 2016); however, the model is being used in other regions as well recently, such as China (Janssen et al., 2014) and the Mediterranean region (Coppens, 2016; Kuzyaka, 2015; Mellios et al., 2015).



**Figure 1.3** Model structure of PCLake. Solid lines represent mass fluxes; dashed lines represents interactions (taken from Jeuken & Janssen, 2014).

## 1.5.3 General lake model (GLM)

General Lake Model (GLM v2.0.0), a one-dimensional (1D) hydrodynamic model, which considers variation in vertical gradient, is coupled to the Aquatic EcoDynamics module library (AED) through the Framework for Aquatic
Biogeochemical Modeling (FABM) (Hipsey et al., 2014, 2013). GLM computes the temperature, salinity and density gradients in vertical profiles regarding inflow, outflow and meteorological forcings (Figure 1.4). GLM uses Lagrangian layer scheme (Imberger and Patterson, 1981) in which the lake is represented as layers having an equal thickness and the layers expand or contract considering density changes driven by surface heating, mixing and flows. Most of the algorithms related with hydrodynamics in GLM are adopted from widely used lake hydrodynamic model DYRESM (Bruce et al., 2006; Gal et al., 2009; Han et al., 2000; Rinke et al., 2010; Trolle et al., 2011a).



**Figure 1.4** Overview of the GLM model (Hipsey et al., 2014). Blue text indicates input information required for setting up the model, while black text indicates key processes simulated.

AED ecological module (Figure 1.5) enables to simulate various chemical processes including inorganic and organic nutrient cycles, oxygen dynamics and

biological organisms as functional groups. Initial motivation of AED is developing a flexible aquatic ecosystem module that could be customized easily according to the selected biogeochemical and ecological configurations. While customizing the modules, hierarchical dependencies of the modules should be considered (Hipsey et al., 2013). AED supports the oxygen, silica, phosphorus, nitrogen, organic matter, Chl-*a*, phytoplankton, zooplankton and pathogen modules. In nutrient modules, mineralization, decomposition, sediment fluxes, uptake by phytoplankton and excretion by organisms are simulated. For Nitrogen module, denitrification and nitrification processes are also included. Phytoplankton biomass is calculated considering nutrient uptake, excretion, mortality, respiration, vertical movement, and grazing by zooplankton. In zooplankton module, processes of assimilation from grazing, respiration, excretion, fecal pellet production, mortality and predation by larger organisms are included (Hipsey et al., 2013).



**Figure 1.5** Overview of the Aquatic EcoDynamics Library (AED) conceptual model (Hipsey et al., 2013) for nutrient pathways and organisms. Text in black box indicates the simulated variables and gray text indicates the simulated processes.

# 1.6 Objectives

Lake Beyşehir, the largest lake in Turkey and also in the Mediterranean basin, has been exposed to intense water abstraction for irrigation of the downstream Konya Closed Basin for decades. As climate change projections indicate augmented temperatures and drops in precipitation for the future (IPCC, 2013), the lake may further expose to decreased water levels, which may initiate responses in chemical and biological level, affecting the ecosystem structure and services of the lake. Change in climatic patterns and socioeconomic structure in the future may also alter land use in the catchment and this may influence the lake dynamics as well. Hence, in this thesis, the main aim is to investigate the roles of climate change and land use on lake's hydrology, ecological dynamics, and ecosystem services. The objectives of the thesis are:

- To simulate future water availability in Lake Beyşehir catchment and future water levels in response to climate change and land use and to offer outflow management options by predicting the maximum water abstraction (Chapter 3),
- To simulate the future ecological status of Lake Beyşehir in response to climate change and land use scenarios for assessing the future ecosystem structure (Chapter 4),
- To assess the changes in long term ecosystem services of Lake Beyşehir from past to the future (Chapter 5).

### **CHAPTER 2**

### **DETAILED STUDY SITE DESCRIPTION**

#### 2.1 General characteristics of Lake Beyşehir

Lake Beysehir, the largest freshwater lake in Turkey as well as in the Mediterranean Basin, is located in southwest Anatolia (within the borders of Konya and Isparta provinces) (Figure 2.1). The lake has a surface area of approximately  $650 \text{ km}^2$ , and mean and max depth of 5-6 and 8-9 m, respectively. The lake is located within the borders of two National Parks, Beysehir and Kızıldağ, with the former being the second largest national park in Turkey with a surface area of 86,855 ha, and covering 4/5 of Lake Beysehir (General Directorate of Nature Conservation and National Parks, 2016). Moreover, part of the catchment was also declared as Grade 1 Natural Site Area. The catchment is situated in a semi-dry Mediterranean climate having an average temperature of 11 °C and an annual total precipitation of 490 mm, during 1960-2012 (Figure 2.2). Precipitation values fluctuated between 317 to 716 mm (Beyşehir meteorology station, www.mgm.gov.tr), and the lowest annual temperature was recorded in 1992 (8.5 °C), while the highest annual average temperature was observed in 2010 (13.1 °C) (Figure 2.2). Evapotranspiration constitutes the major loss of water from the catchment, and precipitation to potential evapotranspiration ratio is 0.55, indicating water limitation in the catchment.

Lake Beyşehir is located in tectonic depression area in a northwest-southeast direction in the Western Taurus system (Yarar et al., 2009). The lake basin exists since Middle Miocene (15.97-11.6 million years ago), and both tectonic and karstic processes are influential in the formation of lake basin (Oguzkurt, 2001). In the

basin, the limestones, which are widespread especially in the Mesozoic area, have been intensively karstified under the influence of precipitation and tectonism. Karstification in the western Taurus region extends from 2500-3000 meters above sea level (m.a.s.l.). to 150-200 m.a.s.l. Anamas and Dedegöl Mountains extend to the west of Beyşehir Lake, and Sultan Mountains to the north and east. Lake Beyşehir is primarily fed by waters from the Sultan and Anamas Mountains and springs from Mesozoic calcareous cracks, precipitation and snow melts. Water from the lake flows through to Çarşamba stream, to Suğla Plain, then to Konya Plain and Salt Lake.

As a characteristic of Mediterranean climate, there are natural fluctuations in water level with seasonal variations up to 0.5-1 m. However, a long-term general trend of declining water levels has also been observed in recent decades. According to historical water level changes (1905–2012), the mean water level of the lake is 1123.3 m.a.s.l., and the lake was subjected to four distinct low water level periods (1928–1939, 1957–1965 and 1974–1976, 1989–2011) and four distinct high water level (1905–1927, 1940–1956, 1966–1973 and 1977–1988) periods (see Figure 5.2). The longest low water level period was observed after the peak in the mid-1980s (1125 m.a.s.l) and lasted from 1989-2011. Water from the lake and catchment is currently used for both drinking water and agricultural irrigation for Konya Basin (770 km<sup>2</sup>) with the canal built in 1914 (Oguzkurt, 2001).

Due to the complex karstic geology and associated hydrology of Lake Beyşehir, there is high uncertainty in the water budget. A study showed that the lake water is connected to Manavgat stream through groundwater system (Acatay, 1966). Ekmekçi, (1993) also demonstrated that leakage from the lake is highly correlated with the water level, and when water level exceeds 1123 m.a.s.l., leakage occurs. The lake does not have a regular thermal stratification pattern due to the prevailing winds (Mercan, 2006). Historical and paleolimnological studies also pointed out that lake water level fluctuation appears to be critical for ecosystem structure of the lake that during low water level periods, expansion of macrophytes was observed

(Beklioğlu et al., 2006). Moreover, low water level periods were characterized by low-light tolerant macrophyte species and dominance of pelagic taxa for diatom and cladoceran (Levi et al., 2016). The trophic status of the lake is within an oligotrophic to mesotrophic range, having low phytoplankton biomass and nutrient concentrations. The lake had several problems in its history such as sewage effluent discharge, exotic fish introduction, and excessive water withdrawal. *Sander lucioperca* was introduced in 1977, and it caused the extinction of the endemic species *Alburnus akili*, and drastic changes in fish community structure (Oguzkurt, 2001). *Carassius gibelio, Tinca tinca* (from the 1990s onwards), and *Atherina boyeri* (in 2002) have also been introduced to the lake (Innal and Erk'akan 2006; Yeğen et al., 2006).



**Figure 2.1** Location of the Lake Beyşehir and its catchment. Black stars (1, 2) indicate in-lake sampling stations those were sampled throughout the sampling period of 2010-2012. White stars (3-6) are the additional sampling points that were sampled in September 2010 to test the variation in physico-chemical features on the horizontal plain of the lake. Gray circle indicates the location of Beyşehir meteorology station.



**Figure 2.2** Changes in total annual precipitation and the annual average temperature during 1960-2011 recorded in Beyşehir meteorological station. (Data source: Turkish State Meteorological Service, www.mgm.gov.tr).

### 2.2 Materials and Methods

### 2.2.1 Water sampling

The monthly monitoring program was conducted within the period of April 2010-March 2012. The data collected during this programme was used for lake model calibrations as well (Chapter 4). Lake Beyşehir, is a large lake but variation in physicochemical and biological variables along horizontal and vertical plains is low (Nas et al., 2010). We also tested homogenous nature of the lake for physicochemical and biological variables by taking samples from 6 different locations of the lake (Figure 2.1) in September 2010, and we did not find any major differences among sampling stations (Table 2.1). Therefore, throughout the field survey, we limited our in-lake observation stations to 2 for reducing the sampling effort. We also tested the difference between these two selected in-lake stations during the monitoring period with paired t-test. The results did not reveal significant difference between these two stations (Table 2.2). Hence, throughout this thesis, average values of these two stations were used. Conductivity, pH, dissolved oxygen concentration, temperature, and salinity were measured *in situ* for both lake & inflows using a YSI 556 MPS multi-probe field meter (YSI Incorporated, OH, USA). Moreover, water samples were retrieved from the inflows directly to sampling bottles, and a KC-Denmark Ruttner sampler was used to take an integrated sample from the water column at the in-lake stations. Samples were stored in cool boxes after collection and kept frozen until analysis. Water depth and Secchi disc depth were also measured at each sampling event from in-lake stations. For phytoplankton, 50 ml of water was taken from integrated water column sample and fixed in 2% Lugol's solution. For zooplankton enumeration, 20 L of water from the integrated water sample was filtered through the 20  $\mu$ m mesh size net and was preserved in 4% Lugol's solution.

Station ID	Total alkalinity (meq L <sup>-1</sup> )	SRP (µgL <sup>-1</sup> )	ΤΡ (μg L <sup>-1</sup> )	Temperature (°C)	Conductivity (µS cm <sup>-3</sup> )	Salinity (‰)	Chl-a
1	2.9	6.2	29.5	23.0	391	0.19	5.6
2	3.1	6.0	29.2	22.8	401	0.19	6.5
3	3.0	5.5	28.0	22.7	400	0.19	7.1
4	3.1	5.1	31.0	23.8	402	0.19	7.5
5	2.2	5.8	33.7	23.6	401	0.19	6.4
6	2.7	6.5	29.6	22.7	402	0.19	4.4

**Table 2.1** Chemical and physical variables at six stations sampled in September 2010. Locations of the stations are given in Figure 2.1.

**Table 2.2** Paired t-test results for the difference between two stations sampled throughout the monitoring period (2010-2012). Locations of the stations are given in Figure 2.1. df: Degrees of freedom.

Variables	t	р	df
ТР	-0.44	0.67	18
SRP	-2.14	0.05	18
TN	-1.36	0.19	18
NO <sub>3</sub>	-0.213	0.83	18
$NH_4$	-1.53	0.145	17
Silicate	0.47	0.64	18
Alkalinity	-2.11	0.05	18
Chl-a	-1.75	0.1	17

### 2.2.2 Macrophyte and fish sampling

Macrophyte and fish surveys were performed once a year in September 2010 and 2011. Macrophytes were surveyed along parallel transect lines at 2-3 km intervals around the lake. The sampling points along each transect were located at 1 km intervals. Since the lake has a large surface area, macrophyte sampling was performed only in the littoral zone. Macrophyte coverage, the average height of each plant species, Secchi depth and water depth, were recorded for submerged macrophytes at each point on the transect lines together with GPS coordinates (Canfield et al., 1984). Identification of the species was carried out to species level if possible, in the field (Davis, 1984; Fassett, 1969; Seçmen and Leblebici, 1997; TÜBİVES, 2016).

Since Lake Beyşehir has a large surface area, fish surveys were conducted in three different regions (Figure 2.3). The composition and abundance of fish (Catch per unit effort - CPUE) were determined by overnight fishing. Lundgren gill nets with multiple mesh sizes (5, 6.25, 8, 10, 12.5, 15.5, 19.5, 24, 29, 35, 43, and 55 mm, each section being 3 m long and 1.5 m deep) were used. For each region, 7

Lundgren gill nets for littoral, and 14 nets for pelagic were used. Since the depth of the pelagic zone is deeper than 3 m and in order to better represent the fish fauna, pelagic fish sampling was conducted at two zones: 7 nets were set at 0-1.5 m of the pelagic (surface), and 7 nets were set at 2-3.5 m. Pelagic and littoral nets were set parallel to each other and left overnight for an average duration of 12 hours. Fish were identified to species level (Balık and Geldiay, 2002; Kuru, 2004) and weighed for the calculation of biomass per unit effort (BPUE) as catch per net per night.



**Figure 2.3** Sampling regions in Lake Beyşehir, for the fish surveys. Red curved lines indicate fish sampling areas for each region.

# 2.2.3 Laboratory analyses

Water samples taken from in-lake stations were analyzed in the laboratory for P and N compounds, alkalinity, and suspended solids (SS). Samples were further analyzed for Chl-*a* and plankton. To determine TP, the acid hydrolysis method were used

(Mackereth et al., 1978). Filtered water was processed using the molybdate reaction to determine the soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP) (Mackereth et al., 1978). Nitrogen analysis including total nitrogen (TN), nitrite–nitrate (NO<sub>2</sub>-NO<sub>3</sub>) and ammonium (NH<sub>4</sub>) was performed using the Scalar Autoanalyzer Method (San++ Automated Wet Chemistry Analyzer, Skalar Analytical, B.V., Breda, The Netherlands).

Phytoplankton identification and countings were conducted according to Utermöhl (1958) technique by Şeyda Erdoğan (METU Limnology Laboratory) using taxonomic reference books of John et al., (2002) and Prescott, (1973). At least 100 individual of the most abundant species were counted in random fields, and at least 10 individuals from each species were measured to calculate the biovolume of each species (mm<sup>3</sup> L<sup>-1</sup>) (Hillebrand *et al.*, 1999). Phytoplankton biovolume was calculated according to Hillebrand et al. (1999). For zooplankton identifications, Cladocera and Rotifera were identified to the genus level, while Copepoda was identified as Cyclopoid, Calanoid, and nauplii. For calculating zooplankton biomass, the body length of at least 25 individuals of the species was measured if possible, and biomass was estimated using allometric body length-weight relationships (Dumont et al., 1975; McCauley, 1984).

### 2.2.4 Data treatment and statistical analysis

#### **2.2.4.1** Species composition and metrics

Species richness and diversity indices were calculated for macrophyte, fish, zooplankton and phytoplankton. Richness is defined as the total number of different species represented in each sampling event. Diversity is a measure both considers richness and evenness of the species in an ecosystem. Shannon-Wiener Index (H) were calculated in R programme (R Core Team, 2016) using vegan package (Oksanen et al., 2013). Shannon-Wiener Index (H) is calculated as:

$$H = -\sum_{i}^{S} p_{i} log_{b} p_{i}$$

Where  $p_i$  is the proportion of species *i*, and *s* is the number of species and *b* is the base of the logarithm. Natural logarithm (b = e) is used in calculating *H*.

### 2.2.4.2 Redundancy analysis

Redundancy Analysis (RDA) was used for elucidating the factors determining phytoplankton composition. Before applying RDA, species data was Hellingertransformed, and environmental variables (given in Table 2.3) were log transformed. Highly collinear environmental variables were removed based on their high variance inflation factors (VIF), if VIF>8, the environmental variable was discarded (Feld et al., 2016). RDA analysis was initially performed with all environmental variables, chosen by considering the VIF factors. Then, Monte Carlo permutation tests were applied to check the significance of each environmental variable used in RDA. The backward selection procedure was used, and environmental variables that did not explain a significant portion of species variance after Monte Carlo permutations (p<0.05; 999 random permutations) were removed from the analyses. Analyses were performed in R 3.2.5 version (R Core Team, 2016) using the vegan package (Oksanen et al., 2013).

### 2.2.4.3 Regression tree

Conditional Inference Trees (CIT) was used to determine the relative importance of Secchi depth and water level on total macrophyte coverage. In CIT analysis, data are recursively partitioned into smaller groups considering the maximization of the homogeneity of the two resulting groups. The party (A Laboratory for Recursive Partitioning) R package (Hothorn et al., 2006) was used for the analyses.

# 2.3 Ecological structure of the lake

# 2.3.1 General physicochemical characteristics of the lake

During the sampling period, there were inter- and intra-annual variations in water level up to 1.0 m. Secchi depth varied between 0.6-3.1 m (Table 2.3). Even though the lake has a maximum depth of 8-9 m, it was thoroughly mixed during the sampling period, and no thermal stratification was observed (Figure 2.4). The concentrations of the inorganic nitrogen (NH<sub>4</sub> and NO<sub>3</sub>) and soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP) were very low (mostly below detection limits of the methods). Furthermore, while TP concentrations did not show a clear seasonality, TN concentrations ranged between 0.1-0.69 mg L<sup>-1</sup>. Chl-*a* concentration was also low with a median of 3.1  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> (Table 2.3)

Table 2.3 Summary statistics of lake and climatic var	riables, which were also used
as predictor variables in RDA analysis. nd indicates th	he values below the detection
threshold of the methods.	

Variables	Unit	Max	Min	Median
Precipitation	mm month <sup>-1</sup>	197	0	43
Wind	m s <sup>-1</sup>	2.4	1	1.9
Outflow	hm <sup>3</sup> month <sup>-1</sup>	53.5	0	8.9
Water level	m	8.7	7.7	8.13
Water temperature	Celcius	25.3	3.8	14
Oxygen	mg L <sup>-1</sup>	12.4	6.05	8.4
pH	-	8.74	7.23	8.2
Conductivity	$\mu S m^{-1}$	415	358	399
Secchi depth	m	3.1	0.6	1.1
NO <sub>3</sub> -N	$\mu g \ L^{-1}$	40	nd	14
NH4-N	$\mu g \ L^{-1}$	10	nd	0.01
TN	μg L <sup>-1</sup>	690	100	280
SRP	μg L <sup>-1</sup>	10	nd	4
TP	$\mu g \ L^{-1}$	47	10	23
Chl-a	$\mu g \ L^{-1}$	9.9	0.6	3.1
Salinity	‰	0.2	0.17	0.19
SS	mg L <sup>-1</sup>	45.8	3.1	8.8



**Figure 2.4** Temperature (°C) profile of Lake Beyşehir during the monitoring period of 2010-2012.

### 2.3.2 Plankton

During the study period, Bacilliarophyta (Diatoms), Cyanobacteria, Chlorophyta and Pyrrophyta (Dinoflagellates) were the main phytoplankton groups (Figure 2.5), and Diatoms dominated the phytoplankton community. Dominant species were *Cyclotella sp., Mougeotia sp., Melosira varians, Ceratium sp.*, and *Dinobryon divergens*. The contribution made by cyanobacteria was 10.4% and 8.6% during growing seasons (April to October) for 2010 and 2011, respectively (Figure 2.5). Full phytoplankton species list for the sampling periods is given in Appendix A, Table A.1. Phytoplankton diversity ranged between 0.9-2.65 and richness ranged between 9-24 (Table 2.4). Zooplankton composition was dominated by Copepoda (Cyclopoid copepod adults and nauplii) and Cladocera species (*Bosmina sp., Daphnia sp. Diphanosoma sp.*) while the contribution of Rotifera was low. Full list of the zooplankton species recorded during the sampling period is given in Appendix A, Table A.2. Zooplankton diversity ranged between 0.42-2.22, while richness ranged between 7-16 (Table 2.4).



**Figure 2.5** Relative abundances of phytoplankton groups during the 2010-2012 sampling period. Phytoplankton sample was not available for December 2010.

**Table 2.4** Ranges of Shannon-Wiener diversity and richness for phytoplankton, zooplankton, macrophyte, and fish, calculated for each sampling event. Since macrophyte and fish samplings were performed annually (2 sampling events), no median values were available.

		Min	Max	Median
Phytoplankton	Diversity	0.9	2.65	1.56
	Richness	9	24	16
Zooplankton	Diversity	0.42	2.22	1.29
	Richness	7	16	10
Macrophyte	Diversity	1.11	1.59	NA
	Richness	7	13	NA
Fish	Diversity	0.58	0.61	NA
	Richness	12	16	NA

In RDA, four dominant phytoplankton groups, which constituted 90% of the biovolume, were included. RDA results showed that the precipitation, concentration of NO<sub>3</sub>, wind, and temperature were the significant variable for explaining 44% of the variation in phytoplankton composition (Figure 2.6). The results showed that first axis was strongly related to precipitation and wind while the second axis was related to NO<sub>3</sub> concentration and wind. Bacillariophyta was positively related to precipitation, wind, and NO<sub>3</sub>, and negatively related to temperature, whereas cyanobacteria and Pyrrophyta were positively related to temperature and negatively to precipitation and NO<sub>3</sub> concentration. In addition, Chlorophyta was found be negatively related with wind and positively related to NO<sub>3</sub>.



**Figure 2.6** RDA results for phytoplankton composition. Orange triangles: autumn, blue diamonds: winter, green squares: spring, red circles: summer. Pcp: Precipitation, Tmp: Temperature.

### 2.3.3 Macrophyte

Average percent plant coverage was 17% for 2010 and 9% for 2011 (Figure 2.7). *Ceratophyllum sp.* dominated the lake both for 2010 and 2011, and *Myriophyllum spicatum, Potamogeton lucens, Potamogeton perfoliatus, and Najas marina* were the other abundant species recorded throughout the macrophyte surveys. Macrophyte species richness was 13 for 2010, and 7 for 2011and diversity was 1.59 and 1.11 for 2010 and 2011, respectively. List of macrophyte species recorded during the study is given in Appendix A, Table A.3.



Figure 2.7 Macrophyte coverage of the Lake Beyşehir for a) 2010 and, b) 2011

Conditional inference tree (CIT) results showed that Secchi depth and water level explained 40% of the variance of plant coverage in Lake Beyşehir. The areas having Secchi depth > 103 cm and water depth  $\leq$ 350 cm had the highest average macrophyte coverage with 71% (Figure 2.8). For the depths greater than 350 cm, the likeliness of having high macrophyte coverage was low with 16% in average.

In addition, for the areas having Secchi depth less than 103 cm, 225 cm of water depth was critical as the stations having the depth of lower than 225 cm had 35% coverage. The lowest plant coverage was observed in areas having Secchi Depth lower than 103 and depth > 290 cm.



Figure 2.8 Conditional inference trees for macrophyte coverage.  $\bar{y}$  indicates mean coverage.

#### 2.3.4 Fish

During the fish surveys conducted in September 2010 and 2011, sixteen fish species (thirteen of them identified to species level and 3 to genus level), from three different fish families (Cyprinidae, Atherinidae, Percidae) were recorded (Table 2.5). The dominant species were *Atherina boyeri*, *Pseudorasbora parva*, *Carassius carassius*, which were introduced species, and *Squalis lepidus* (Figure 2.9). During the sampling, fish species that are endemic to Lake Beyşehir and Central Anatolia such as *Squalis anatolicus*, *Chondrostoma beysehirense*, *Pseudophoxinus anatolicus*, and *Pseudophoxinus caralis* were also recorded. These species are also

listed on the IUCN Red List of Threatened Species (IUCN, 2016). Fish diversity ranged between 0.58-0.61, while richness ranged between 12-16.

Fish species	2010	2011
Carassius carassius	+	+
Pseudorasbora parva	+	+
Atherina boyeri	+	+
Alburnus sp.	+	+
Pseudophoxinus anatolicus*	+	+
Carassius sp.	+	+
Chondostroma beysehirense*		+
Cyprinus carpio	+	+
Squalius lepidus	+	+
Squalius anatolicus*	+	
Sander lucioperca	+	+
Tinca tinca	+	+
Carassius gibelio		+
Squalius cephalus		+
Leuciscus sp.		+
Pseudophoxinus caralis*		+

**Table 2.5** Fish species recorded in Lake Beyşehir in September 2010 and 2011. \* indicates the fish species that are endemic for Turkey.



**Figure 2.9** Relative abundances of the fish in Lake Beyşehir in September 2010 and 2011. Carassius includes both *Carassius carassius* and *Carassius sp.*, Squalius includes *Squalis anatolicus*, *Squalis lepidus*, and *Squalis cephalus*.

### **CHAPTER 3**

# FUTURE WATER AVAILABILITY OF THE LARGEST FRESHWATER MEDITERRANEAN LAKE IS AT GREAT RISK AS EVIDENCED FROM SIMULATIONS WITH THE SWAT MODEL<sup>1</sup>

#### 3.1 Introduction

Global warming is expected to increase the frequency of extreme climatic events such as droughts, floods, and heat waves in Europe (Beniston et al., 2007; Kovats et al., 2014; Lehner et al., 2006). The Mediterranean region already suffers from water scarcity and episodes of droughts due to intensive water use and the natural intrinsic climatic characteristics (Chenini, 2010). Additionally, significant changes in freshwater availability are expected to occur with the ongoing climate change. Climate projections for the Mediterranean region predict a significant decrease in precipitation (Christensen et al., 2013; Erol and Randhir, 2012) and enhanced temperatures, which would result in an increase in the number of dry days and more frequent heat waves (Christensen et al., 2013; Giannakopoulos et al., 2009). Evaporation from water surfaces and evapotranspiration from land surfaces caused by higher temperatures may lead to a further decrease in water availability (Calbó, 2010) and thus reinforce the existing water scarcity problems in the region.

Apart from climate forcing, land use influences the water and energy balance in watersheds through its effects on infiltration, evapotranspiration, and surface runoff

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter was published as Bucak T., Trolle D., Andersen H.E., Thodsen H., Erdoğan Ş., Levi E.E., Filiz, N., Jeppesen E., Beklioğlu, M., 2017. Future water availability in the largest freshwater Mediterranean lake is at great risk as evidenced from simulations with the SWAT model. *Science of The Total Environment* 582, 413–425. Reprinted with permission of Elsevier with licence number 4079221076096

(Liu et al., 2014; Mao and Cherkauer, 2009). Disruption of natural vegetation (for instance, forests) and an increase in urbanized areas generally trigger an increase insurface runoff (Foley et al., 2005), whereas an extension of agricultural areas often decreases surface runoff (Calder, 2007; Hibbert, 1967). With the substantial changes in land use since 1900, noticeable increase in surface runoff has been observed worldwide (Piao et al., 2007). In addition to the direct effects of land use change, increased water abstraction for agriculture is one of the major threats to the freshwater ecosystems, rendering them highly vulnerable to the effects of climate change (Erol and Randhir, 2012). In Southern Europe, agriculture is the major water-using sector with a total freshwater abstraction share of 80% (EC, 2009). Thus, increased abstraction may lead to significant water level reductions (Beklioğlu et al., 2006; Beklioglu et al., 2007; Stefanidis & Papastergiadou, 2013). This may have a particularly strong effect on shallow lakes due to their high surface area/depth ratio (Coops et al., 2003). The ultimate result may be a complete drying out as exemplified by the drying out of one of the largest freshwater lakes in Turkey, Lake Akşehir (343 km<sup>2</sup>), due to a major water diversion of its inflows for the purpose of intensive irrigation of croplands (Bahadır, 2013; Catal and Dengiz, 2015; Sener et al., 2010). Further threats to the lakes are expected due to climate change-induced reduced water availability in summer, leading to increased irrigation in Southern Europe (Kalogeropoulos and Chalkias, 2013; Kovats et al., 2014). In addition, the projected demographic changes in the Mediterranean region, including increased population growth, summer tourism (Rico-Amoros et al., 2009) and urbanization, are expected to intensify the water usage by expanding the demands for agricultural products.

Water scarcity and frequent drought periods are likely to have high economic costs (Milano et al., 2013). During the last 20 years, droughts have created a significant economic deficit in the Mediterranean catchments (Erol and Randhir, 2012). This emphasizes the need to implement measures that maintain water sources and ensure sustainable water usage in order to meet the future water demands from different

sectors (agriculture, human settlement, ecosystem need, energy, etc.) (Kovats et al., 2014). The cost of inaction and/or taking reactive actions would be much higher than those associated with adopting proactive measures (Collet et al., 2015; Palmer et al., 2008).

In this study, Lake Beyşehir, which is the largest freshwater lake in the Mediterranean basin and situated in the Western Taurus karstic region, was chosen to function as a model for Mediterranean lakes subjected to intense water use and climate change. Since the Mediterranean region is one of the most vulnerable regions in the world and its freshwater ecosystems are highly regulated, sustainable water management is crucial to preserve the water bodies and meet the water demand of society. Water scarcity issues are not limited to the Mediterranean basin; other parts of the world with a Mediterranean-type climate, such as south-west Australia (Reisinger et al., 2014), South Africa (Niang et al., 2014), and California (Romero-Lankao et al., 2014), all face similar issues, preventing water demands from being met in a projected future warmer climate. Hence, the aim of this study is to elucidate how multiple stressors – like climate change, land use, and water abstraction - will impact the future water availability and water levels in Mediterranean water bodies. This study not only contributes to the still limited number of climate change impact studies on Turkish and Mediterranean catchments, but it also presents a modeling framework for assisting water managers in planning mitigation strategies in the region. The knowledge gathered may provide insight into the development of sustainable systems for lake and reservoir management, bearing in mind the uncertainties in climatic predictions and how these relate to water availability and lake levels.

The main objectives of this study are: i) to quantify the effects of the projected changes in climate and land use on the water availability in the catchment of the largest Mediterranean lake, Lake Beyşehir, ii) to evaluate the effects of the projected climate and land use scenarios on the lake water level, iii) to offer outflow

management options by predicting the maximum outflow (maximum abstraction loss) permitted for maintenance of natural lake water levels as a viable adaptation measure to climate change.

#### **3.2 Material and Methods**

#### 3.2.1 Study site

Lake Beyşehir (area: 650 km<sup>2</sup>, max. depth: 8-9 m, mean depth: 5-6 m) is located in Isparta and Konya provinces in the southwestern part of Turkey (between 31°17'-31° 44' E, 37° 34'-37° 59' N). The lake has had a Natural Site protection status since 1991 and is surrounded by two National Parks (the Beyşehir and Kızıldağ National Parks, Republic of Turkey, Ministry of Forestry and Water Affairs). The lake is also an "Important Bird Area" (BirdLife International, 2015), an "Important Plant Area" (PlantLife International, 2015), and it hosts the endemic fish species *Chondrostoma beysehirense* Bogutskaya, 1997 and *Pseudophoxinus anatolicus* Hankó, 1925. Until recently, it also functioned as a habitat for the extinct endemic species *Alburnus akili* Battalgil, 1942 (Yeğen et al., 2006).

The catchment area of the lake is 4704 km<sup>2</sup> and includes an upstream area of the Konya Closed Basin (area: 49805 km<sup>2</sup>, population size: 2.6 million) (Ayaz, 2010) (Figure 3.1). The lake is the main water source for irrigated crop farming in the Konya Closed Basin. The catchment is situated in the transition zone between the Mediterranean and continental climates (average temperature:  $11 \pm 0.7$  °C, yearly precipitation 490  $\pm$  94 mm, calculated from measurements conducted by the Turkish State Meteorological Service in the Beyşehir district during 1960-2012). The catchment has a highly variable topography and land use characteristics. The elevation ranges between 1027 and 2958 m.a.s.l., with an average elevation of 1370 m. The northern and eastern parts of the catchment are flat and intensively used for crop farming, while the western part of the catchment is dominated by mountains

covered with forests and small areas of low-intensity agriculture. Nearly half of the catchment (42.7%) is covered by range-brush, 25.5% by agricultural land, and 13.5% by water (including Lake Beyşehir, the inflows, and wetlands), while forested areas (evergreen and deciduous forests) constitute 11.2% (Figure 3.1).



**Figure 3.1** Location of the study site and GIS layers used in the SWAT model. (a) Location of the study site; (b) digital elevation map of the Beyşehir catchment. Brown borders show the sub-catchment boundaries. Numbers indicate the inflows (local names of inflows are: Q1: Üstünler, Q2: Soğuksu, Q3: Hizar, Q4: Çeltek, Q5: Tolca-Ozan, Q6: Sarısu) used in the calibration, the black circle shows the outflow, green symbol indicates the meteorology station; (c) distribution of land use categories; (d) soil map.

The Western Taurus region, where the lake is located, is one of the most important karstic areas in Turkey (Hoşafçıoğlu, 2007). The lake is primarily fed by streams from the Sultan and Anamas Mountains on the eastern and western sides, respectively, and by springs from mesozoic limestone sinkholes, groundwater, and direct precipitation (Figure 3.1). The lake has 13 inflows, of which five are permanent and flow throughout the year, while the remaining are intermittent and dry up during summer (Hoşafçıoğlu, 2007). Since the lake water is intensively used for irrigating the downstream area of Konya Closed Basin, a regulator is being used to control the lake's outflow.

According to the data collected by the State Hydraulic Works between 1960 and 2012, the lake's monthly average water input (including precipitation, inflows, and groundwater) is  $90.8 \pm 72$  hm<sup>3</sup>, and surface evaporation is  $83.4 \pm 35$  hm<sup>3</sup>. Average monthly water abstraction for irrigation of the downstream basin is  $23.9 \pm 27$  hm<sup>3</sup>. Lake Beyşehir is also being used as a major drinking water supply for the Beyşehir district; however, the proportion of water used for drinking is of minor importance (annual average of 6 hm<sup>3</sup>). Within the framework of an inter-basin water transfer project implemented in 2009, 130 hm<sup>3</sup> water per year is diverted from the Derebucak basin to the lake (DSİ, 2012). The groundwater is also heavily exploited for irrigation in the catchment through the uncontrolled and unregistered wells, creating uncertainty in the estimation of the overall water budget (Mercan, 2006).

### 3.2.2 Modeling

Modeling of hydrological components in karstic catchments is a challenging task that involves many uncertainties. The structures of karstic aquifers, having a high level of spatial heterogeneity and containing permeable networks of conduits, determine the hydrological behavior of the catchment and complicate the estimation of flow dynamics (Jaquet et al., 2004). In karstic areas, groundwater constitutes the most significant proportion of river flow, and karstic aquifers may form a large number of temporary/ephemeral small streams (Kourgialas et al., 2010). In addition, in regions where the groundwater network is extensive, there may be contributions and/or loss of water from outside the catchment boundaries (Nikolaidis et al., 2013). All these factors may complicate the prediction of flows in karstic catchments using topographical catchment models. Several attempts have recently been made to consider karstic geomorphology in catchment modeling using Soil and Water Assessment Tool (SWAT) (Amin et al., 2016; Kourgialas et al., 2010; Nikolaidis et al., 2013).

In this study, SWAT model was used to elucidate the potential impacts of the future climate changes and the various land use practices on the hydrological balance of the Lake Beyşehir catchment. Using the outputs of the SWAT model (total runoff, potential evapotranspiration), the outflow rate, and precipitation, the Support Vector Regression Model ( $\varepsilon$ -SVR) (Vapnik, 1995) was run to estimate the water level of the lake in response to future scenarios of both climate and land use changes. Considering the predicted water level values, the maximum outflow (maximum abstraction) volumes to sustain natural lake levels were also calculated for each climate change scenario.

### 3.2.2.1 SWAT

#### **3.2.2.1.1** Model description

SWAT model (SWAT 2012, Revision 622) (Arnold et al., 1998) is a catchment (river basin) model and it was developed to quantify the impacts of land management practices on surface waters by simulating evapotranspiration, plant growth, infiltration, percolation, runoff and nutrient loads, and erosion (Neitsch et al., 2011). SWAT is a physically based, semi-distributed model, which has been tested (e.g. for agricultural water management purposes) and discussed extensively in literature (Gassman et al., 2007).

Catchment processes in SWAT are modeled in two phases – the land phase, covering the loadings of water, sediment, nutrients, and pesticides from all subbasins to a main channel, and the water routing phase, covering processes in the main channel to the catchment outlet (Neitsch et al., 2011). In SWAT, the "catchment" is further divided into sub-basins and Hydrologic Response Units (HRUs), of which the latter are unique combinations of land use, soil, and slope.

In the model, the hydrological balance is calculated as:

$$SW_t = SW_0 + \sum_{i=1}^{t} (R_{day} - Q_{surf} - E_a - w_{seep} - Q_{gw})$$
(1)

where  $SW_t$  is the soil water content at time t (mm H<sub>2</sub>O),  $R_{day}$  is the precipitation on day i,  $Q_{surf}$  is the surface runoff on day i (mm H<sub>2</sub>O),  $E_a$  is the evapotranspiration on day i, (mm H<sub>2</sub>O),  $w_{seep}$  is the amount of the seepage to the vadose zone from soil profile on day i (mm H<sub>2</sub>O),  $Q_{gw}$  is the amount of return flow on day i (mm H<sub>2</sub>O), and  $SW_0$  is the initial soil water content.

#### 3.2.2.1.2 Model parameterization and data sources

For parameterization of the SWAT model for the Lake Beyşehir catchment, the following data were used:

- Digital Elevation Model: ASTER (30 m resolution, http://gdex.cr.usgs.gov/gdex/) DEM was smoothed to 90 m resolution and then burned into a river network (based on the known locations of reaches and the lake surface). Delineation of the stream network was conducted with a threshold area of 500 ha. The delineation resulted in 16 sub-basins (Figure 3.1). Three slope intervals (less or equal to 5%, 5-20%, greater than 20%) were defined.
- Land use: Data were obtained from the Corine 2006 database (http://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/corine-land-cover-2006-

raster) at 100 m resolution (Figure 3.1). Land use and agricultural management were described by splitting the generic agricultural (AGRL in SWAT nomenclature) areas into four dominant crop management systems (winter wheat: 41%, winter barley: 31%, chick peas: 24%, sugar beet: 4%) based on data obtained from local authorities and the Turkish Statistical Institute (TÜİK, 2013). Agricultural management schedules were generated after consultation with local experts (Appendix B, Table B.1).

- Soil map: Harmonized World Soil Database with 1 km resolution was used (http://webarchive.iiasa.ac.at/Research/LUC/External-World-soildatabase/HTML) (Figure 3.1). Soil hydrological and physical parameters were initially derived from soil texture data using the Hypres model (Wösten, 2000).
- Climate: Meteorological data on precipitation, minimum and maximum temperature, wind, solar radiation, and relative humidity were compiled from the Turkish State Meteorological Service (www.mgm.gov.tr) between 1960-2012 for the Beyşehir (37° 41' N, 31° 44' E) and Seydişehir (37° 26'N, 31° 51'E) stations located in the south-eastern parts of the catchment (Figure 3.1).
- Hydrological response units (HRUs) were defined by 0%-0%-0% threshold values for land use, soil, slope, and overlay of the maps gave 714 HRUs. The Penman-Monteith method (Monteith, 1964) was used for estimating potential evapotranspiration, and surface runoff was calculated using the U.S. Soil Conservation Service curve number procedure (USDA-Soil Conservation Service, 1972). The elevation range was divided into five elevation bands with an elevation fraction of 0.2 to account for the effects of the wide elevation gradient in the catchment.

• Flow data used for the calibration was compiled from the State Hydraulic Works (DSI). The model was initially set up for the years 1991-2011 and the initial four years of the data were used as a warm-up period to minimize the effects of the uncertainty relating to initial conditions in water balance. The most recent data from the period 2002 to 2011 (comprising the most complete dataset with only few missing values) were used for the calibration, and the data from 1995 to 2001 were used for validation. Long-term flow-gauged measurements were only available for six of the thirteen inflows.

#### 3.2.2.1.3 Model implementation

Following the model setup, the most sensitive parameters were determined using the one-at-a-time method, where one parameter is changed at a time, while the other parameters remain unchanged. Every parameter was adjusted within a  $\pm 20\%$  interval, and if a statistically significant change (p<0.05) was observed within this interval, the parameter was included in the subsequent calibration process.

The Soil and Water Assessment Tool Calibration and Uncertainty Analysis Program (SWAT-CUP) (Abbaspour, 2013), developed for calibration of the SWAT model, was employed for calibration. Calibration of discharge rates was performed using the Sequential Uncertainty Fitting (SUFI-2) procedure as described by Abbaspour et al., (2007), implemented in SWAT-CUP. During the calibration processes, Nash-Sutcliffe model efficiency coefficient (NS) was used as an objective function. According to the review by Moriasi et al., (2007), in which model evaluation criteria metrics were quantified based on the performance ratings used in the literature, NS coefficients over 0.5 are considered satisfactory for a monthly flow calibration. In this study, calibration was conducted on a daily time step and statistics were calculated on both a daily and a monthly basis. Detailed descriptions of model evaluation criteria used in this study are given in Appendix C.

In order to predict the effects of climate and land use scenarios on total runoff, the calibrated SWAT setup for the Beyşehir catchment was run from 2012 to 2099 for the different scenarios described in 3.2.3. In addition, the monthly averages of total runoff were compared to evaluate the potential shifts in seasonality. Contributions of baseflow, potential evapotranspiration and actual evapotranspiration were also compared. Mann-Whitney U test was employed for the comparisons of baseline and future hydrological variables.

### **3.2.2.2** Support Vector Regression (*\varepsilon*-SVR)

#### **3.2.2.2.1** Model description

Support Vector Machines (SVMs) is a machine learning technique that can be applied to both classification and regression problems (Vapnik, 1995). Recently, it has been used within different research areas including the prediction of water level changes (Büyükyildiz et al., 2014; Çimen and Kisi, 2009). One advantage of SVM is that it embodies the structural risk minimization (SRM) principle. In  $\varepsilon$ -SVR, the main aim is to find the function with the maximum possible deviation ( $\varepsilon$ ) from targets in training data (preventing overfitting); however, the errors must always be smaller than  $\varepsilon$  (Schölkopf et al., 1998). Hence, the SRM principle in SVMs not only enables minimization of the training error, but also minimizes the generalization error, which is the capacity of the model to forecast the unseen test data.

In this study, we used the  $\varepsilon$ -insensitive loss function which is described as (Raghavendra and Deka, 2014; Vapnik, 1995):

$$L_{\varepsilon}(v,g(u)) = \begin{cases} 0 & |v-g(u)| \le \varepsilon \\ |v-g(u)|-\varepsilon & otherwise \end{cases}$$

where  $L_{\varepsilon}(v, g(u))$  is the loss function, which is the deviation of the estimated values from the observed values, v is the observed output vector, u is the input vector, and g(u) is the vector of predicted values. The aim is to find the model with the highest error tolerance ( $\varepsilon$ ) while keeping the model as flat as possible via using the  $\varepsilon$ -sensitive function. The regression problem can be defined as:

$$g(u) = w.u + b$$

where b is the bias term, and w is the vector of regression coefficients. In order to prevent overfitting and enabling flatness of the solution,  $||w||^2$  should be minimized, and the regression problem can be expressed in terms of convex optimization problem.

$$min_{w,b,\xi,\xi^*} \quad \frac{1}{2} \|w\|^2 + C \sum_{i=1}^n (\xi_i + \xi_i^*)$$
$$v_i - (w * u_i + b) \le \varepsilon + \xi_i$$
Subject to  $(w.u_i + b) - v_i \le \varepsilon + \xi_i^*$ 

 $\xi_i, \xi_i^* \ge 0, i = 1, 2, ..., n$ 

The terms added here,  $\xi_i, \xi_i^*$ , are slack variables and they represent the deviation outside the  $\varepsilon$ -insensitive zone. Parameter *C* stands for the degree of penalizing loss for the training error. In order to prevent under-/overfitting, in addition to  $||w||^2$ ,  $C \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\xi_i + \xi_i^*)$  should also be minimized. Hence, parameter *C* and  $\varepsilon$  influence the model smoothness and complexity. While smaller C and greater  $\varepsilon$  result in underfitting, the opposite results in overfitting. The above formulation is referred to as linear SVM (Raghavendra and Deka, 2014). Linear SVM can be converted to nonlinear SVM by mapping the original low-dimensional input space into a highdimensional feature space (Hilbert space) using non-linear functions, which are called kernels. In this study, the radial basis function (RBF) kernel was used:

$$K(x, x') = \exp(-\gamma ||x - x'||^2)$$

where  $\gamma$  is the width of the RBF kernel and indicates the spread of the independent variables in the training dataset.

### **3.2.2.2.2** Model application

Given the karstic nature of the Lake Beysehir catchment, the limited availability of observational data (for inflows and precipitation), and the uncontrolled water abstraction, it is difficult to calculate a simple water budget and to predict future water levels. Although evaporation constitutes a major component of a lake's water budget, predicting the future evaporation from water surface is difficult, since data on the corresponding lake surface areas are needed. Consequently, SWAT outputs of potential evapotranspiration (PET) levels (for the sub-basin including the lake) were used as a surrogate for evaporation from the lake surface.  $\varepsilon$ -SVR technique was applied using the radial basis kernel function. Precipitation, outflow volume, and SWAT outputs of PET and inflows were used as inputs for the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model. The  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model was trained for the period 1975-1985. Data from the period 1985-1990 were then used as the testing period to validate the model for water level. When applying  $\varepsilon$ -SVR, optimized values for the error term ( $\varepsilon$ ), configuration factor (C), and gamma parameter  $(\gamma)$  were sought to identify the best match between the observed and simulated values using ORANGE software 2.7 (Demsar et al., 2013). The performance of the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR was evaluated by using the NS value, mean absolute error (MAE), root mean square error (RMSE), and percent bias (PBIAS) (Appendix C). The cumulative sum of the monthly water level changes was derived to predict the water level, as the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model outputs are monthly water level changes.

Water input from Derebucak water transfer project was also considered in the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR simulations. Between 2009 and 2012, a yearly average of 130 hm<sup>3</sup>, approximately 15% of the total inflow, was added to Lake Beyşehir through this water transfer project. Assuming that the lake will also be fed by trans-basin diverted water in the future, future stream inputs (inflow rates derived from SWAT) were multiplied by 1.15 before being provided to the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model as an input. Average monthly outflow values were calculated for each month using the data from 1960-2012, and the derived monthly values were used as a fixed monthly water withdrawal rate in the future scenarios. The year 2012 was used as the starting time (time=0, initial water level=8.24 m) for future simulations, and the water level change was simulated from 2012 to 2099.

Since the training data represented a limited water level range (7.37 m - 10.51m), the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model is in principle only valid within this range. Therefore, shrinking or expanding the lake area beyond the water level range may lead to over-prediction or under-prediction of the water level. Hence, after calculating the cumulative water level in future scenarios, the calculated water level was corrected using the information on the hypsometric curve of the lake. The corrected water level was calculated via multiplying the water level by the ratio of the area corresponding to the calculated water level and the average area of the lake during the training period.

### 3.2.2.3 Predicting maximum outflow

After running the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model for all climate and land use scenarios with default outflow rates, additional runs were performed in order to estimate the maximum outflow volume to obtain an average water level change of ±0.5 m for the whole time period. Maximum outflow volume estimation is needed for maintaining the irrigation of the downstream catchment, preventing the lake from having extreme water level reductions and drying out. The maximum outflow in the simulation was computed by decreasing the default outflow by 5 to 75% (for 1% increments) and
running the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model for each outflow iteration. This process was applied to each climate scenario. In the outflow iterations, the outflow reduction was not considered as a fixed rate throughout the simulation period; instead, the yearly changes in the water level output of each climate scenario were considered. For this purpose, the water level outputs generated in the different climate change scenarios (from previous runs with default outflow) were split into yearly time periods, and the yearly average water level change was calculated. The yearly averages were divided by the average water level change for the whole time period. This way, it became possible to estimate the magnitude of the yearly water level change relative to the overall average change. Next, different weights of outflow reductions were given to different years according to the magnitude of the water level change.

# 3.2.3 Scenarios

#### **3.2.3.1** Climate change

Climate change scenarios were based on the data provided by the Turkish Meteorological Service (www.mgm.gov.tr). Two General Circulation Models (GCMs: HadGEM2-ES (HadGEM) and MPI-ESM-MR (MPI)), representing the contemporary climate dynamics of Turkey (Demir et al., 2013), were used with two Representative Concentration Pathways (RCP 4.5 & RCP 8.5). RCP 4.5 assumes that greenhouse gas (GHG) emission will peak around 2040, followed by a decline, while RCP 8.5 assumes that emissions will increase throughout the 21<sup>st</sup> century. The climate models were dynamically downscaled for the period 2013 to 2099 at a 20 km resolution using the RegCM 4.3.4 Regional Climate Model (Demir et al., 2013). The entire period was simulated in the climate change scenarios.

Bias correction was applied on temperature and precipitation by using the quantile mapping methods described by Piani et al., (2010). The period 1970-2000 was

selected as a reference for the baseline simulation and for bias correction of the climatic outputs. Bias correction was conducted using the qmap R package (Gudmundsson, 2014; Gudmundsson et al., 2012) to find the best match between the observed values and simulated time series for the reference time period. RQUANT function (Gudmundsson et al., 2012) was used to estimate the values of quantile-quantile relationships between the observed and simulated climate time series for regularly spaced quantiles using local linear least square regression. Comparison statistics and graphs for observed and bias-corrected temperature and precipitation are given in Appendix D.Transfer functions derived from correction of the baseline period were also used for generating future bias-corrected data. For other meteorological variables (wind speed, relative humidity, solar radiation), the SWAT weather generator was used to generate future daily values based on statistics of the baseline climate.

The future scenarios showed yearly average increases in temperature, with values ranging between 1.5 to 4.0 °C. In the RCP 8.5 scenarios, the results of both climate models exhibited a noticeable temperature increase compared to the RCP 4.5 scenarios (Appendix B, Table B.2), the increase being higher for the HadGEM model than for the MPI model. Monthly average differences in temperature for the baseline period and the future projections are given in Appendix B, Table B.2.

The MPI model with the RCP 8.5 scenario projected an 82 mm decrease in total annual precipitation, whereas a 35 mm decrease was projected for the RCP 4.5 scenario. In addition, there was a decrease in precipitation for all months except for November and December, in which the level of precipitation increased slightly. For the HadGEM model with the RCP 4.5 scenario, a 10 mm increase in precipitation was projected, being concentrated in winter and spring. The HadGEM model with the RCP 8.5 scenario showed a slight decrease in precipitation (6 mm); however, there was an increase in precipitation in January, May, and June (Appendix B, Table B.3).

#### 3.2.3.2 Combined Land use and Climate Change Scenarios

Four land use scenarios (LU) and two outflow scenarios were generated. First, climate change scenarios were applied without any change in land use. Next, each land use scenario was combined with different climate change scenarios. A simplistic static land use change approach was employed to integrate the land use scenarios, assuming a constant land use change for the whole simulation period. The simulated land use and outflow scenarios are listed as:

- *LU1:* Sugar beet farming has increased in the catchment (TÜİK, 2013) and has high economic value due to a well-functioning local infrastructure for industrial processing of the crop. Presumably, sugar beet farming areas will increase in the future. Therefore, in this scenario, 20% of the total cultivated area of wheat and barley was replaced by sugar beet.
- *LU2:* Climate change may alter the natural vegetation. Increasing temperature and decreasing precipitation may trigger a shift from forest to shrubland (Anderson, 1991). Therefore, in this scenario, 25% of the forest area was converted to shrubland.
- *LU3:* The extent of agricultural areas in Europe is expected to decrease, particularly in Southern Europe, and this situation may result in land abandonment (Brown, 2011). Therefore, in this scenario, 20% of the agricultural land was abandoned followed by a shift to shrubland.
- *LU4:* To contrary to LU3, the extent of agricultural areas may also expected to increase to satisfy the needs of an increasing population (Rico-Amoros et al., 2009). Therefore, in this scenario, a generic increase in agricultural area was assumed and 20% shrubland was converted to agricultural land.
- Increased outflow scenarios (OUT10 and OUT20): Outflow from Lake Beyşehir is used for irrigation of a 770 km<sup>2</sup> area in its downstream

catchment and is the most important surface water resource for irrigation. Since sugar beet farming has an increasing trend in the downstream catchment, the demand for irrigation water may increase in the future. How an increased water demand for downstream irrigation would affect the water level of the lake was simulated. Hence, generic water demand scenarios, in which the outflow was increased by 10% and 20%, were developed.

#### 3.3 Results

#### **3.3.1** Performance of the models

## 3.3.1.1 SWAT model

The most sensitive parameters used during the calibration are shown in Appendix B, Table B.4. Snowmelt and groundwater parameters were found to be highly sensitive.

Results of the calibration and validation of the flow rates for the main lake inflows are shown in Figure 3.2. SWAT was able to capture most of the seasonal variation in discharge values. Three of the inflows located close to the meteorological stations in the catchment exhibited NS values higher than 0.5, while NS values were around 0.5 for the remaining inflows. In addition, the Üstünler (Q1) and Hizar (Q3) rivers (Figure 3.1, Figure 3.2), which are located in the western part of the catchment, had lower NS values, and generally lower discharge rates as well. Their contribution to the lake water budget was minor relative to that of the other rivers (Table 3.1).

For the validation period, the performance of the model for the flows were satisfactory, except for the Hizar River. Although the model performance for baseflows was generally good, it did not fully capture a few of the peak flows. Performance statistics (NS coefficient and Bias %) are given in Table 3.1. After the model calibration, groundwater contribution (lateral + groundwater flow)





**Figure 3.2** Calibration and validation results. Daily simulated (gray, solid lines) and observed (black, dashed lines) flows after calibration of the SWAT model. Q1: Üstünler, Q2: Soğuksu, Q3:Hizar, Q4: Çeltek, Q5: Tolca-Ozan, Q6: Sarısu. X axis indicates dates.

:-2011;	
= 2002	
period	1 m <sup>3</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>
bration	ods are ii
. Cali	peric
inflows	bserved
main	and a
r the	ılated
cs fo	simu
statisti	for the
mance	values
perfor	. Mean
onthly	5-2001
nd m	= 1995
aily a	eriod =
.1 D	on pe
Table 3	validatio

								Calibration								Validation
Station		Monthly			Daily		Observed	Simulated		Monthly			Daily		Observed	Simulated
Name	SN	$\mathbb{R}^2$	PBIAS	SN	PBLAS	$\mathbb{R}^2$	mean	mean	SN	$\mathbb{R}^2$	PBIAS	SN	$\mathbb{R}^2$	PBIAS	mean	mean
61	0.4	0.42	-11.7	0.28	-14.4	0.28	0.88	66:0	0.49	0.51	5.6	0.23	0.24	1.7	1.24	1.17
Q2	0.37	0.38	1.3	0.23	-2.2	0.24	0.12	0.12	0.54	0.56	-29.8	0.19	0.32	-36.1	0.1	0.13
<b>6</b> 3	0.48	0.56	00	0.27	4.3	0.25	0.42	0.39	0.25	0.35	26.9	0.1	0.12	27.8	0.54	0.4
Q4	0.51	0.52	2.6	0.44	-1.9	0.44	1.9	1.85	0.57	0.6	12.1	0.02	0.21	0.6	2.43	2.13
δ	0.73	0.73	6.0-	0.53	-1.8	0.53	1.39	1.41	0.71	0.74	-7.6	0.48	0.49	6.9-	1.44	1.55
80	0.76	0.77	-2.4	0.61	8.1	0.63	2.1	2.15	0.65	0.78	-12.9	-0.29	0.48	-18.3	1.93	2.17

# 3.3.1.2 Modeling the water levels using *ɛ*-SVR

The best fit between the modeled and the observed water level change (Figure 3.3) appeared with the parameter combination of C=32,  $\varepsilon$ =0.05,  $\gamma$ = 0.5 with the radial basis kernel function. Based on the scores in the training and validation data, it can be concluded that the model captured the observed trends. The NS value was 0.86, MAE was 0.055 m, RMSE was 0.06 m, and PBIAS was 0.2% for the training period. In the validation period, the values changed slightly to 0.93, 0.05 m, 0.04 m. and 14%, respectively.



**Figure 3.3** Observed and modeled water level changes in the  $\epsilon$ -SVR model. Data from 1975 to 1984 were used for the training period and 1985-1990 data were used for the validation period. Solid line indicates modeled water level change, dashed lines indicate observed

# 3.3.2 Effects of the climate change and land use scenarios on water availability

# 3.3.2.1 Baseline simulations

Baseline simulations were run for the time period 1971-2000, and an annual average runoff of 89.62 mm was generated for the whole catchment (Table 3.). Baseflow constituted the major input as 44% of the total flow was generated from lateral flow

(interflow) and 37.5% from return (groundwater) flow. On the other hand, surface runoff constituted 18.5% of the total flow. Evapotranspiration constituted most of the water loss, the average evapotranspiration and precipitation (including snowfall) being 431 mm and 541 mm, respectively (Table 3.2).

**Table 3.2** Catchment water balance for baseline and future periods. Values are rounded to the nearest integer. PCP: Precipitation, ET: Evapotranspiration, PET: Potential Evapotranspiration, 4.5: RCP 4.5 scenario, 8.5: RCP 8.5 scenarios. Units of the variables are in mm.

	Land use				Surface	
Climate		РСР	ЕТ	PET	runoff	Groundwater
Baseline	Baseline	541	431	922	13	57
HadGEM 4.5	Baseline	512	455	1029	13	56
HadGEM 4.5	LU1	512	458	1029	12	56
HadGEM 4.5	LU2	512	456	1028	13	56
HadGEM 4.5	LU3	519	456	1041	13	59
HadGEM 4.5	LU4	503	455	1012	13	52
MPI 4.5	Baseline	465	421	988	12	50
MPI 4.5	LU1	465	425	988	12	50
MPI 4.5	LU2	465	421	987	12	49
MPI 4.5	LU3	471	421	999	12	52
MPI 4.5	LU4	457	421	972	12	46
HadGEM 8.5	Baseline	488	451	1081	13	52
HadGEM 8.5	LU1	488	455	1081	13	52
HadGEM 8.5	LU2	488	452	1081	13	51
HadGEM 8.5	LU3	494	452	1094	13	53
HadGEM 8.5	LU4	480	450	1064	14	48
MPI 8.5	Baseline	409	399	1048	10	42
MPI 8.5	LU1	409	404	1049	10	42
MPI 8.5	LU2	409	399	1049	10	42

## **3.3.2.2** Effects of the climate change scenarios

The MPI model outputs predicted higher reductions in total flow for the future compared to the HadGEM model for both RCPs (Figure 3.4). The RCP 8.5 scenario with MPI model projected that a significant decrease in runoff of up to 52% will occur at the end of the century (2071-2099) and a 18% decrease by 2070 (Table 3.2, Table 3.3). In the RCP 4.5 scenario, significant changes in flow were predicted, confidence exceeding 95% for the period until the 2040s and after the 2070s. However, for the 2040s period, the predicted 10% decrease was significant with a confidence score of 77% (Table 3.3, Figure 3.4). The MPI model outputs for both climate scenarios projected reduced surface runoff (7-18% for RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5, respectively) and baseflow (15-28% for RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5, respectively). Yearly increases in PET were 65 mm for the RCP 4.5 scenario and 125.2 mm for the RCP 8.5 scenario, and the increases were found to be particularly significant after the 2070s and the 2040s for the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios, respectively (Table 3.3). No change appeared in actual evapotranspiration in the RCP 4.5 scenario, while a 23.2 mm decrease was found in the RCP 8.5 scenario due to reduced water availability (Table 3.2).



Time period 2012-2040 2041-2070 2071-2099

In the HadGEM model, the RCP 4.5 scenario exhibited slight differences in flow compared to the baseline period until 2070, while a 14% reduction (confidence > 95%) was projected for the period between 2071 and 2099. In the RCP 8.5 scenario, the HadGEM model generated a 7% runoff increase (with 71% confidence) at the beginning of the simulation period (2012-2041), followed by a future reduction of 15% and 24% (with confidence > 95%) in total runoff for the periods 2041-2070 and 2071-2099, respectively (Figure 3.4). Although average total flows were found to decline in general, the climate change projections demonstrated that their seasonality will change as well. Thus, winter flow rates were predicted to increase and spring flows to decrease (Appendix B, Figure B.1). The contribution of surface runoff displayed a slight increase of 2-4% in the HadGEM model outputs, whereas the baseflow contribution decreased between 3 and 11% in the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios, respectively. An increase in potential evapotranspiration was found in for both scenarios, estimated as 107.2 mm and 159.7 mm, exceeding 67% confidence for all time periods, and increased actual evapotranspiration values of

**Figure 3.4** Changes in total flow compared with the baseline simulation for 2012-2040, 2041-2070 and 2071-2099 for the MPI and HadGEM climate change models and the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios.

17.6 mm and 13.5 mm were found in the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios, respectively (Table 3.2).

	Scenarios	2012-2040	2041-2070	2071-2099
РСР	HadGEM 4.5	8	51	30
	MPI 4.5	90	9	83
	HadGEM 8.5	27	60	68
	MPI 8.5	83	88	99
РЕТ	HadGEM 4.5	75	90	98
	MPI 4.5	57	63	88
	HadGEM 8.5	78	99	99
	MPI 8.5	57	94	99
Runoff	HadGEM 4.5	24	30	98
	MPI 4.5	99	77	99
	HadGEM 8.5	71	98	99
	MPI 8.5	99	99	99

**Table 3.3** Confidence (%) that the precipitation, PET and runoff differed between future scenarios and baseline period. Confidence values larger than 67% are marked in bold.

## **3.3.2.3** Effects of the combined land use and climate change scenarios

The results of future simulations projected minor effects of the LU1 and LU2 scenarios on total flow. In contrast, the LU3 scenario demonstrated an increase in total flow compared to the other land use scenarios. Additionally, the LU4 scenario -the opposite of the LU3 scenario-, assuming an increase in agricultural land area, showed the highest total runoff decrease (7 to 14%) for the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios, respectively, in the HadGEM model (Table 3.2). In the MPI model with the LU4 scenario, a decrease in runoff of 18% and 31% for the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios, respectively (Table 3.2), were estimated. Slight differences were

observed for the LU3 and LU4 scenarios compared to the climate change scenarios without land use change, although the confidence values were low (confidence < 67%) for all the land use scenarios.

# 3.3.3 Effects of the climate change and land use scenarios on water level

According to the scenario results, changes in precipitation, PET, and runoff in the catchment were predicted to create a notable reduction in the future water levels of Lake Beyşehir. Figure 3.5 shows the results of the cumulative water level change throughout the simulation period.



**Figure 3.5** The changes in water level in Lake Beyşehir under different climate and land use scenarios during the simulation period for a) HadGEM model, RCP 4.5 scenario, b) HadGEM model, RCP 8.5 scenario, c) MPI model, RCP 4.5 scenario, d) MPI model, RCP 8.5 scena

According to the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR outputs, the MPI model projected a continuous water level reduction until the 2040s. After that period, the water level was estimated to fluctuate between 0 and 4 m if the current yearly average abstraction continues. According to the HadGEM model outputs, continuous water level decrease was projected to occur after the 2060s. Moreover, according to the HadGEM model with the RCP 8.5 scenario, the lake could dry out after the 2070s, while with RCP 4.5 scenario drying out of the lake might occur in the 2090s (Figure 3.5). After the 2070s, the water level was predicted to fluctuate between 0 and 3 m. No noticable impact on the water level appeared in the land use scenarios (Figure 3.5).

Scenarios with increased water abstraction through the outflow (OUT10, OUT20) in combination with the climate scenarios triggered a more notable water level decrease. The HadGEM model with the RCP 4.5 scenario predicted the first drying out to occur in the 2070s for both the OUT20 and the OUT10 cases. On the other hand, for the RCP 8.5 scenario drying out was predicted to occur in the 2060s in the OUT20 case and in the 2070s in the OUT10 case. For the MPI model with the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios, the water level fluctuated between 0 and 4 m after the 2035s and the 2030s for OUT10 and OUT20, respectively (Figure 3.5).

#### **3.3.4** Predicting the maximum outflow for sustainable water management

Maximum outflow volume was estimated to achieve an average water level fluctuation of  $\pm 0.5$  m for the whole time period (Figure 3.6). The volume of the outflow water withdrawal for downstream irrigation should be reduced by, on average, 38% (120 hm<sup>3</sup>) in the RCP 4.5 scenario, while a 60% (194 hm<sup>3</sup>) reduction was required in the RCP 8.5 scenario. For the last 25 years of the future simulation period in RCP 8.5 scenario, the MPI modeled outflow volume should be set to zero to prevent a continuous water level decrease. For the HadGEM model, the estimated average yearly outflow volume reductions needed to maintain the average water

level fluctuation of  $\pm 0.5$  m were 9% (29 hm<sup>3</sup>) and 26% (82 hm<sup>3</sup>) for the RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 scenarios, respectively (Figure 3.6).



**Figure 3.6** Monthly calculated outflow volumes and water level changes for a) HadGEM model, RCP 4.5 scenario, b) HadGEM model, RCP 8.5 scenario, c) MPI model, RCP 4.5 scenario, d) MPI model, RCP 8.5 scenario. Gray lines indicate the outflow and black lines indicate

#### 3.4 Discussion

The key findings of this study were: (1) all climate change scenarios predicted a significant decrease in total runoff, however, the duration of the decrease varied among the models, (2) land use had a minor impact on total runoff compared to climate change scenarios, (3) potential evapotranspiration of the catchment could be used as an input variable for estimation of water levels when direct calculation of lake surface evaporation is unavailable, (4) changes in hydrological processes in the catchment and climate had notable impacts on water levels, since all climate change scenarios projected water level declines, (5) outflow volume reduction is critical to maintain the lake levels.

All the climate change scenarios predicted a significant decrease in the total runoff, which was projected to be more pronounced after the 2070s due to the reduced precipitation and enhanced potential evapotranspiration in the catchment lasting until the end of the century. However, the extent of the decrease varied among the models. The MPI model predicted a greater decrease in the runoff for both RCPs than does the HadGEM model due to a more pronounced reduction of precipitation and a lower water yield (Table 3.2). All flow components (baseflow and surface runoff contribution) exhibited declining trends in all scenarios. An exception is the RCP 8.5 scenario in the HadGEM model where a slight increase in the surface runoff contribution emerged. This was due to a minor increase in winter precipitation and low evapotranspiration, creating saturation of the soil and generation of surface runoff (Molina-Navarro et al., 2014; Morán-Tejeda et al., 2014). Decreased groundwater recharge (Table 3.2) can also be attributed to prolonged dry spells in summer, triggering a fast reduction of soil moisture (Ertürk et al., 2014; Sellami et al., 2016). Seasonal shifts in the hydrographs were associated with earlier snowmelt and reduced snowfall in winter (Arnell and Reynard, 1999; Morán-Tejeda et al., 2014), as well as higher winter temperatures (Appendix B, Table B.2). While an increase in both temperature and potential evapotranspiration were predicted in the future climate change scenarios, the slight decrease in actual evapotranspiration has been exhibited by the MPI model results. Decreased evapotranspiration can be attributed to reduced water availability in the soil, caused by decreased precipitation and augmented temperatures (Ertürk et al., 2014).

The results of many studies conducted in the Mediterranean region (Appendix B, Table B.5) concur with the findings presented here and show that additive effects of hydrologic processes such as precipitation and evaporation might spark a major reduction in total runoff (Cisneros Jiménez et al., 2014). A comprehensive work by Milano et al., (2013) demonstrated that 44 out of 73 catchments in the Mediterranean basin currently experience water stress, and by the 2050s the water stress will have been pronounced in areas already having severe water stress. These

basins are mainly located in the Southern and Eastern Mediterranean where the highest demographic growth is predicted, further augmenting the future water demand. Also, other studies undertaken in the Mediterranean region have projected a major climate change-induced reduction in runoff at the end of the century (Ertürk et al., 2014; Molina-Navarro et al., 2014): 50-70% for Southern Turkey (Ertürk et al., 2014) and 22-49% for Spain (Molina-Navarro et al., 2014), the latter involving a 25-34% reduction in Catalan catchments (Pascual et al., 2015).

When interpreting modeling outcomes, it is necessary to consider uncertainties. The two GCMs used in the current study were able to model the trends of contemporary climate data; however, the precipitation and temperature predictions for the future varied widely. Although the direction and seasonality of the changes exhibited similar patterns, the magnitude of the changes differed between the climate models. A study by Maurer, (2007), simulating the Sierra Nevada Mountain hydrology using 11 GCMs, also found marked variations in precipitation predictions among GCMs. Moreover, in the detailed study of Wilby and Harris, (2006), four GCM models, two emission scenarios, two statistical downscaling techniques and two hydrological models have been considered as different sources of uncertainty, leading to the conclusion that the GCMs are the main sources of variation in simulating low flows. Hence, it is suggested to use of several GCMs and emission scenarios in climate impact studies (Eisner et al., 2012). In addition, pronounced variations in GCMs have a direct influence on total runoff, and variations in flow may be highly significant as well. For instance, Thompson et al., (2015) reported 0.8% to 52% reductions in annual runoff in their simulations for the Inner Niger Delta. Similarly, large variations in river discharges emerged in this study, from +7% to -20% by the 2040s, from +1% to -18% by the 2070s, and from -14% to -14% to -16%52% by the end of century due to variations in GCMs and RCPs. Usage of moderate (RCP 4.5) and extreme (RCP 8.5) GHG emission scenarios in this study, may have also amplified the variation of the predicted changes in water yield. In addition, using only temperature and precipitation scenarios in the model may have exaggerated the reduction in water availability since wind speed is an important component of PET calculations (McVicar et al., 2012a) and it shows a global decreasing pattern (McVicar et al., 2012b). In the view of the possible limitations and uncertainties, the results presented here should be interpreted with some caution.

Effects of land use management on total flow were minor in the LU1 and LU2 scenarios compared to the climate change scenarios. However, a slight increase in total flow appeared in the LU3 scenario with reduced agricultural area, due to a consequent decrease in irrigation. In LU4, agricultural expansion reduced the available water for runoff and caused a decrease in total flow with increased percolation and enhanced water consumption for irrigation (Ghaffari et al., 2010). Although the effects of land use scenarios were not significant, decreased runoff with agricultural expansion scenario may indicate an increased water demand for irrigation. This may further reduce the water availability in the Mediterranean region and exacerbate the already existing water stress. Efficient irrigation technologies and improved water distribution networks may compensate for the water stress to some extent but not fully eliminate the risk of climate change-induced water scarcity (Milano et al., 2013).

The minor impacts of land use changes on total flow compared to the effects of climate changes concur with the results from other studies on the Mediterranean climatic region (Molina-Navarro et al., 2014; Serpa et al., 2015). The predicted minor effect of land use may, however, in part be attributed to the selected hydrological model since uncertainty derived from the selection of hydrological models may be as large as that of GCMs (Prudhomme et al., 2014; Wada et al., 2013). Morán-Tejeda et al., (2014) compared the capability of SWAT and Regional Hydro-Ecologic Simulation System (RHESSys) models to simulate the effects of climate and land use changes on the catchment hydrology. They found out that SWAT simulations are more sensitive to climatic inputs, whereas climate and land

use changes had similar effects on the total flow in the RHESSys model. Even though the models may yield similar outputs for current conditions, the inherent uncertainty and the nature of the models may create a difference in the magnitude of the projected changes (Butts et al., 2004; Krysanova and Arnold, 2008). When implementing land use changes, a static approach that assumes a constant land use change was used in this paper. Although dynamic approaches might produce more realistic results, there are only a small number of studies that use a dynamic land use model in SWAT (Wagner et al., 2016).

Lake evaporation constitutes a major discharge component of a lakes water budget (Duan and Bastiaanssen, 2015; Gianniou and Antonopoulos, 2007; Rosenberry et al., 2007). However, its calculation in simulations is challenging due to lack of information on how the lake area will change over the years. Thus, in the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model, PET outputs of SWAT were used instead of evaporation and the model performed very well. Hence, despite the lack of lake area information, the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model was able to simulate water level by using outflow, inflow, precipitation and PET as inputs. It should be borne in mind, however, that the complex karstic geology of the Lake Beyşehir catchment makes it difficult to interpret the uncertainties of the future water level simulations. In addition, the average outflow from the last 50 years was used for the future water level simulations and it was assumed that the outflow rates will be constant in the future. However, water level management is a dynamic process and the ongoing meteorological changes need to be considered in practice.

According to the projected water levels of Lake Beyşehir, this largest freshwater lake in the Mediterranean region may be in danger of drying out if the extensive use of water for irrigation in the areas downstream of the lake continues, considering that the climate is expected to get warmer and drier in future. Both climate models demonstrated severe water level reductions for all RCPs, and the MPI model showed an extended period of water level decrease due to reduced runoff and precipitation (Appendix B, Table B.3). Although the HadGEM model projected only a slight change in precipitation, increased temperatures and potential evapotranspiration triggered a large water loss through evaporation. These changes are likely to lead to a major water level decrease, especially after the 2060s. Additionally, all climate change scenarios projected periodic drying out of the lake and extreme water level fluctuations. Such changes may also have profound ecological consequences and threaten the biota (Coops et al., 2003), especially the endemic fish species (Micklin, 2007). Moreover, increased evaporation with reduced runoff may also cause salinization due to reduced flushing and enhance concentration of nutrients, changing the structure and dynamics of the lake ecosystem (Beklioğlu et al., 2006; Stefanidis & Papastergiadou, 2013; Jeppesen et al., 2015). Implementation of a strict water abstraction regulation policy is therefore required, since the estimations showed that an average reduction of 9-60% (according to different climate models and scenarios) in the outflow volume is necessary to prevent Lake Beyşehir from drying out. In addition, despite the fact that the outflow volume was set to zero for the last 25 years of the simulation period (2075-2099), the estimated water level continued to decrease in the MPI model with the RCP 8.5 scenario. Thus, in the most pessimistic scenario, no water abstraction strategy seems able to prevent the water level drop and the risk of salinization remains high due to the prolonged hydraulic residence time.

Lake management in arid and semi-arid regions is a challenging task as it requires addressing the increased demand for irrigation while simultaneously protecting water to satisfy the needs of the ecosystem. Most studies from the Mediterranean region highlight the reduced water availability and the increased demand for irrigation (Kovats et al., 2014) in the future, and the results on Lake Beyşehir are in line with those findings. In this study, the importance of outflow management is demonstrated by simulating the water level of largest lake of the Mediterranean region and estimating the outflow volumes required to sustain lake levels. The modeling framework proposed in this work can be used to establish time and costefficient mitigating measures for sustainable water resource management. Furthermore, this study recommends reducing the amount of water used for irrigation and using emerging agriculture technologies, such as drought-resistant crops and efficient irrigation technologies for overcoming the water scarcity problem.

To further expand the study and its validity, more GCMs with all possible RCPs can be used to reduce the uncertainties of the climate model. A detailed groundwater model for Lake Beyşehir can also be included to elucidate groundwater-surface water interactions and improve the representation of the water balance in the catchment.

# 3.5 Conclusions

In this study, the future water levels of Lake Beyşehir, the largest freshwater lake in the Mediterranean basin, was estimated using an integrated modeling approach that accounts for the impacts of climate and land use changes. The performance of the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model indicated that potential evapotranspiration (PET) can be used as an input variable to simulate water levels when direct calculation of lake area is not possible. The results demonstrated that the water-scarce Mediterranean region may be at risk of losing its freshwater resources since the climate change scenarios projected a 15-52% reduction in total flows by the end of this century. In contrast, land use scenarios was not found to have significant impact on hydrology. However, the results of the agricultural expansion scenario showed that the combination of an increase in agricultural areas and an enhanced irrigation demand may further exacerbate the water stress. In all climate change simulations with the default outflow scenario, reduced inflows, diminished precipitation, and increased PET were shown to cause a severe water level decrease. The reduction in water level was estimated to be even worse in the increased outflow scenarios. Assuming an optimum water level management, a 9-60% reduction in outflow withdrawal was needed to prevent the lake from drying out by the end of this century. Albeit the

current study has some limitations due to the choice of GCMs, emission scenarios, downscaling methods and structural uncertainties in the hydrological model, all the climate change projection results point out a decrease in water availability in the already water-limited Mediterranean catchments. Thus, the results presented here indicate the importance of managing outflows to prevent reduction of water resources in the Mediterranean region.

# **CHAPTER 4**

# MODELING THE EFFECTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE AND LAND USE ON ECOSYSTEM STRUCTURE OF LAKE BEYŞEHİR

# 4.1 Introduction

Models enable to conduct "virtual experiments" (Meyer et al., 2009), and they are efficient tools for examining ecological questions (Elliott et al., 2000). Over the years, increasing number of studies used ecological lake models for management purposes, like combatting eutrophication (Arhonditsis and Brett, 2005a, 2005b), developing mitigation strategies (such as external load reduction and biomanipulation), and predicting the impacts of climate change on lake ecosystems (Trolle et al., 2015). All these extensive research triggered the evolution of ecological lake models with the advancements from simple regressions to process-based complex dynamic models (Janssen et al., 2015).

Studies focusing the impacts of climate change are at the core of the lake modeling research due to the necessity of understanding the ecological consequences of climate change and developing adaptation strategies to combat with its outcomes. Climate change is expected to affect lake ecosystem dynamics by altering the quantity and quality of freshwaters, possibly resulting in high ecological and economic loss (Erol and Randhir, 2012). According to the climate projections, Mediterranean climatic regions is one of the most sensitive areas in the world, and significant reduction in precipitation and increase in temperature anticipated for the future (Christensen et al., 2013; Erol and Randhir, 2012). Recent projections generated by the Turkish State Meteorological Office (Demir et al., 2013), demonstrated that the southern part of Turkey may be dramatically affected as

climate scenarios anticipated a 3-4 °C increase in air temperatures and a 15-20% decrease in annual precipitation by the end of the century. It is also expected that demand for freshwaters for irrigation in Mediterranean region would increase with climate change, which may exacerbate the water stress together with climate change. However, less water availability may create a significant conflict in Mediterranean region on the usage of freshwater sources as well as ecosystem needs (Bucak et al., 2017).

Climate change is not only expected to decrease water availability in Mediterranean (Calbó, 2010), it may also have significant impacts on lake ecosystem structure and function (Beklioglu et al., 2007; Jeppesen et al., 2015). In the semi-arid Mediterranean region, reduced runoff in catchments may decrease the external loading to the lakes. However, internal loading and water volume reduction due to higher evaporation may trigger nutrient increase (Beklioğlu et al., 2017; Coppens et al., 2016; Özen et al., 2010). Increased temperature and retention may change species composition of phytoplankton and duration of their blooms, likely resulting in earlier spring bloom (Carvalho et al., 2008; Paerl and Huisman, 2008; Reynolds et al., 1993) and longer duration of autumn bloom. Longer retention time also gives an advantage to cyanobacteria over green algae and diatoms (Visser et al., 2015), and prolonged cyanobacteria bloom limits the ecosystem services such as water supply for drinking or irrigation (Paerl et al., 2011). Trophic structure and community composition of the organisms can also be affected by climate warming as evidenced from studies covering large latitudinal and temperature gradients (Beklioğlu et al. in prep, Jeppesen et al., 2015, 2010).

Land and water use managements are essential to mitigate the impacts of climate change. In Mediterranean region, water availability, which shows high seasonal variability, determines the socio-economic structure (García-Ruiz et al., 2011). Intensive irrigation demand during the least water available season (Morán-Tejeda et al., 2014) pose a risk for freshwater ecosystems and may lead to significant water

level reductions especially in shallow lakes, which have a high surface area/depth ratio, this in turn can result in degradation of ecosystem structure and function or services. Also, intensive farming can increase nutrient and sediment loads to freshwaters (Foley et al., 2005; Jeppesen et al., 2015, 2009). Increased nutrient enrichment is one of the major causes of eutrophication through its direct effects on Chl-*a* concentrations –indicator of phytoplankton- and indirect effects on oxygen depletion in the water bodies (Jeppesen et al., 2009). All these can result in degradation of water quality which cause loss of wide range of ecosystem services (Gordon et al., 2010)

Most of the lake modeling studies were built on single process-based models. However, ensemble modeling which is commonly employed in climatic studies is brought into play in lake modeling studies recently. Trolle et al. (2014) applied ensemble modeling for predicting chl-a concentration for the first time by ensembling three different lake ecosystem models in a single lake. This approach not only has a value in decreasing the model structural uncertainty in the simulations but also provides a possibility to compare different ecological processes schemes (Janssen et al., 2015) to develop better prediction powers. In the current study, the future ecological structure of the largest freshwater lake in Turkey, Lake Beyşehir, was simulated by linking catchment model outputs (SWAT) with two different processed based lake models: PCLake and GLM-AED. In this study, our first aim is to perform simulations to understand how climate change and land use practices affect the ecosystem structure and its service capacity of the lake, which are mainly drinking and irrigation water supply. We used proxies of TP, and total TN, Chl-a, cyanobacteria biomass, and water level for ecosystem structure of the lake. While water level is an indicator of the capacity the lake's water for using irrigation services; levels of nutrient, Chl-a, and cyanobacteria can indicate the capacity of lake's water for drinking supply. We also aim to uncover the uncertainties arising from the model selection and determine the effects of model

selection on future predictions by using two different lake models and five different climate models,

# 4.2 Materials and Methods

# 4.2.1 Model Implementation

In the current study, combined approach of catchment and lake modeling was used for predicting the impacts of climate change and land use on Lake Beyşehir (see Chapter 2 for study site and data collection details). Modeling scheme was summarized in Figure 4.1. Hydraulic and nutrient loads were simulated through SWAT catchment model. Then outputs of SWAT (nutrient and hydraulic loads) and climate model outputs (temperature and precipitation) have been given to lake models in order to predict the future concentrations of TN, TP, Chl-*a*, cyanobacteria, and water level in the lake, indicating future ecosystem structure and services as drinking and irrigation water supply. For drinking water and recreation water standards, we adopted World Health Organization's (WHO) limits for cyanobacteria biomass. According to WHO's limits for cyanobacteria contribution to Chl-*a* concentration should be lower than 10 mg m<sup>-3</sup>. Low-risk probability is defined as >10 mg m<sup>-3</sup> and <50 mg m<sup>-3</sup>, while high-risk probability is defined as > 50 mg m<sup>-3</sup> (Chorus and Bartram, 1999).



**Figure 4.1** Modeling framework used in this study. GCM: General Circulation Model, RCP: Representative Concentrations Pathways, TP: Total Phosphorus, TN: Total Nitrogen, GLM-AED: General Lake Model coupled to Aquatic EcoDynamics Library.

# 4.2.1.1 SWAT

SWAT model was previously calibrated for hydrological processes of Lake Beyşehir catchment (Bucak et al., 2017). Detailed data requirements and the collected data for Lake Beyşehir SWAT implementation is given in section 3.2. In the current chapter, SWAT model was further calibrated to simulate nutrient processes in the catchment. The SWAT model was set up for 2010-2012 since only 2-year monthly monitoring data for nutrient loadings (P and N) from inflows was available. Nutrient calibration was conducted by SWAT-CUP software using the SUFI2 algorithm (Abbaspour, 2013). Calibration was performed for nitrate and SRP loadings. During calibration, percent bias (PBIAS) was used as an objective function. Most sensitive parameters for nutrient calibration and their fitted values are given in Table 4.1. While assessing model calibration, performance criteria that is developed by Moriasi et al., (2007) was used, in which for nutrient calibration, percent bias (PBIAS) being  $< \pm 25$  can be regarded as *very good*,  $< \pm 40$  as *good* and  $< \pm 70$  as *satisfactory*. It should be noted that these criteria for calibration statistics are for monthly calibration results; while the results given in the current study are for daily calibration.

Parameter	Description	Fitted value
PHOSKD	Phosphorus soil partitioning coefficient	193.7
NPERCO	Nitrogen percolation coefficient	0.953
SDNCO	Denitrification threshold water content	0.98
ADJ_PKR	Peak rate adjustment factor for sediment routing	1.69
CDN	Denitrification exponential rate coefficient	1.98
RSDCO	Residue decomposition coefficient	0.067
SPEXP	Exponent parameter for calculating sediment reentrained in-channel sediment routing	1.39
PRF	Peak rate adjustment factor for sediment routing	0.34
SPCON	Linear parameter for calculating the maximum amount of sediment that can be reentrained during channel sediment routing	0.007921
RCN	Concentration of Nitrate in Precipitation (ppm)	3.75
N_UPDIS	Nitrogen uptake distribution parameter	85
GW_SOLP	Concentration of soluble phosphorus in groundwater contribution to streamflow from subbasin (mg L <sup>-1</sup> )	0.049-0.61
ANION_EXCL	Fraction of porosity (void space) from which anions are excluded	0.205-0.993
HLIFE_NGW	Half-life of Nitrogen in groundwater (days)	6-198.5
USLE_P	USLE equation support practice factor	0.011-0.996

**Table 4.1** Fitted parameter set of the calibrated SWAT-model for Lake Beyşehir catchment

#### 4.2.1.2 Lake models

Two-year monthly monitoring data (2010-2012), collected during this study (detailed information about data compilation is given in Chapter 2), was used to setup and calibrate the models. In addition, meteorological data was compiled from Turkish State Meteorological Service. The detailed information about the structure of PCLake and GLM-AED models are given in Chapter 1. Forcing data for running the models are presented in Table 4.2.

Since PCLake does not have a thermodynamic component, the daily simulated temperature was derived through GLM-AED model, and it was given as an input to PCLake. PCLake also requires daily evaporation. Thus, evaporation was calculated using Penman equation (Penman, 1948) using radiation, temperature, wind speed, relative humidity and lake area. Monthly nutrient concentrations of the inflows were linearly interpolated to generate the daily data. Residual flows were calculated from the simple water budget equations considering water level, precipitation, inflow, outflow, and area information. Both of the models require the meteorological forcing of precipitation, wind speed, and radiation, though GLM-AED additionaly requires cloud cover, relative humidity and air temperature (Table 4.2).

In addition, models also require values for physical (water depth), chemical (N, P, Silicate, dissolved oxygen concentrations) and biological variables (phytoplankton biomass, phytoplankton composition, zooplankton biomass) from the first day of the simulation, which were also given to the both models. For GLM-AED model, additional salinity, temperature, and pH information were also given. Since PCLake enables to define only 3 different phytoplankton groups, three dominant functional phytoplankton groups were selected (cyanobacteria, Chlorophyta and Bacilliarophyta) for both models since these phytoplankton groups constituted 80% of the total phytoplankton biomass in the lake. Both models enable to model 1

zooplankton group, thus zooplankton groups were pooled as one functional zooplankton group. Since monitoring was conducted for two years with monthly sampling frequency, whole data were used only for calibration and separate validation time series data was not available.

**Table 4.2** Forcing data used to set-up the models. Plain text: data utilized for both models, bold text: only for GLM-AED, italic text: only for PCLake

Category	Data
Meteorological forcings	Shortwave radiation
	Precipitation
	Temperature
	Cloud cover
	Relative humidity
	Wind
Lake	Evaporation from lake surface
	Lake temperature
Inflows	O <sub>2</sub> , temperature, salinity, pH,
	SRP, TP, NH <sub>4</sub> , NO <sub>3</sub> , TN, Organic N, Organic P
	Discharge volume
Outflow	Discharge volume

Both lake models have a high number of parameters. In order to reduce the calibration effort, the most sensitive parameters were determined. Sensitivity index for the parameters was calculated using the equation below (Chen et al., 2002):

$$S_{ij} = \frac{\Delta F_i / \overline{F}_i}{\Delta Parameter_j / Parameter_j}$$

Where  $\Delta F_i$  is the change in variable *i* corresponding to change in parameter *j*,  $\overline{F}_i$  is the default value of the variable *i*,  $\Delta Parameter_j$  is the change in value of parameter *j*, *Parameter<sub>j</sub>* is the default value of the parameter *j*.

Each parameter was adjusted by  $\pm 10\%$ , except temperature multipliers, which were adjusted by  $\pm 0.01$ . When sensitivity index was > 0.5, it was regarded as a sensitive parameter.

The most sensitive parameters were used in calibration which affects concentrations of dissolved oxygen, soluble reactive phosphorus, nitrate, ammonium, total Chl-*a*, and Cyanobacteria. Calibration was performed till the best match with a minimum error between observed and simulated variables were obtained. Root Mean Square Deviation (RMSD) was used as an objective function. The results were also visually inspected to check the seasonal trends. Also, for evaluating the model performance, RMSD, normalized bias, and R<sup>2</sup> were calculated. Calibrated parameters and fitted values are given in Table 4.3 and Table 4.4. During the calibration, the bottom-up principle was employed, first calibration of water balance, temperature, and dissolved oxygen concentration were achieved then, calibration of nutrients and phytoplankton groups were followed (Trolle et al., 2008b).

Parameter	Unit	Description	Fitted value
Pmax diatom	dav <sup>-1</sup>	Phyto max growth rate at 20 $^{\circ}$ C	1.85
Pmax green	day <sup>-1</sup>	Phyto max growth rate at 20 $^{\circ}$ C	1.29
Pmax cvano	day <sup>-1</sup>	Phyto max growth rate at 20 °C	0.625
vT diatom	-	Arrenhius temperature scaling for growth function	1.06
vT green	-	Arrenhius temperature scaling for growth function	1.09
vT cyano	-	Arrenhius temperature scaling for growth function	1.11
Tstd_diatom	°C	Standard temperature	18.0
Tstd_green	°C	Standard temperature	19.0
Tstd_cyano	°C	Standard temperature	23.0
Topt_diatom	°C	Optimum temperature	16.0
Topt_green	°C	Optimum temperature	26.0
Topt_cyano	°C	Optimum temperature	27.6
Tmax_diatom	°C	Maximum temperature	28.2
Tmax_green	°C	Maximum temperature	30.0
Tmax_cyano	°C	Maximum temperature	33.0
vr_diatom	-	Arrhenius temperature scaling factor for respiration	1.05
vr_green	-	Arrhenius temperature scaling factor for respiration	1.04
vr_cyano	-	Arrhenius temperature scaling factor for respiration	1.065
theta_sed_frp Ksed_frp	- mmol m <sup>-3</sup>	Arrhenius temperature multiplier for sediment $PO_4$ flux Half-saturation oxygen concentration controlling $PO_4$	1.04
insea_np	innor in	flux	51.4
Fsed_frp	mmol m <sup>-3</sup>	Sediment PO <sub>4</sub> flux	0.06
Rnitrif	day-1	Maximum reaction rate of nitrification at 20 °C	0.31
Rdenit	day-1	Maximum reaction rate of denitrification at 20 °C	0.20
theta_nitrif	-	Arrhenius temperature multiplier for nitrification	1.05
theta_denit	-	Arrhenius temperature multiplier for denitrification	1.07
uleta_seu_iiit	-	flux	1.06

**Table 4.3** Fitted parameter set of the calibrated GLM-AED model.

Table	4.4	Fitted	parameter	set	of	the	calibrated	PCLake	model.	Diatoms:
Bacillia	aropł	nyta, Bl	uegreens: C	Cyan	oba	cteria	a, Greens:C	hlorophyt	ta, N: Ni	trogen, P:
Phosph	norus	, DW: I	Dry weight,	T: 1	Tem	perat	ure, OM:O	rganic ma	tter.	

Parameter	Unit	Description	Fitted value
cAffPUptDiat	mgDW day-1	Initial P uptake affinity of Diatoms	0.40
cAffPUptGren	mgDW day <sup>-1</sup>	Initial P uptake affinity of greens	0.18
cChDBlueMax	mgChl mgDW-1	max. chlorophyll/C ratio for Bluegreens	0.01
cChDGrenMax	mgChl mgDW <sup>-1</sup>	max. chlorophyll/C ratio for greens	0.015
cDGrazPerBird	gD coot <sup>-1</sup> day <sup>-1</sup>	Daily grazing of birds	0.00
cMuMaxBlue	day-1	Maximum growth rate for Bluegreens	0.66
cMuMaxDiat	day-1	Maximum growth rate for Diatoms	2.40
cMuMaxGren	day-1	Maximum growth rate greens	2.30
cNDDiatMax	mgN mgDW <sup>-1</sup>	max. N/day ratio for Diatoms	0.10
cPDDiatMax	mgP mgDW <sup>-1</sup>	max. P/day ratio Diatoms	0.01
cPDDiatMin	mgP mgDW <sup>-1</sup>	Minimum P/day ratio Diatoms	0.001
cPrefBlue	-	Grazing selection factor for Bluegreens.	0.15
cPrefDiat	-	Grazing selection factor for Diatoms	0.65
cPrefGren	-	Grazing selection factor for Greens	0.65
cSuspMin	-	Minimum value of logistic function for suspension	5.70
cTmOptBlue	°C	Optimum T. for blue-greens	27.60
cTurbDifNut	-	Bioturbation factor for diffusion	5.50
cVNUptMaxBlue	mgN mgDW <sup>-1</sup> day <sup>-1</sup>	Maximum N uptake capacity of Bluegreens	0.10
cVSetBlue	m day-1	Sedimentation velocity for Bluegreens	0.05
cVSetDet	m day-1	Max. sedimentation velocity of detritus	0.10
cVSetIM	m day <sup>-1</sup>	Max. sedimentation velocity of inert OM	0.18
fDAssZoo	-	DW assimilation efficiency of herbivorous zooplankton	0.45
hFilt	mgDW L <sup>-1</sup>	Half saturation food concentrations forfiltering	1.40

#### 4.2.2 Scenarios and storylines

# 4.2.2.1 Climate Change Scenarios

Five different climate models (GFDL-ESM2M, IPSL-CMA-LR, HadGEM, MPI, and MIROC), hereafter will be written as GFDL, IPSL, HadGEM, MPI, and MIROC, were used for generating precipitation and temperature scenarios for two representative concentration pathways (RCPs): RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5. The former, RCP 4.5, assumes that the greenhouse gas (GHG) emission will peak around 2040, followed by a decline, while the latter, RCP 8.5, assumes that emissions will increase throughout the 21st century. GFDL, IPSL and MIROC climate model outputs were downscaled by Deltares (Ferreria et al., 2016, EU-MARS project), while downscaled HadGEM and MPI model outputs were compiled from Turkish State Meteorological Office. Period of 2006-2015 was used as a reference period, and monthly linear correction was derived from the difference between observed climate data and scenario outputs, covering the reference period. Factors derived from linear correction was applied to projected temperature and precipitation data series through employing delta change approach. Two distinct periods, which include 2025-2034, 2055-2064, hereafter will be used as the 2030s and 2060s, respectively, were chosen for future scenario runs. For the 2030s, predicted climate scenarios indicated a +22 to -17% change in precipitation, whereas for the 2060s, precipitation change was predicted between 9% increase and -30% decrease (Table 4.5). Temperature outputs indicate 0.0-1.7 °C increase for the 2030s and 0.6-4.2 °C increase for the 2060s (Table 4.6).

	RCP	4.5	RCP	8.5
-	2030	2060	2030	2060
HadGEM	-3	-6	0	-18
MIROC	-17	-18	2	-19
MPI	-11	-12	-13	-23
GFDL	22	9	0	-16
IPSL	1	-17	2	-30

**Table 4.5** Precipitation change (%) in the climate change scenarios compared tobaseline (reference) period (2006-2015)

**Table 4.6** Temperature change (°C) in the climate change scenarios compared to baseline (reference) period (2006-2015)

	RCP 4	4.5	RCP	8.5
-	2030	2060	2030	2060
HadGEM	1.4	2.6	1.7	3.5
MIROC	1.4	2.5	1.4	4.2
MPI	0.6	1.3	0.5	2.0
GFDL	0.0	0.6	0.7	2.0
IPSL	0.6	1.7	1.3	3.4

# 4.2.2.2 Land use scenarios

Three different storylines were constructed for future land use scenarios, which were developed within the scope of the EU- FP7 funded "Managing Aquatic Ecosystems and Water Resources Under Multiple Stress (MARS, Contract No.: 603378)" project regarding possible future economic, environmental, political and

climatic changes (Ferreria et al., 2016; Kriegler et al., 2012). They included Techno world, Consensus world, and Fragmented world scenarios.

In Techno world (economic focus) scenario, economic growth is the main focus. Higher economic growth will trigger an increase in energy demand and resources, resulting in agricultural expansion. In southern Europe, water consumption is expected to increase due to increased agriculture and tourism. In this scenario, 20% of the forest areas and 10% of the grassland is turned into cropland, and fertilizer amount and water abstraction are increased by 10%. Techno World land use scenario and RCP 8.5 climate scenario are used together.

In Consensus world (green focus) scenario, economic growth is as it is today. More efforts will be put in to promote sustainable use of sources. Water consumption would drop due to promoting drought-resistant crops and increased irrigation efficiency. Due to increased temperature, 5% of forest areas are turned into shrubland. In addition, fertilizer amount and water abstraction decrease by 20% and 10% respectively. Consensus World land use scenario, and RCP 4.5 climate scenario are used together.

In Fragmented world (survival of the fittest) scenario, there is no homogeneity across countries, as there is an increase in economic development in some countries, whereas some of them suffer from the big economic crisis (e.g. recession). Southern Europe is anticipated to suffer from the economic crisis since climate change is expected to decrease agricultural productivity. Protection of the environment is not a focus, while the main focus is the economy that causes explotation of natural resources. In this scenario, 30% of forest and 30% of cropland are turned into shrubland due to increased temperatures and decreased agricultural productivity. Fertilizer application and water abstraction rose 30%. Fragmented World land scenario and RCP 8.5 climate scenarios are used together.
#### 4.2.3 Statistical analysis

Following the models' run for future scenarios given in 4.2.2, possible relationships between climatic variables (precipitation and temperature) and environmental variables (flow, NO<sub>3</sub> load, SRP load) were assessed through correlation analysis. In addition, correlation analysis was conducted to determine which of the catchment processes effect in-lake nutrients, Chl-*a*, and cyanobacteria biomass. To check if any hierarchical or complex relationships exist determining cyanobacteria biomass, we also applied Conditional Inference Trees (CIT) analysis with variables of temperature, flow, nutrient loadings, in-lake nutrient concentrations. Corrplot (Wei and Viliam, 2016) and Party packages (Hothorn et al., 2006) were used for correlation and CIT analysis, respectively.

# 4.3 Results

#### **4.3.1** Performance of the models

#### 4.3.1.1 SWAT

Since SWAT calibration for hydrological compartment has already been performed (Bucak et al., 2017, Chapter 3), only calibration for nutrients are given in Table 4.7. Nutrient calibration results mostly demonstrated a reasonable good fit as for nitrate calibration, since the PBIAS were below PBIAS <±40 (Table 4.7). The results showed that simulated and observed nitrate concentrations were in well accordance with low bias, however  $R^2$  values were low.. For phosphorus calibration, all inflow model calibrations can be regarded as satisfactory in terms of PBIAS citeria (<±25). Though having a low bias,  $R^2$  values were mostly low since SRP concentrations of the inflows were mostly very low, sometimes even under the detection limit, resulting in lower calibration statistics.

	rate	Ni		SRI	
R <sup>2</sup>		PBIAS	R <sup>2</sup>	PBIAS	Inflows
.09	(	23.8	0.30	5.4	Q1
.45	(	-7.13	0.01	0.5	Q2
.06	(	28.8	0.01	0.5	Q3
.49	(	-7.5	0.19	-3.0	Q4
.41	(	38.3	0.25	9.4	Q5
.47	(	-19.2	0.32	15.1	Q6
.09 .4 .00 .49 .41	( ( ( ( ( (	23.8 -7.13 28.8 -7.5 38.3 -19.2	0.30 0.01 0.01 0.19 0.25 0.32	5.4 0.5 0.5 -3.0 9.4 15.1	Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q5 Q6

**Table 4.7** Calibration statistics of SWAT outputs for SRP and Nitrate loadings. Q1, Q2, Q3, Q4, Q5, and Q6 are the coding for the inflows. Detailed explanation and location of the inflows are given in Chapter 3.

## 4.3.1.2 Lake Models: PCLake and GLM-AED

GLM-AED model simulation results for the water temperature and oxygen profile matched well with the observed ones (Figure 4.2, Figure 4.3, Table 4.8). Both lake models' outputs for Chl-*a* and SRP corresponded well with the observed values considering the timing of the seasonal variations (Figure 4.4). However, the goodness of fit was low due to the low concentrations (lower than 10  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> for both, sometimes SRP levels were even lower than the detection limits.) and due to not having a strong seasonality (Figure 4.4). For the concentrations of NH<sub>4</sub> and NO<sub>3</sub>, simulated results from GLM-AED matched better with observations; while PCLake model overestimated the nitrogen compounds. GLM-AED was able to model cyanobacteria concentrations reasonably well, and captured the autumn peaks in the second year of the calibration, while it did not fully represent the first year autumn peak. Whereas PCLake was able to capture the observed patterns for cyanobacteria though with under-estimation of autumn peaks (Figure 4.4).



**Figure 4.2** Comparison of observed and modeled (GLM-AED) water temperatures for the whole water column during the period of April 2010-March 2012.



**Figure 4.3** Comparison of observed and modeled (GLM-AED) dissolved oxygen concentration profiles for the whole water column during the period of April 2010-March 2012.



**Figure 4.4** Calibration results of the lake models together with the observed values for a)NO<sub>3</sub>, b)NH<sub>4</sub>, c) PO<sub>4</sub> (SRP), d) Chl-*a*, e) Cyanobacteria. Red lines show the GLM-AED outputs, while blue lines show the PCLake outputs, and the circles indicate observed values.

_	$\mathbb{R}^2$		Normalized bias		RMSD	
	GLM	PCLake	GLM	PCLake	GLM	PCLake
Temperature	0.99	-	0.025	-	-	0.87
Oxygen	0.68	-	0.45	-	-	1.38
SRP	0.17	0.14	0.34	0.41	2.01	2.4
NH <sub>4</sub>	0.14	0.31	0.53	4.17	2.91	11.98
NO <sub>3</sub>	0.13	0.03	0.86	8.39	16.39	83.71
Chl-a	0.02	0.31	-0.09	0.02	2.66	1.74
Cyanobacteria	0.07	0.22	0.67	1.493	0.012	0.017

**Table 4.8** Calibration statistics for Temperature, Oxygen, Chl-*a*, SRP, NH<sub>4</sub> and NO<sub>3</sub> for GLM-AED and PCLake models.  $R^2$ : Coefficient of determination, RMSD: Root mean square deviation.

#### 4.3.2 Changes in hydraulic and nutrient loads to the lake

There were high variations in the SWAT predictions for total flow (total inflows from the catchment to the lake) and nutrient loadings, which were simulated by using five different GCMs. Minimum, maximum ranges and averages for relative changes in the total flow derived from 5 GCMs are given in Table 4.9. For the 2030s, relative changes in the flows predicted to be from +18% to -49 % for RCP 4.5 scenarios, without land use change, while for the 2060s flow rates, the range of predictions was from +21% to -50%. For RCP 8.5 scenarios without land use change, relative changes in the flow were between +1% and -23% for the 2030s, whereas it was -35% to -59% for the 2060s. Land use had a minor impact on total flow (Table 4.9). However, it had significant effects on nutrient loadings from the catchment (Table 4.10 and Table 4.11). For the 2030s, in most of the scenarios, nitrate load from the catchment decreased, excluding the Techno world land use scenario with RCP 8.5 climate change scenarios, where increased nitrate loads were observed for some of the climate models (Table 4.10, Appendix E, Table E.1). For the 2060s period, all scenarios resulted in nitrate loadings (Table 4.10, Appendix E, Table E.1). Variations in SRP loads were also higher among different climate change scenarios. Although there were reductions in average SRP loads to the lake for most of the scenarios, in the Techno world scenario with RCP 8.5 scenarios for all GCMs, increase in SRP loads were observed for the 2030s (Table 4.11).

Changes in the flow, Nitrate and SRP loadings relative to precipitation and temperature are given in Figure 4.5. The flows, NO<sub>3</sub> loading, and SRP loading generally decreased with increasing temperature and decreasing precipitation. Correlation matrix (Figure 4.6) showed that the flow had a strong correlation with temperature (r=-0.73) and precipitation (r=0.93). SRP loading had a negative correlation with temperature (r=-0.62), while it had a positive correlation with flow and precipitation (r=0.9 and r=0.82, respectively). However the relationships of NO<sub>3</sub> loading with the temperature, flow and precipitation were weaker (r=-0.47, 0.47, 0.44, respectively, Figure 4.6).

**Table 4.9** Average percent changes in total flow generated from SWAT model from 5 different GCMs with 2 RCPs and three land use scenarios. Maximum and minimum relative changes for five different climate change scenarios were presented for the 2030s and 2060s. Current: No land use change. Relative changes were rounded to the nearest integer.

		2030				2060		
Climate	LU	Max	Min	Average	Max	Min	Average	
RCP 4.5	Current	18	-49	-18	21	-50	-38	
RCP 8.5	Current	1	-23	-9	-35	-59	-46	
RCP 4.5	Consensus	22	-46	-15	25	-49	-23	
RCP 8.5	Techno	6	-21	-5	-41	-60	-46	
RCP 8.5	Fragmented	6	-19	-4	-30	-56	-42	

**Table 4.10** Average percent changes for nitrate loading generated from SWAT model from 5 different climate models with 2 RCPs and three land use scenarios. Maximum and minimum relative changes for five different climate change scenarios were presented for the 2030s and 2060s. Current: No land use change. Relative changes were rounded to the nearest integer.

		2030				2060	
Climate	Land use	Max	Min	Average	Max	Min	Average
RCP 4.5	Current	-12	-43	-27	-25	-38	-34
RCP 8.5	Current	-11	-42	-29	-28	-48	-39
RCP 4.5	Consensus	-27	-54	-39	-32	-54	-44
RCP 8.5	Techno	18	-31	-3	-19	-46	-34
RCP 8.5	Fragmented	-11	-42	-30	-44	-61	-53

**Table 4.11** Average percent changes for SRP loading generated from SWAT model from 5 different climate models with 2 RCPs and 3 land use scenarios. Maximum and minimum relative changes for five different climate change scenarios were presented for the 2030s and 2060s.Current: No land use change. Relative changes were rounded to the nearest integer.

			2030			206	0
Climate	Land use	Max	Min	Average	Max	Min	Average
RCP 4.5	Current	-8	-83	-38	-28	-70	-46
RCP 8.5	Current	-11	-38	-28	-31	-78	-55
RCP 4.5	Consensus	3.5	-79	-30	-27	-74	-45
RCP 8.5	Techno	51	4.9	22	25	-76	-31
RCP 8.5	Fragmented	8	-21	-9	-8	-81	-47



**Figure 4.5** Relative changes in the average a) total inflow rate, b) SRP load and c) NO<sub>3</sub> load compared to change in precipitation and temperature.

Precipitation					- 0.8
-0.68	Temperature				- 0.6
0.93	-0.73	Flow			- 0.2
0.44	-0.47	0.47	NO3 load		0.2
0.82	-0.62	0.9	0.39	SRP load	0.6 0.8

**Figure 4.6** Correlation matrix for meteorological variables (precipitation and temperature) with SWAT outputs of flow, NO<sub>3</sub> load, and SRP load. Size and color of the circles and the numbers indicate the strength and direction of the correlation.

# 4.3.3 Effects of the climate change and land use scenarios on lake ecosystem

Future simulated water levels were mostly lower than the baseline average water level (Figure 4.7, Table 4.12). For the 2030s only six and for the 2060s only four scenarios were higher than the baseline water levels (Table 4.12). The highest water levels were found in the consensus land use with RCP 4.5, whereas the lowest water levels were found in fragmented land use scenario with RCP 8.5. While baseline

average water level was 8.3 m, future water level ranges were 7.77-9.48 m for the 2030s and 7.24-8.78 for the 2060s period.



**Figure 4.7** Future water levels for all climate change and land use scenarios for a) the 2030s, b) the 2060s. Black lines indicate baseline water level; light green areas indicate the band of all scenario results.

GCMs	Scenarios	Land use	2030s	2060s
Baseline	Baseline	Baseline	8.3	8.3
HadGEM	RCP 4.5	Consensus	8.07	8.6
HadGEM	RCP 8.5	Current	8.34	7.77
HadGEM	RCP 4.5	Current	8.21	8.03
HadGEM	RCP 8.5	Fragmented	8.07	7.31
HadGEM	RCP 8.5	Techno	8.17	7.66
MIROC	RCP 4.5	Consensus	7.77	8.54
MIROC	RCP 8.5	Current	8.33	7.9
MIROC	RCP 4.5	Current	7.9	7.69
MIROC	RCP 8.5	Fragmented	8.07	7.5
MIROC	RCP 8.5	Techno	8.17	7.45
MPI	RCP 4.5	Current	8.09	8.14
MPI	RCP 8.5	Current	8.05	7.97
MPI	RCP 4.5	Consensus	8.21	8.26
MPI	RCP 8.5	Fragmented	7.78	7.7
MPI	RCP 8.5	Techno	7.87	7.78
GFDL	RCP 4.5	Current	9.36	8.64
GFDL	RCP 4.5	Consensus	9.48	8.78
IPSL	RCP 4.5	Current	8.52	7.73
IPSL	RCP 4.5	Consensus	8.64	7.85
GFDL	RCP 8.5	Current	8.21	7.88
GFDL	RCP 8.5	Techno	8.05	7.69
IPSL	RCP 8.5	Current	8.28	7.52
IPSL	RCP 8.5	Techno	8.13	7.31
GFDL	RCP 8.5	Fragmented	7.96	7.62
IPSL	RCP 8.5	Fragmented	8.02	7.24

**Table 4.12** Future water level predictions derived from GLM-AED model for the 2030s and 2060s period. Average water levels that were higher than the baseline water level are marked as bold.

The lake models predictions for TP and TN are presented in Figure 4.8. For GLM-AED model, changes in TP showed less variation compared to PCLake model outputs (Appendix E, Table E.1). For the GLM-AED outputs with most of the scenarios, there were minor changes compared to baseline for TP concentrations.

However, PCLake model results pointed out to higher variation among climate models, with a major increase in TP (0.7-1.4 fold, Appendix E, Table E.2) for RCP 8.5 climate scenarios for all land use combinations in the 2060s (Figure 4.8, Appendix E, Table E.1). GLM-AED model results showed smaller changes in future TN concentrations for both 2030s and 2060s (Figure 4.8). However, PCLake model results had considerable variation in the future scenarios. The highest increase in TN was observed in RCP 8.5 with no land use change and RCP 8.5 with Techno world scenarios in the 2060s, where 1.3-1.4 fold increase in TN was observed compared to the baseline period (Appendix E, Table E.2), though changes for the 2030s were relatively minor. Correlation analysis (Figure 4.9) pointed out that in-lake TP concentrations in GLM-AED model were positively related to flow and SRP load from the catchment (r=0.59 for both). However, in PCLake model, temperature and flow were the major predictors for in-lake TP though correlation coefficients were not very strong for neither of the models (r=0.66, r=-0.55 for temperature and flow, respectively). Lake TN concentrations were mostly correlated with temperature (r=-0.62, r= 0.54 for GLM-AED and PCLake respectively) for both models.



**Figure 4.8** Future outputs of lake models for lake a-b) TP and c-d) TN. Left panels indicate the results of GLM-AED model; right panels indicate the results of PCLake model. RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5: All GCMs without land use change for RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 snenarios, respectively. RCP45\_C: RCP 4.5 with Consensus World Scenario; RCP 85\_F: RCP 8.5 with Fragmented World Scenario; RCP85\_T: RCP 8.5 with Techno World Scenario. Each boxplot was generated using averages of each GCM results.



**Figure 4.9** Correlation matrix for temperature, flow, NO<sub>3</sub> load, SRP load, Chl-*a*, Cyanobacteria, lake TP and lake TN for a) GLM-AED model, b) PCLake model. Cyano: Cyanobacteria biomass. Size and color of the circles and the numbers indicate the strength and direction of the correlation.

Lake model outputs for Chl-*a* concentration and cyanobacteria biovolume are given in Figure 4.10. GLM-AED model predicted a slight change in Chl-*a* concentration for both 2030s and 2060s compared to baseline, and the highest average Chl-*a* concentration remained around 4  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> in the future scenarios (Appendix E, Table E.1). PCLake model for most of the scenarios generally predicted an increase (0.5-0.9 fold, Appendix E Table E.2) in Chl-*a* concentrations, but increase for the 2060s were more prominent (Figure 4.10, Appendix E, Table E.1). In the worst scenario, the average Chl-*a* concentration was around 7.3  $\mu$ gL<sup>-1</sup>, which was more than double of the baseline Chl-*a* concentrations (Appendix E, Table E.1).

Predictions for cyanobacteria biomass produced by both models indicated a major increase for all scenarios, and the magnitude of the increase was greater for the 2060s period (Figure 4.10). While there was a high variation in cyanobacteria biomass in response to RCP 4.5 scenarios for both models (see boxplots in Figure 4.10), the variation in outputs of RCP 8.5 scenarios was less, and they produced a major increase in cyanobacteria biomass up to 15 and 17 fold for PCLake and GLM-AED, respectively (Appendix E, Table E.2). Moreover, even though all the outputs indicated an increase, most of the scenario results were still under the threshold limits of World Health Organization (WHO) (Table 4.13). For the 2060s, 10 scenarios (out of 25) exceeded WHO limits and a number of days exceeded the limits for each scenario are given in Table 4.13. For two-year of simulation time, outputs of HadGEM 8.5 scenario with no land use change resulted in the highest number of days exceeding the WHO low-risk threshold with 80 days.

CIT analysis for cyanobacteria biomass showed that increased temperatures and decreased flow rates favored cyanobacteria biomass in GLM-AED model (Figure 4.11). However, for PCLake model, in-lake TP concentration was the major factor, followed by temperature and SRP loading to the lake.



**Figure 4.10** Predicted a-b) Chl-*a* concentrations and, c-d) Cyanobacteria biomass for future scenarios. Left panel represents the outputs of GLM-AED model, right panel represent the outputs of PCLake model. RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5: All GCMs without land use change for RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5 snenarios, respectively. RCP45\_C: RCP 4.5 with Consensus World Scenario; RCP 85\_F: RCP 8.5 with Fragmented World Scenario; RCP85\_T: RCP 8.5 with Techno World Scenario. Each boxplot was generated using averages of each GCM results.

**Table 4.13** Number of days exceeding the low risk WHO limits (10 mg m<sup>-3</sup> cyanobacterial Chl-*a*) according to future land use and climate scenarios of 2060s period. The scenario outputs that did not exceed WHO limits are not shown in the table.

GCMs	RCPs	Land use	Number of days exceeding WHO limits (cyanobacterial Chl- <i>a</i> )
HadGEM	8.5	Current	80
HadGEM	8.5	Techno	52
MIROC	4.5	Current	38
MIROC	8.5	Current	31
MIROC	4.5	Consensus	17
MPI	8.5	Current	29
IPSL	4.5	Current	1
IPSL	8.5	Current	46
IPSL	8.5	Techno	45
IPSL	8.5	Fragmented	64



**Figure 4.11** Conditional inference trees for Cyanobacteria biomass for a) GLM-AED model, b) PCLake model. Temperature: Relative change to baseline, PO<sub>4</sub> load and flow: % changes compared to baseline, TP\_pc: Lake TP concentrations according to PCLake model

### 4.4 Discussion

In this study, to predict the future nutrient and phytoplankton dynamics of Lake Beyşehir under the impacts of climate and land-use changes, the output of the catchment model, SWAT, was linked to 2 distinct lake models (GLM-AED and PCLake). Our key findings were (i) strong decrease in total inflows for most of the scenarios was found, excluding RCP 4.5 scenarios in the 2030s, (ii) nutrient loading

was mostly associated with hydraulic loading and, the most pronounced drop in flow led to the most noticeable drop in nutrient loads, (iii) land use had a minor impact on runoff but it had major impacts on nutrient loadings, (iv) PCLake and GLM-AED differed in their simulations of Chl-*a* concentrations since PCLake predicted an increase in future Chl-*a* concentrations for most of the scenarios whereas in GLM-AED Chl-*a* changes were minor, (v) Both lake models predicted an increase in cyanobacteria contribution in future scenarios.

The calibration statistics for the SWAT model was acceptable in terms of PBIAS, however  $R^2$  values were mostly low. The results can be attributed to low resolution of forcing layers (land use, soil map) which may have an effect on the nutrient transport through the catchment. In addition, unmeasured sewage effluent from the nearby towns to the inflows, which was not included the model setup, may have contributed to the low calibration statistics. While calibrating the phosphorus and nitrogen compounds, some of the parameters were fitted according to basin or subbasin level and this simplistic approach also have some drawbacks not taking into account spatial differences in small scales.

We found a decrease in hydraulic loads in most of the scenarios, and for the 2060s period, the magnitude of the decreases from the baseline was more pronounced. Our results concurred with the findings from Mediterranean region which predicted a significant drop in flow in response to climate change scenarios (Coppens, 2016; Serpa et al., 2015; Shrestha et al., 2017). In Chapter 3, the similar results were demonstrated using only 2 GCMs (HadGEM and MPI, which were also included in this chapter) and decreases in water availability were more pronounced (15-52%) at the end of the century. Moreover, in this chapter, additional 3 GCMs also resulted in a similar trend in general, highlighting the risk of possible water scarcity in Mediterranean catchments in the future, with higher confidence. Moreover, we also found high uncertainty derived from climate models. This issue was also addressed

in Chapter 3, where high variability in future predictions of total flows and water levels were found. Similar to our findings, Shrestha et al. (2017) also demonstrated large variations in flow rates in response to using 6 different GCMs. GCM-related uncertainty was covered in many studies (Eisner et al., 2012; Maurer, 2007; Wilby and Harris, 2006) and they all highlighted the importance of using ensemble models for more robust future changes anticipations.

Nutrient loadings also generally followed the same patterns of flows, and higher nutrient reductions were found in the scenarios leading lowest total flow. These results are in line with the studies that showed dependency of nitrogen, and phosphorus loadings on flow magnitude (Shrestha et al., 2017). However, in our study, the relationship between SRP load and flow was strong while NO<sub>3</sub> and flow relationship was weak. We attributed this pattern to the complex nature of nitrogen cycle in the model, compared to P cycle. In SWAT, denitrification, nitrification, and nitrogen fixation cycles are also included in the model structure, and, water availability and temperature are the mediators of these processes (Neitsch et al., 2011). Nitrogen fixation may also be the mechanisms behind the non-linear behavior between nitrate loading and flow, since one of the dominant crop types in the catchment was chickpeas, which is from the legume family and is known to contain rhizobia in their root nodules, enabling nitrogen fixation (Carranca et al., 1999).

We found minor impacts of land use on total inflow, while it had major impacts on nutrient loadings. This case was also demonstrated in many studies using SWAT model (El-Khoury et al., 2015; Molina-Navarro et al., 2014; Morán-Tejeda et al., 2014; Shrestha et al., 2017). In mixed land use and climate scenario, there are other factors such as fertilizer and change in land cover, appeared to be critical for NO<sub>3</sub> and SRP loadings. For instance in Techno World land use scenario, SRP loads increased in the 2030s despite decreased flow rates. Though NO<sub>3</sub> loadings also

reduced in Techno World scenario, they were higher than RCP 8.5 scenarios without no land use change. This results can be attributed increased agricultural area and enhanced fertilizer application in Techno World scenario, which was also demonstrated in many studies (Cerro et al., 2014; Molina-Navarro et al., 2014; Panagopoulos et al., 2011). Changing the land cover from forest to agricultural land decreases the nutrient holding capacity of the system, and nutrient leaching and enhanced soil erosion (Wischmeier and Smith, 1978). Increased soil erosion is known to one of the major sources of particulate P from the catchments (Panagopoulos et al., 2011). In addition, increased fertilizer application is also contributed the higher nitrogen and phosphorus loads in Techno World scenario. As opposed to Techno World scenario, we observed decreased nitrate exports in the Consensus World scenario, where the fertilizer use was reduced. All these results concurred with the findings from various studies (Jeppesen et al., 2009; Nielsen et al., 2012) as expansion of agricultural lands has a potential to increase the nutrient loadings from the catchment and threaten the water quality in freshwaters as lakes are the mirror of their catchment and catchment processes have a direct influence on lake dynamics.

Calibration statistics of lake both model variables mostly have low  $R^2$  values which may indicate a lower fit between observed and simulated variables. However, it should be noted that statistical good fit are not always the main criteria (Grimm V., 1994), and that visual fit is also vital (Elliott and May 2008), depending on the magnitude and range of the data (Elliott et al., 2000). Moreover, low calibration fits can also be attributed to low concentrations since most of the time SRP and NH<sub>4</sub> concentrations were below detection limits (5 µg L<sup>-1</sup>). In this kind of datasets, notwithstanding the low relative error measures,  $R^2$  values could also be low due to low variance and not having distinct seasonality (Trolle et al., 2011b). GLM-AED model results pointed out decrease in water levels in most of the scenarios for both 2030s and 2060s with RCP 8.5 scenarios as a response increased evaporation, temperature and decreased precipitation. The lowest water levels were observed in Techno and fragmented land use scenarios with RCP 8.5 scenarios. in which the water abstraction increased. However, for GFDL and IPSL GCMs with RCP 4.5 scenarios and consensus land use scenarios, in which water abstraction decreased by 10%, the higher water levels were observed (Table 4.12). These results together with the results of Bucak et al., (2017) indicated an importance of outflow management to sustain water levels in Mediterranean region considering climatic changes (see Chapter 3 for a detailed discussion). However, it should also be noted that using delta change approach (applying relative changes in precipitation and temperature to baseline), and applying the future relative changes for the 2030s and 2060s to only two-year baseline period, may result in under/overestimation of the effects of future changes, since delta change approach is unable to capture the climatic variabilities and extreme events (El-Khoury et al., 2015).

GLM-AED and PCLake differed in their responses to climatic changes and land use regarding TP and TN concentrations. While GLM-AED model results demonstrated minor changes, nutrient concentrations increased in PCLake runs, especially in the 2060s. These different outcomes regarding TP and TN concentrations may be a result of structural differences of the lake models. For instance, PCLake model has zero-dimensional structure and considers the lake surface of Lake Beyşehir constant throughout the simulation. This situation might have led to an overestimation of the evaporation, resulting in enhanced upconcentration of the nutrients as it is also demonstrated by Coppens, (2016) who applied PCLake model to a semi-arid Mediterranean Lake Mogan. Also, sedimentwater column interactions differed in model structures. PCLake model considers internal loading mechanisms through temperature mediated sediment release (Janse 2006). Hence, in addition to enhanced up-concentration through enhanced evaporation, increased temperature can trigger increased internal loading process and result in increased nutrient concentration in PCLake model. However, in GLM-AED model, sediment nutrient release is defined as a constant and did not change through time (Hipsey et al., 2013).

It is well known that phytoplankton productivity increases with temperatures (Kosten et al., 2012). Climate modeling studies from temperate lakes showed that substantial reduction in external loads is needed up to 75% in TN and 40-50% in TP to prevent the phytoplankton blooms (Trolle et al., 2008a) in a warmer world. Examples from New Zealand lakes also demonstrated that 25-50% reduction in nutrients is needed to sustain lakes' current trophic status in the future (Trolle et al., 2011b). Recent modeling studies from Danish lakes also indicated that in a 6  $^{\circ}$ C warming scenario, a nutrient reduction of 75% (Nielsen et al., 2014) and 60% (Rolighed et al., 2016) was required to maintain the future Chl-a concentrations in the lake. In our results with GLM-AED, we found minor changes in Chl-a concentrations despite having significant nutrient load reduction. However, increased Chl-a concentrations were simulated by PCLake model, especially for the 2060s probably owing to the increases in lake nutrient concentrations. Though the responses of two models differed, they all highlighted the necessity of nutrient load reduction to maintain the current productivity of the lake. While for GLM-AED models, climate-change mediated nutrient load reductions seem to sufficient at least for the modeled time period, PCLake model results indicated a more substantial reduction in nutrient load might be needed. Our scenarios covered the period till the 2060s, however, more enhanced temperatures anticipated for the end of the century (IPCC, 2013). Hence, we may need to consider more stringent measures (such as decreasing fertilizer use, more efficient irrigation technologies, decreasing agricultural areas) to maintain the low productivity of the lake in the future.

We also found a considerable increase in cyanobacteria biomass for both time periods and both models. This case was also evident from many studies as warming is predicted to increase cyanobacteria blooms (Paerl et al., 2011) due to their higher optimum growth temperature (25- 35°C) (Robarts and Zohary, 1987). CIT results of the both models for cyanobacteria also concurred with these findings as higher cyanobacteria growth was found at higher temperatures. In GLM-AED outputs, flow also found to be a significant factor determining cyanobacteria biomass. Similarly, Elliott, (2010) found minor changes in the Chl-a concentration with marked changes in phytoplankton composition as a response to changes in increasing inflow rates with higher temperatures using PROTECH model. Flushing had a major role in phytoplankton composition and increased flushing and mixing are known to favor green algae and diatoms over cyanobacteria due to their higher growth rate and lower sedimentation losses (Visser et al., 2015). Moreover, higher flushing is also known to limit the bloom through flushing the nutrients out (Elliott, 2010). In addition, throughout the simulation TN:TP ratio were mostly below 22, below which large N-fixing cyanobacteria are favored (Gophen et al., 1999; Smith et al., 1995). GLM-AED model also included nitrogen fixation processes of cyanobacteria, which may have resulted in increasing cyanobacteria biomass as well for GLM model outputs.

In PCLake model, however, in addition to temperature, TP and SRP loads were the main factors, explaining the cyanobacteria dominance. These results were also consisted with the findings indicating cyanobacteria abundance was mainly driven by synergistic nutrient-temperature interaction (Erdoğan, 2016), since high temperature and TP conditions generally favor cyanobacteria species (Paerl & Huisman 2008, 2009) due to high nutrient uptake ratio of cyanobacteria over diatom and algae and higher optimum growth temperatures (Janse, 2005). We also calculated the number of days exceeding the low-risk and high-risk threshold according to WHO for cyanobacteria. While none of the scenarios in neither of the lake models exceeded the high-risk threshold in the 2030s, 10 out of 25 scenarios in PCLake model exceeded the low-risk threshold in the 2060s. These scenarios

were the ones having the most extreme reduction in flows and higher temperature, indicating low water levels with higher temperatures may pose a risk to the future water quality of Mediterranean ecosystems. This case was also reported in many studies as increased harmful cyanobacteria blooms had a significant impact on ecosystem functioning (such as fish kills) and ecosystem services as drinking and irrigation water supply (Havens *et al.*, 2001; Qin *et al.*, 2010; Paerl *et al.*, 2011).

However, such low water levels may also favor macrophyte dominance (at least to a certain point) relative to phytoplankton, as macrophytes are able to extend their coverage during low water levels as evidenced from many studies from Mediterranean region (Beklioğlu et al., 2006; Özkan et al., 2010; Bucak et al., 2012; Ersoy, 2015). Unfortunately, GLM-AED model did not include macrophyte processes. Even though PCLake included macrophyte dynamics, due to limited macrophyte data, we did not test and validate the data for macrophytes growth. As also stated by Coppens, (2016), the 0D structure of the PCLake model can be ineffective in revealing the effects of water level fluctuations on macrophyte growth, which is the key features of the Mediterranean lakes. In Mediterranean lakes, water level fluctuation governs macrophyte growth (Beklioğlu et al., 2006) by directly affecting the area available for macrophytes and through the indirect mechanisms, such as by affecting the nutrient concentrations in the water column (Beklioğlu et al., 2017; Coppens et al., 2016). Therefore, this model seems to be more convenient for the temperate lakes having smaller seasonality regarding water levels.

The current study highlights the crucial role of nutrient control in maintaining the clear water state of Mediterranean lakes in future dry and warmer periods, since we found only minor changes in Chl-*a* despite reduced nutrient loading. However, notwithstanding the still low Chl-*a* (for most of the scenarios), increased cyanobacteria contribution may deteriorate the drinking water status of the lake to

a certain extent in the future as we found low-risk in some scenarios. In addition, extended periods of decreased hydraulic loads from the catchment and increased evaporation may lead to water level reductions and reduced ecosystem services of the lake as an irrigation water supply. Our results also highlight the importance of land use management since consensus world scenario with efficient irrigation, lower water abstraction, and less fertilizer application leads to higher water yield and reduced nitrate load compared to other scenarios. However, increased agricultural areas with fertilizer application increased the nutrient leaching from the catchment despite reduced runoff. In Mediterranean region, adopting efficient irrigation technologies, promoting drought-resistant crops, not only have a potential to decrease the water scarcity but also enable to reduce nutrient leaching from the soil. Such measures may have a potential to decrease nutrient reduction to mitigate the impacts of warming on lakes in Mediterranean region.

### **CHAPTER 5**

# LONG-TERM ECOSYSTEM SERVICES OF LAKE BEYŞEHİR FROM PAST TO THE FUTURE

#### 5.1 Introduction

Shallow lakes are characterized by large littoral zones with dense submerged macrophyte beds, and higher productivity (Jeppesen, 1998). They are more sensitive to environmental disturbances than deep lakes, due to a higher probability of nutrient availability and more noticeable impact of climatic events (Dokulil, 2014). These environmental disturbances are mainly nutrient loadings from the catchment (Jeppesen et al., 2009), global climate change with extreme weather events and hydrological changes (Jeppesen et al., 2015), the latter of which is the inherent characteristics of the Meditarrean lakes. Particularly in the Mediterranean region, hydrological changes have a prominent role in shaping the structure and functioning of the shallow lakes. Water level fluctuations can have direct and indirect effects on the whole lake ecosystem structure through nutrient, growth dynamics, primary production, fish spawning, and biodiversity (Beklioglu et al., 2007; Beklioğlu et al., 2017; Blindow, 1992; Levi et al., 2016). In addition to natural inter- and intra-WLF, growing demands for irrigation in dry years result in further degradation of quantity and quality of freshwater ecosystems (Jeppesen et al., 2015). Water level drops due to high temperatures can initiate many responses like up-concentration of nutrients through evaporative water loss, as well as release from the sediment and result in water quality deteoriation (Beklioğlu et al., 2017; Coppens et al., 2016; Özen et al., 2010). However, low water levels can also favor macrophyte development (Beklioğlu et al., 2017, 2006; Bucak et al., 2012). Macrophytes have fundamental roles in dynamics of shallow lakes via its stabilizing mechanisms and serving as a complex habitat for many organisms like fish, birds, and macroinvertebrates (Meerhoff, 2006; Meerhoff et al., 2007b).

Ecosystem structure, processes, and functions of the lake ecosystems are highly coupled to ranges of ecosystem services (Tolonen et al., 2014), which are defined as various direct and indirect benefits to humans from the ecosystems (Millenium Ecosystem Assessment (MEA), 2005; TEEB, 2010). MEA (2005) defined the ecosystem services in four main categories. Three of them, namely are provisioning, regulating, and cultural services are direct services that human populations benefit. The last category, *supporting* services, includes ecosystem processes, and functions that constitute the infrastructure of other ecosystem services (Truchy et al., 2015). Primary ecosystem services of aquatic ecosystems are given in Table 5.1. The initial motivation for developing the concept of ecosystem services is to increase the awareness for the benefits and the key role of the ecosystems, in turn, to improve the conservation and management of ecosystems for sustainable growth (Alahuhta et al., 2013). Nowadays, the necessity of monetary evaluation of ecosystem services is highly acknowledged due to the need for increasing the public awareness and convey the importance of ecosystems to policy makers (de Groot et al., 2012).

While evaluating the ecosystems services, both the *actual flow* of services used by humans and the capacity of ecosystems to provide the service (i.e. the *sustainable flow*) should be evaluated (TEEB, 2010). According to MEA (2005), supporting services (i.e. biodiversity) and ecological integrity are vital for sustaining ecosystem services since higher species diversity increases the stability and resilience of the ecosystems to disturbances (Yachi and Loreau, 1999). However, as stated by Montoya et al. (2003), final services of the ecosystems depend on biodiversity of several trophic levels, their interactions, and on the structure of the food webs as well.

Freshwaters also have significant regulatory services, such as climate regulation, through their role in the carbon cycle. However, until recently, the roles of freshwater ecosystems on global carbon budget are underestimated, and they are called as a "passive conduit" for carbon transfer from land to ocean (IPCC, 2007). With the availability of high-frequency data, there is an increase in lake metabolism studies, and the roles of freshwaters in carbon cycling and climate regulation service of the lakes are being acknowledged (Cole et al., 2007; Tranvik et al., 2009). However, particular emphasis mostly placed on provisioning services, like food production and water for drinking and irrigation, while the importance of regulating and supporting services are often neglected, thus resulting in the overexploitation of the provisioning services. Aquatic ecosystems, especially freshwater ecosystem are one of the most degraded ecosystems, and their ecological integrity has adversely been affected by the heavy use of their services such as water for irrigation and fisheries (Poikane et al., 2014). According to WWF Living Planet Index (2016), freshwater populations decreased in all over the world by 81% between 1970 and 2012, mostly due to habitat loss and degradation. Hence, defining the relationships between the services and ecosystem structure and functioning is crucial, and it can contribute to the successful sustainable management of the system.

 Table 5.1 Ecosystem services of freshwater bodies.

	Ecosystem services
Provisioning services	Fisheries and aquaculture
	Water for drinking
	Biotic raw materials
	Water for irrigation
	Water for industry
	Raw materials for energy
<b>Regulatory services</b>	Water purification
	Air quality regulation
	Erosion prevention
	Flood protection
	Pest and disease control
	Soil formation and composition
	Carbon sequestration
	Local climate regulation
<b>Cultural services</b>	Recreation
	Intellectual and aesthetic appreciation
	Spiritual and symbolic appreciation
Supporting services	Maintaining populations and habitats
	Nutrient cycling
	Primary production

Ecosystem services assessment requires comprehensive long term data, which is one of the main challenges revealing the changes in ecosystem services through time. However, paleolimnological records, *natural archives* of the ecosystems, stand for a great source for filling the gaps in assessment of the long-term ecological change. With the progress in analyzing paleolimnological proxies and use of advanced statistics, tracking environmental changes through long-term scales has been possible for the last few decades. Biological, geochemical, and physical proxies that are deposited in the lake sediments provide information on ecological changes in local and regional scale (Dearing et al., 2012). These proxies can be from both allochthonous (from the lake-catchment or airborne) and autochthonous (within the lake itself) sources, enabling scientists to reveal and reconstruct past environmental changes, such as eutrophication, hydrology, and climate (Frey, 1988; Last and Smol, 2001). Other than constructing past environmental changes, recently, paleolimnological proxies were also being used for long term ecosystem services assessment (Xu et al., 2017). In their extensive review, Dearing et al. (2012) provided relationships between >50 ecosystem processes and ecological status using paleolimnological proxies from the main categories of supporting, provisioning, regulating, and cultural services.

In this chapter, the aim is to assess long-term ecosystem services of the lake from past to the future using paleolimnological multi-proxies, literature records, and modeling results with special attention was paid to "provisioning," "supporting" and "regulating" ecosystem services. For quantifying provisioning services: fish stocks, water level, water abstraction and cyanobacteria (for irrigation and drinking water); for supporting services: biodiversity indices, and total organic carbon; and lastly for regulatory services: organic carbon burial and water purification proxies were used. We also test the effects of water level on ecosystem services since climate change predictions on Lake Beyşehir indicate significant drops in future water levels, and projections show that lake may even dry out by the 2040s in the worst scenario with the current water abstraction regime (Chapter 3, Bucak et al., 2017). If such relationship exists between water level and ecosystem services, it can provide insights for water managers to take into account other ecosystem services as well, while setting water level thresholds for future.

#### 5.2 Materials and Methods

Long-term ecosystem services of Lake Beyşehir were assessed considering three major services: i) supporting, ii) provisioning and, iii) regulatory. Paleolimnological records of Lake Beyşehir (Levi et al., 2016) and documentary records were compiled to infer the ecosystem services of the lake in the last century.

Additionally, future provisioning ecosystem services were also evaluated using the outputs of Chapter 3 and Chapter 4.

#### 5.2.1 Long-term ecosystem services assessment

The indicators of the ecosystem services and their interpretation are given in Table 5.2. Water level and water abstraction for irrigation, and fish biomass were used for assessing provisioning services. Hydrological data e.g. water level, water abstraction were retrieved from the State Hydraulics Works; fish data from Lake Beyşehir fish cooperation.

Sampling and laboratory methods for paleolimnological analyses are given in Levi et al. (2016). Summary diagram of littoral and pelagic core of Lake Beyşehir is given in Figure 5.1. Remains of Diatoms, Cladocera, and macrophytes were identified, counted, and analyzed by Gizem Bezirci, Ayşe İdil Çakıroğlu, and Eti Ester Levi from Limnology Laboratory, METU, respectively (Levi et al., 2016). Simon Turner, at University College London (UCL) conducted X-Ray Fluorescence (XRF) and loss on ignition (LOI) analysis on <sup>210</sup>Pb and <sup>137</sup>Cs dated cores in UCL laboratories (Levi et al., 2016). LOI indicates the percentage of organic carbon, carbonate, and mineral matter in the sediment. XRF analysis includes sedimentation rate and heavy metal concentrations sediments. As an indicator of primary production (supporting ecosystem services), total organic carbon (TOC) data was used. Total organic carbon was calculated from the dry weight of the sediment and LOI at 550 °C values. Organic carbon burial from sediments, indicating carbon sequestration (regulating ecosystem services) was also calculated from LOI (550 °C) and sedimentation rate (Dong et al., 2012). TP-diatom transfer function (Bennion et al., 2001) was constructed based on the data from 45 lakes including Lake Beysehir using sediment diatom subfossils in Limnology Laboratory, METU (Bezirci et al. unpublished, TÜBİTAK-ÇAYDAĞ-104Y308, TÜBİTAK-ÇAYDAĞ-110Y125).

	Ecosystem services	Literature records	Paleolimnological proxies	Explanation
Provisioning services	Fish	Total fish catch per year		High fish catch indicates the ability of lake to provide fish as provisioning services.
	Water capacity	Water level		The water level is a proxy for the capacity of the lake to provide ecosystem services such as irrigation water supply and drinking water supply.
	Irrigation service	Water abstraction		Water abstraction for irrigation indicates the direct use of lake water for agriculture.
Supporting services	Primary productivity		Total organic carbon (TOC) in the sediment	TOC indicates primary productivity in autochthonous lakes. High values indicate high productivity.
	Biodiversity and richness		Shannon-diversity and richness of diatom, and cladoceran	Biodiversity and richness metrics demonstrate the lake's ability provide habitat and maintenance for organisms. High biodiversity values indicate an ability of lake to provide high supporting services.
<b>Regulatory</b> services	Climate regulation		Carbon sequestration per year	The ability of the lake to mineralize terrestrial organic Carbon (C) and bury autochthonous C is vital for the terrestrial C cycle and thus on the global climate climate. High carbon sequestration indicates the high ability of climate regulation.
	Water purification		TP inferred from diatoms	TP concentration is one of the important indicators of the water quality. High TP concentrations are associated with low water quality and low water purification capacity of the lake.
	Water purification		Potential risk of heavy metal pollution	Heavy metal concentrations indicate the potential risk of water purification loss since heavy metal concentrations affect whole biological organisms. High levels of heavy metals show the low capacity of lake ecosystem to regulate water quality.

# **Table 5.2** Paleolimnological proxies and data retrieved for quantifying the ecosystem services. The table is modified from Xu et al., (2017).

Heavy metal concentrations in the sediment were used for calculating the ecological risk potential, indicating water purification potential of the ecosystem (Xu et al., 2017). Hakanson (1980) developed equations for calculating the potential ecological risk factor (ER) for heavy metals, and it is formulated as:

$$ER^{i} = Tr^{i} * C_{f}^{i}$$
$$C_{f}^{i} = C_{o}^{i}/C_{n}^{i}$$

Where  $ER^i$  is the potential risk factor for a given heavy metal *i*,  $Tr^i$  is the toxicresponse factor for element *i* (Cd= 30, Cu =Pb = Ni= 5, Zn =1, As=10, Yi et al., (2011)),  $C_f^i$  is the contaminaton factor for element *i* (Cd=0.5, Cu=30, Pb=25, Ni=29.2, Zn=80, As=15, Hakanson, 1980; Yi et al., 2011; Zhuang and Gao, 2014),  $C_o^i$  is the concentration in the sediment,  $C_n^i$  is the background reference level for heavy metal *i*. While it is possible to calculate the ecological risk factor for each element, calculation of aggregated risk factor (*RI*) is also used for assessment of potential risk factors. Thresholds for individual *ER* and aggregated *RI* are given in Table 5.. *RI* is calculated as:

$$RI = \sum_{i}^{n} ER^{i}$$

**Table 5.3** Ecological risk (ER) thresholds for individual heavy metal and aggregated risk factor (RI) derived from the sum of the 6 individual ER (Hakanson, 1980).

ER <sup>i</sup>	Risk	RI	Risk
<40	Low risk	150	Low risk
40-80	Moderate risk	150-300	Moderate risk
80-160	Considerable risk	300-600	Considerable risk
160-320	High risk	>600	High risk
>320	Very high		
Once ecosystem services have been quantified, the effects of water level to other services were examined by simple regression to determine if marked changes in water level affect the other ecosystem services. R programme (R Core Team, 2016) *lm* function was used to assess these relationships. If such a relationship exists, we also checked if the threshold for minimum water level management of Lake Beyşehir (1122.40 m.a.s.l. as determined by General Directorate for Protection of Natural Assets) was critical for ecosystem services of the lake. Additionally, the factors governing long-term water level changes of the lake (provisioning services capacity) were also investigated using multiple linear regression with R leaps package (Lumley, 2017).

### 5.2.2 Future ecosystem services

Only irrigation and drinking water services were evaluated in future projections. For irrigation water service, the outputs of Chapter 3, which indicated a maximum water abstraction allowed to sustain lake levels for each climate change scenario was used. The details of the methodology is given in Chapter 3.2. For future drinking water service, cyanobacteria outputs of the lake models' simulations regarding future climate and land use scenarios were investigated considering World Health Organization (WHO) risk thresholds for cyanobacterial bloom (Chorus and Bartram, 1999). Detailed methodology is given in Chapter 4.2.



physical variables. Light grey shading and dark grey shading indicate low and high water periods, respectively. Species names in bold indicate the pelagic environment. Only most dominant sub-fossil cladoceran and diatom species are Figure 5.1 Summary diagram of Lake Beyşehir (A) littoral and (B) pelagic cores with biological, geochemical and demonstrated in the graph (taken from Levi et al. 2016)

124

## 5.3 Results

### 5.3.1 Long-term ecosystem services assessment

### 5.3.1.1 Provisioning services

Water level, which is used as an indicator of the capacity of the lake to provide drinking and irrigation water as provisioning services, showed considerable variations throughout the century. Major water level peaks were recorded in 1949, 1970 and 1981 in which the water levels were above 1124.5 m.a.s.l., while the lowest water levels were recorded in 1934 and 2001 (Figure 5.2). Figure 5.3 shows the individual and combined effects of different predictors including precipitation, inflow, outflow (total water abstraction from the lake), and evaporation on the provisioning services capacity of the lake. Multiple linear regression analysis indicated that outflow and precipitation explained 75% of the variance and adding the inflow and evaporation only resulted in a slight increase in the explained variation, with the full model explaining 76%. Hence climatic processes (precipitation) and water abstraction (outflow) for irrigation were found to be the main drivers of the change in provisioning services capacity of Lake Beyşehir through time. Particularly for some periods increased water abstraction resulted in the major drops (Figure 5.4, gray shaded areas). Though the water abstraction decreased over the recent decades, for the period of 1980-2000 (average of 25 hm<sup>3</sup>) month<sup>-1</sup>) the abstraction was still higher than the period of 1950-1980 (average of 20 hm<sup>3</sup> month<sup>-1</sup>), resulting in major water level drops. Considering regulatory board's decision on the minimum water level permitted for management of Lake Beysehir, especially for the period between 1991-2010, the lake's water level were mostly below the recommended water levels required for ecosystem integrity, and sustainable use of ecosystem services, which outflow abstraction should have been ceased (Figure 5.4).

Fish provisioning data is only available from the 1980s. The data showed that there was an increase in fish provisioning services till the 2000s, then it declined (Figure 5.2). Water level did not have a significant effect on fish provisioning service.



**Figure 5.2** Provisioning service indicators of Lake Beyşehir a) Water level, b) Water abstraction, c) Fish catch. Solid blue lines indicate curve fitting with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting.



**Figure 5.3**  $R^2$  values of different linear model subsets, determining water level change. The black boxes indicate a strong relationship, while gray boxes indicate a weak relationship. PCP: Precipitation, INF: Inflow, OUT: Water abstraction from the lake, EVP: Evaporation. Each row in the graph indicates different subsets of models. For example, the first row at the bottom shows that including only evaporation in the model explains 2% of the variation in water level, while the first row at the top shows full model, which including all variables, explained the 76% of the variation in water level together.



**Figure 5.4** Water level and water abstraction for the period of 1950-2011. Gray shaded areas indicate the periods with significant water drops coincided with increased water abstraction. Threshold: Minimum water level that was determined by General Directorate for Protection of Natural Assets.

### 5.3.1.2 Supporting services

Total organic carbon (TOC), which indicates lake productivity, increased from the 1950s to 2000s, then showed a declining trend till present in pelagic, whereas in the littoral, the productivity increased from the 1930s onward. No significant effect of water level was found on TOC (p>0.05).

Species richness and diversity calculated from paleolimnological data (littoral core), indicating supporting services of the lakes showed variation throughout the last century. Diatom richness and diversity increased through time, while the trends in cladoceran and macrophyte richness were less apparent (Figure 5.5). For cladoceran richness there was an increasing pattern till the 2000s, then it decreased. Cladoceran diversity increased towards the 1980s, but it decreased afterward (Figure 5.5). Both for the cladocerans and diatom remains, planktonic species increased through time (Figure 5.6). Cladocera and macrophyte diversity were positively correlated with water level (Figure 5.7). We also checked if the minimum water level management threshold (1122.4 m.a.s.l.) that was determined by General Directorate for Protection of Natural Assets had any effects on supporting services of the lake. As the Table 5. demonstrated both cladoceran, diatom and macrophyte diversity were higher in water levels greater than the threshold; however, only macrophyte diversity significantly differed between periods (p<0.01), while for cladoceran the difference was marginally significant (p<0.1). Richness did not differ between these periods.



**Figure 5.5** Supporting services indicators of Lake Beyşehir a-b) Total organic carbon for pelagic (left) and littoral (right), c) Shannon-Wiener index, d) Richness for Cladocera, Diatoms, and Macrophytes. Solid lines indicate curve-fitted with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting.



**Figure 5.6** Relative distribution of benthic and planktonic species in the sediment a) Diatoms, b) Cladocera.



**Figure 5.7** Water level relationship with Shannon-Wiener Diversity of a) Cladocera, b) Macrophyte.

**Table 5.4** Diatom, Cladoceran and Macrophyte richness and diversity in the littoral core of Lake Beyşehir. Lower indicates water level periods which were less than minimum water management threshold, while higher indicates the opposite.

	Threshold	Diversity	Richness
Diatom	Lower	1.66	18
	Higher	1.76	18
Cladoceran	Lower	1.32	11
	Higher	1.66	11
Macrophyte	Lower	0.62	11
	Higher	1.3	11

## 5.3.1.3 Regulatory services

There was a trend of increase in organic carbon burial (carbon sequestration) for both littoral and pelagic throughout the century. However, the magnitude of the increase was higher for the littoral (Figure 5.8). Ecological risk (ER) calculated from heavy metals in the sediments showed large variations throughout the study period. The littoral risk factors (RIs) were slightly higher than the pelagic RI values. Most of them were lower than the critical threshold (150), except in 2003 in pelagic and, the period between 1976-1981 and 2009 in littoral (Figure 5.8). Though there was a slight increase in most of the heavy metals throughout the century, their values were still below the thresholds for single ER (<40), excluding Cadmium. The major proportion of the contamination originated from Cadmium, and the ER of Cadmium values were mostly above the threshold >40, indicating moderate contamination for both littoral and pelagic sediments (Figure 5.9), pointing out to decreased water purification capacity of the lake. Diatom-inferred TP values showed slight variation from the 1930s to 2010s, demonstrating the lake maintained its low TP status throughout the century. Diatom-inferred TP concentrations and the measured concentrations were close to each other. None of the indicators used here had a significant correlation with water level.



**Figure 5.8** Regulatory service indicators of Lake Beyşehir. a-b) Organic carbon burial calculated for pelagic and littoral cores, c-d) ecological risk factor calculated for pelagic and littoral cores. Solid blue lines indicate curve fitting with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting.



**Figure 5.9** Ecological risk factors for heavy metals calculated from sediment. Left panels for pelagic, right panels for the littoral core. ER: Ecological risk. Cd: Cadmium, Pb: Lead, Ni: Nickel, As: Arsenic, Cu: Copper, Zn: Zinc. Solid red lines indicate curve fitting with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting.



**Figure 5.10** Reconstructed TP concentrations inferred from Diatom. The solid blue line shows curve fitted with Loess function. Gray band indicates the confidence interval of the curve fitting.

# 5.3.2 Future ecosystem services

Regarding different climate change projections, irrigation water service decreased in future time periods, however the extent of change differed among climate models and RCP scenarios (Figure 5.11). Especially after the 2060s, all models indicated a significant decrease in irrigation water services and for MPI model RCP 8.5 scenarios, the decreases were more prononunced. According to MPI model RCP 8.5 scenario (the most pessimistic scenario), in the last two decades of the 21<sup>th</sup> century, the lake may not function as a irrigation water supply. However, in the most optimistic scenario (HadGEM RCP 4.5 scenario) -21% to -48% decrease in irrigation water service was calculated after 2060s.

According to World Health Organization (WHO) thresholds for cyanobacteria, for 2060s time period, 10 scenarios (out of 25) exceeded WHO limits and a number of

days exceeded the limits for each scenario are given in (Figure 5.12). For two-year of simulation time, outputs of HadGEM 8.5 scenario with no land use change resulted in the highest number of days exceeding the WHO low-risk threshold with 80 days; indicating the lake may not serve as a drinking water supply for 80 days in a 2-year period of time.





**Figure 5.11** Future irrigation service of Lake Beyşehir regarding climate change scenarios. a) Annual water abstraction (irrigation service) should be allowed to sustain lake levels in the future considering climate change scenarios. Current average indicates the average annual water abstraction within the period of 1960-2012. b) Percent change in irrigation water service compared to period 1960-2012.



**Figure 5.12** Number of days exceeding the low risk WHO limits (10 mg m<sup>-3</sup> cyanobacterial Chl-*a*) according to future land use and climate scenarios of 2060s period. These outputs were extracted from PCLake results given in Chapter 4. The scenario outputs that did not exceed WHO limits are not shown in the figure.

## 5.4 Discussion

In this chapter with taking advantage of paleolimnological records, documentary records, together with the future scenario outputs of Chapter 3 and Chapter 4, the past and future ecosystem services of Lake Beyşehir was explored. Marked changes in provisional service indicators (water abstraction and water level) were found throughout the century, and decreasing trend in fish provisioning services was found after the 2000s. We also observed generally increasing trends in total organic carbon and carbon burial in the lake sediments, indicating increased productivity and carbon sequestration capacity of the lake through time. In addition, ecological risk calculated from heavy metal concentrations showed considerable variation throughout time and risk was found to be in low to moderate levels. Future scenario results also indicated a decreased irrigation service capacity of the lake in the future with the probability of low-risk thresholds for cyanobacterial blooms.

Provisioning services are the direct benefits of the humans from the ecosystem (Grizzetti et al., 2015). Lake Beyşehir's water level, indicating the water

provisioning service capacity of the lake showed considerable variation through time. The analysis revealed that precipitation and water abstraction are the major drivers of the change in provisioning service capacity of the lake. This is notable because water abstraction for irrigation is an ecosystem service that the lake provides, at the same time it is the major pressure for the provisioning service capacity of the lake, which raises the necessity of the concept "sustainable use of ecosystem services." There are many examples from all over the world that point out the drastic outcomes of intensive irrigation, as has already been observed in Lake Chad (Gao et al., 2011) and the Aral Sea (Micklin, 2007). The Aral Sea, the fourth largest lake in the world, has been exposed to extreme water level reduction of up to 23 m due to the diversion of its primary inflows for irrigation and the lake area has shrunk by 74%. The area of Lake Chad has also been reduced by 90% due to irrigation and drought (Gao et al., 2011). As presented in Chapter 3, Lake Beysehir can also be at risk of drying out in future as a response to future climatic changes and substantial reduction (9-60%) in water abstraction is required to maintain the water levels and the ecosystem services that the lake provides. Hence, it is critical to find the balance between the capacity of the provisioning services and sustainable use of the services. In particular for the period of 1991-2012, due to mismanagement and overabstraction of the lake water levels, Lake Beyşehir was exposed for an extended period of low water levels, and the lake water levels were most of the time lower than the recommended minimum water level ranges that are required for ecosystem integrity.

Not only through direct water abstraction through lake outflow, but increased groundwater abstraction is also one of the biggest problems in the basin as 1 m year<sup>-1</sup> decrease in groundwater levels was reported (WWF, 2010). According to WWF report (2010), in the entire Konya closed basin, there are 76382 groundwater wells, and 70% of them are unregistered. Hence it is very likely that unexplained variance in the decreased provisioning service capacity of the lake in the last decades may also be attributed to increased groundwater consumption in the basin.

Commercial fishing as a provisioning service of the lake also had increased till the beginning of the 2000s and it is followed by a decrease. Increase in fish provisioning service till 2000s can be attributed to increased *Sander lucioperca* stocks till 2000s. After *Sander lucioperca* has been introduced to the lake in the late 1970s, *Sander lucioperca* population increased through time and since it has a high economic value, most of the fish catch was dominated by *Sander lucioperca* (data were taken from Beyşehir fish cooperation). However, after 2000s, the population of *Sander lucioperca* decreased in the lake.

Fisheries were the main income of the people living around the lake till the 2000s, but afterward, there was a substantial decrease in fish population, coinciding with invasive fish introductions (Babaoğlu, 2007). It was also reported that due to reduced commercial fish, the number of fisherman boats also dropped to 300 from 3000 in the last years (data were taken from Beysehir fish cooperation). In addition, the introduction of A. boyeri, which feeds on fish eggs and larvae, to the lake, may have contributed to the decrease in commercial fish population as well, thus also to the decline of fish provisioning service (Babaoğlu, 2007). Moreover, in our sampling campaign (Chapter 2), we also recorded invasive P. parva in high abundance. Both A. boyeri and P. parva were characterized by a high reproductive rate and wide adapting capacity in diverse environments (Ekmekçi and Kirankaya, 2006; Kottelat and Freyhof, 2007; Maugé, 1990) that they can invade new environments fast. Veer et al. (2015) indicated that P. parva had a significant ecological and economic impacts on the water bodies that they are introduced. Not only through their competition and high survival ability, but the biggest threat that they pose is also the transmission of infectious pathogens may result in loss of native fauna. Pindera et al. (2005) showed that P. parva introduction resulted in complete inhibition of spawning of endangered sun break Leucaspius delineates. Though the data is lacking to validate the reasons for the decrease in fish provisioning services, fish introduction may be the causes since these events coincided with the decline in lake fish stocks. Drastic effects of fish introductions also recorded in the past in Lake Beyşehir as the introduction of *S. lucioperca* resulted in the extinction of endemic *Alburnus akili* from the lake (Yeğen et al., 2006).

One of the main ecosystem services of the lakes is the providing habitat (supporting services), and diverse niches to organisms (e.g., different species of fish, phytoplankton, zooplankton and macrophyte), and ecological structure determines the supporting services that the lake provides. Recent studies from Mediterranean climatic regions showed that water level fluctuations are very critical in controlling the growth of macrophytes and ecosystem structure (Beklioğlu et al., 2017; Bucak et al., 2012; Özkan et al., 2010; Stefanidis and Papastergiadou, 2013). In paleolimnological records, positive relationship between water level and macrophyte diversity was found contradicting to findings in the monitoring period (Chapter 2), which shows the increased diversity in low water years. In their studies, Levi et al. (2016) investigated plant macrofossils of the Lake Beyşehir in the littoral core, and their records showed a high amount of low-light tolerant, tall-growing plant remains during low water level period, suggesting that this observation could be related to increased turbidity in the lake. Moreover, it should also be noted that both years of the monitoring period (2010-2011) coincided with the aforementioned low water levels. Though lower water levels are generally related to the enhanced macrophyte community, it might also increase resuspension, thus decreasing water clarity, depending on the prevailing meteorological conditions (Jeppesen et al., 2015). All in all, the results point out the complex structure of water-level macrophyte diversity relationship in Lake Beyşehir, driven by both water level and turbidity. While high water levels have a potential to support more diversity (supporting services) due to the possibility of reduced turbulence, macrophyte diversity may also be favored in low waters depending on the meteorological conditions.

The results also revealed that Cladocera diversity was higher for the periods having higher water level (although it is marginally significant). The effects of water level on zooplankton community and diversity are less studied and mediated through indirect mechanisms (Jeppesen et al., 2015). There are studies indicating increased zooplankton richness in high water level periods, probably due to lower conductivity and lower suspended solids concentrations (Chaparro et al., 2011). Lower water levels can also trigger eutrophication symptoms, may result in high nutrients, and low diversity (Jeppesen et al., 2015). Sedimentary remains of Diatom and Cladocera also pointed out to shift towards planktonic species abundance, coinciding with the long-term low water level period (1989-2011), possibly as a result of the augmented turbidity with decreasing water levels, which may have negative effect on diversity. However, fish predation may be also one of the major pressures for zooplankton composition (Jeppesen et al., 2000), and especially the abundance of planktonic Bosmina (Levi et al., 2016) also indicates high fish predation in the lake (Kitchell and J.F, 1980). Throughout the littoral core of Lake Beyşehir, Bosmina was the dominant species, supporting enhanced fish predation in the lake. All in all, in addition to water level, for cladoceran, fish predation could also be one of the major factors determining diversity.

In this chapter, carbon burial rate was used as a proxy for climate regulation service. We found a generally increasing trend in organic carbon burial, especially in the littoral zone throughout the century. It should be noted that carbon can be originated from both allochthonous and autochthonous sources. However, we did not have data to test its origin, but the results showed that increased carbon burial (sink) coincided with the total organic carbon –indicating autochthonous sources through increased primary production– may be lead to enhanced carbon burial in sediments (Figure 5.5, Figure 5.8). Studies show that eutrophic lakes can have higher carbon burial rates due to higher primary production rates (von Wachenfeldt and Tranvik, 2008). However,  $CO_2$  sink capacity of the lake should not be only attributed to the phytoplankton, macrophyte growth can also increase the  $CO_2$  sink capacity of the

lake by storing the carbon as plant material in the sediments (Jeppesen et al., 2016). Since paleolimnological data did not give precise information about biomass but only give relative abundances of macrophytes and phytoplankton, it was also likely that macrophytes were the primary avenue for carbon burial through time. In conclusion, our results show that climate regulation services of the lake have increased over the course of the century.

Heavy metal contamination is a significant threat to ecosystem integrity, biodiversity, and regulatory services (Chen et al., 2000; Yi et al., 2011), and they can affect the organisms by accumulating in their body. It also affects the drinking water quality of the water bodies. Hence its effects can also be observed in provisioning (drinking water quality, bioaccumulation in fish), regulating and supporting services (through its effects on organisms). Heavy metal contamination, is defined as an ecological risk factor (ER) calculated from 6 different heavy metals illustrated that ER remained mostly low throughout the century, except cadmium which had low-considerable ER throughout the century. Our results are in accordance with an earlier study carried out by Nas et al., (2009) who also found out that heavy metal concentrations in the lake water (2005-2006) did not exceed the thresholds of WHO (World Health Organization), US ESPA (Environmental Protection Agency), TWQCR (Turkish Water Pollution and Control Regulations). Hence, the results of the current study pointed out that though having low heavy metal contamination for most of the heavy metal indicators, cadmium may set a potential source of ecological risk for both provisioning services (drinking water quality, accumulating in fish) and integrity of ecosystem dynamics arising.

Though the use of paleolimnological proxies in assessing ecosystems services was highly valued, there were also some problems exist, like the non-uniqueness of the driving factors of proxies, difficulties arose from dating of the sediments (Dearing et al., 2012). Additionally, the approach is not direct but it is indirect as we are able to trace the services which leave paleolimnological traces (Birks and Birks, 2006).

Another limitation of this study is the low number of samples in both monitoring dataset and also from the paleolimnological proxies. Since the sedimentation rate of the Beysehir lake is very low; in the pelagic core, 5 cm corresponded to 1930s, while in the littoral core 17 cm corresponded to 1900s which make it difficult to detect short-term changes (Figure 5.1, Levi et al., 2016). Hence, more fine-resolution data is needed to determine critical water level which supports high ecosystem services. In addition, there are many other factors may have an influential role in long-term ecological services of the lake, such as land use, nutrient loadings, human interventions. However, given the limitations of available data, it was not possible to disentangle the possible causes of ecosystem services changes in a more robust manner. Therefore, we also emphasize the necessity to develop long-term monitoring programs in Turkey and to improve data sharing.

Future projections for ecosystem services indicated that the irrigational water service capacity of the lake may decrease in the future regarding climatic changes. Though the magnitude of changes differed among decades, in overall 9-60% of decrease in irrigational water capacity of the lake was predicted in order to sustain lake water levels in the future (Bucak et al., 2017, Chapter 3). Especially in the most pessimistic scenario, for the last two decades of 21<sup>th</sup> century, irrigation water services should be stopped in order to prevent the lake from dry out. Future cyanobacteria biomass, indicating the drinking water quality, demonstrated that for some of the scenarios the lake may not function as a drinking water supply for certain periods in the 2060s. These results indicate that climate change may both threat irrigation and drinking water services of Lake Beyşehir.

Overall, we observed decreasing trends in water level of the lake in the last decades due to increased water abstraction and climatic patterns. Though the effects of water level on regulatory services were less evident, due to its noticeable effects on biological organisms and supporting services, it demonstrates the necessity of taking into consideration of all ecosystem services together to prevent overexploiting one service at the expense of the others. We also emphasize the need for sustainable water abstraction to maintain provisioning services in the future as well, since considering the climate change effects on Lake Beyşehir (Bucak et al., 2017), warmer and drier conditions may result in decreased water levels (Chapter 3) and decreased irrigation water service of the lake. Furthermore, increased cyanobacteria contribution (Chapter 4) may lead to further reduction in ecosystem service capacity of the lake. In addition, this study also highlights one more time the consequences of unconscious species introduction to the lakes, which may give rise to drastic changes in the lake ecosystems and ecosystem services that they deliver.

## **CHAPTER 6**

## CONCLUSIONS

This thesis considers the past, current and future hydrological and ecological changes of Lake Beyşehir, with the perspective of ecosystem services. The second chapter gives a detailed description of Lake Beyşehir based on a 2-year monitoring data. The third chapter focuses on predicting the impacts of climate change and land use on water availability in the catchment and lake water levels, and how to regulate lake outflow to sustain lake levels in a warming world. The fourth chapter is an extension of the third chapter, includes coupling catchment models with two different lake models, with the aim of predicting future nutrient and phytoplankton dynamics considering climatic and land use changes. The final chapter focuses on the assessment of the long-term ecosystem services of Lake Beyşehir from past to the future, using paleolimnological proxies, documentary records and the modeling outputs of Chapter 3 and Chapter 4.

The results of the 2-year monitoring period revealed that Lake Beyşehir has a low productivity and it does not have a strong seasonality regarding physicochemical variables. Moreover, water depth and water clarity are found to play an important role in macrophyte development. Four endemic fish species were also recorded in the lake during monitoring survey. However, their abundance was very low, and the lake was dominated by invasive species *Pseudorasbora parva*, *Atherina boyeri* and *Carassius carassius* (Chapter 2).

Hydrological modeling revealed that climate change may have a substantial impact on hydrological processes in Lake Beyşehir catchment, resulting in a significant decrease in water availability in the catchment and severe lake level drops. We also demonstrated the importance of water level management and calculated how much reduction in outflow withdrawal is needed to prevent the lake from drying out. However, it should also be noted that climate change may further increase the water demand in the catchment, due to predicted increases in temperature and reductions in precipitation. Hence, in the future, outflow management may not be feasible. That is why we acknowledge the necessity of adopting measures like changing the current crop pattern with drought-resistant ones and promoting efficient irrigation technologies to decrease the water need in the catchment. Moreover, the performance of the  $\varepsilon$ -SVR model indicated that potential evapotranspiration (PET) could be used as an input variable to predict water levels when the direct calculation of lake area is not possible. However, the high uncertainty derived from general circulation models (GCMs) and necessity of running several of these in order to have more robust predictions for the future water levels was also highlighted in this chapter (Chapter 3).

The fourth chapter focused on the effects of climate change and land use on lake nutrients, phytoplankton and water level, which are the indicators of lake water quality for drinking and irrigation. Within this scope, the outputs of SWAT model (hydraulic and nutrient loads) were coupled to two different complex ecosystem models, and these models were run by using five different GCMs and 3 land use scenarios. Our results indicated that climate change and land use had significant impacts on nutrient loadings from the catchment to the lake, and most of the scenarios predicted decreased hydraulic and nutrient loads in the future. However, the results also showed that increased agricultural areas, with higher fertilizer use, could lead to increased nutrient loading despite lower hydraulic loading. We also found differed responses from lake models in future scenarios regarding total phosphorus, total nitrogen, and chl-a predictions, while both models predicted an increase in future cyanobacteria biomass. Though for most of the scenarios cyanobacteria biomass was still lower than the WHO's thresholds for cyanobacteria bloom, the temperature was expected to increase further, especially at the end of the century, which may further increase cyanobacteria abundance and result in degradation of water quality. We also highlighted that in modeling studies all sources of uncertainties should be included. Though uncertainties derived from GCMs are mostly acknowledged in the literature, uncertainties derived from the structure of lake models can also be high and they should be considered as well, while interpreting future predictions (Chapter 4).

Lake Beysehir provides numerous ecosystem services, such as supplying water for drinking and irrigation, providing an opportunity for fisheries and providing habitat for many species (including endemic species). The final chapter focuses on ecosystem services assessment of Lake Beyşehir from the past to future. Long-term ecosystem service assessment of Lake Beysehir revealed that lake provisioning services (i.e. water supply and fishing) had a declining trend for the last two decades. Not only through its impacts on commercial fisheries but also its effects on the endemic fauna of the lake, the fish introduction was one of the major threats to the lake. Our results also showed that high water levels generally promoted high species diversity, indicating high supporting services during high water level. Moreover, the results also pointed out increased climate regulation service of the lake throughout the century, but underlying reasons were not clear. Though our data was not vast to reveal significant interactions among ecosystem services of the lake, this study highlighted the importance of considering all these services together, instead of exploiting one service at the expense of the others. Future projections also indicated that irrigation water service may decrease in the future as a result of climatic changes. The results also demonstrated that cyanobacteria contribution may increase in the 2060s and may threaten the drinking water service of the lake for certain periods (Chapter 5).

Overall, our results demonstrate that the ecology and hydrology of the Lake Beyşehir are highly dependent on changes in climate and land use. Hence, for sustainable management of future ecosystem services of the Lake Beyşehir, longterm management plans should be put forward, considering all the dynamics in the catchment and projected climatic changes. Otherwise, the largest freshwater lake of Mediterranean region may be at risk of significant water level drops and losing its ecosystem services.

#### REFERENCES

- Abbaspour, K.C., 2013. SWAT-CUP 2012: SWAT calibration and uncertainty programs-A user manual. Dübendorf, Switzerland.
- Abbaspour, K.C., Yang, J., Maximov, I., Siber, R., Bogner, K., Mieleitner, J., Zobrist, J., Srinivasan, R., 2007. Modelling hydrology and water quality in the pre-alpine/alpine Thur watershed using SWAT. J. Hydrol. 333, 413–430. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2006.09.014
- Acatay, T., 1966. Beyşehir Gölü- Manavgat Irmağı İlişkisi. DSİ Tek. Bülten.
- Akiner, M.E., Akkoyunlu, A., 2012. Modeling and forecasting river flow rate from the Melen Watershed, Turkey. J. Hydrol. 456–457, 121–129. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2012.06.031
- Alahuhta, J., Joensuu, I., Matero, J., Vuori, K.M., Saastamoinen, O., 2013. Freshwater ecosystem services in Finland.
- Alex Elliott, J., May, L., 2008. The sensitivity of phytoplankton in Loch Leven (U.K.) to changes in nutrient load and water temperature. Freshw. Biol. 53, 32–41. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2427.2007.01865.x
- Amin, M., Veith, T.L., Collick, A.S., Karsten, H.D., Buda, A.R., 2016. Simulating hydrological and nonpoint source pollution processes in a karst watershed: A variable source area hydrology model evaluation. Agric. Water Manag. doi:10.1016/j.agwat.2016.07.011
- Andersen, H.E., Kronvang, B., Larsen, S.E., Hoffmann, C.C., Jensen, T.S., Rasmussen, E.K., 2006. Climate-change impacts on hydrology and nutrients in a Danish lowland river basin. Sci. Total Environ. 365, 223–237. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2006.02.036
- Anderson, J.M., 1991. The Effects of Climate Change on Decomposition Processes in Grassland and Coniferous Forests. Ecol. Appl. 1, 326–347.
- Arhonditsis, G.B., Brett, M.T., 2005a. Eutrophication model for Lake Washington (USA): Part I. Model description and sensitivity analysis. Ecol. Modell. 187, 140–178. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2005.01.040
- Arhonditsis, G.B., Brett, M.T., 2005b. Eutrophication model for Lake Washington (USA): Part II - Model calibration and system dynamics analysis. Ecol. Modell. 187, 179–200. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2005.01.039

- Arnell, N.W., Reynard, N.S., 1999. Climate change and British hydrology, in: Acreman, M.C. (Ed.), The Hydrology of the UK. Routledge, United Kingdom, pp. 3–2.
- Arnold, J.G., Srinivasan, R., Muttiah, R.S., Williams, J.R., 1998. Large area hydrologic modeling and assessment part I: model development. J. Am. Water Resour. Assoc. doi:10.1111/j.1752-1688.1998.tb05961.x
- Ayaz, S., 2010. Havza Koruma Eylem Planlarinin Hazirlanmasi Projesi Konya Kapali Havzasi Nihai Raporu. Gebze, Kocaeli.
- Babaoğlu, M., 2007. Beyşehir Gölü'nün Sorunları ve Alınması Gereken Önlemler. Konya.
- Bahadır, M., 2013. Akşehir Gölü'nde Alansal Değişimlerin Uzaktan Algılama Teknikleri İle Belirlenmesi. Marmara Coğrafya Dergisi 246–275.
- Bailey, R.C., Norris, R., Reynoldson, T., 2004. Bioassessment of Freshwater Ecosystems: Using the Reference Condition Approach. Kluwer Academic Publishers, New York.
- Balık, S., Geldiay, R., 2002. Türkiye Tatlısu Balıkları. Ege Üniversitesi Su Ürünleri Fakültesi Yayınları, Bornova, Turkey.
- Barko, J.W., James, W.F., 1998. Effects of submerged aquatic macrophytes on nutrient dynamics, sedimentation, and resuspension., in: The Structuring Role of Submerged Macrophytes in Lakes. pp. 59–87.
- Beklioğlu, M., Altinayar, G., Tan, C.O., 2006. Water level control over submerged macrophyte development in five shallow lakes of Mediterranean Turkey. Arch. für Hydrobiol. 166, 535–556. doi:10.1127/0003-9136/2006/0166-0535
- Beklioğlu, M., Bucak, T., Coppens, J., Bezirci, G., Tavşanoğlu, Ü., Çakıroğlu, A., Levi, E., Erdoğan, Ş., Filiz, N., Özkan, K., Özen, A., 2017. Restoration of Eutrophic Lakes with Fluctuating Water Levels: A 20-Year Monitoring Study of Two Inter-Connected Lakes. Water 9, 127. doi:10.3390/w9020127
- Beklioglu, M., Romo, S., Kagalou, I., Quintana, X., Bécares, E., 2007. State of the art in the functioning of shallow Mediterranean lakes: Workshop conclusions. Hydrobiologia 584, 317–326. doi:10.1007/s10750-007-0577-x
- Beklioglu, M., Tan, C.O., 2008. Restoration of shallow Mediterranean lake by biomanipulation complicated by drought. Arch. für Hydrobiol. Appl. Limnol. 171, 105–118.

- Beniston, M., Stephenson, D.B., Christensen, O.B., Ferro, C.A.T., Frei, C., Goyette, S., Halsnaes, K., Holt, T., Jylhä, K., Koffi, B., Palutikof, J., Schöll, R., Semmler, T., Woth, K., 2007. Future extreme events in European climate: An exploration of regional climate model projections. Clim. Change 81, 71–95. doi:10.1007/s10584-006-9226-z
- Bennion, H., Appleby, P.G., Phillips, G.L., 2001. Reconstructing nutrient histories in the Norfolk Broads, UK: Implications for the role of diatom-total phosphorus transfer functions in shallow lake management. J. Paleolimnol. 26, 181–204. doi:10.1023/A:1011137625746
- Birks, H.H., Birks, H.J.B., 2006. Multi-proxy studies in palaeolimnology. Veg. Hist. Archaeobotan 15, 235–251.
- Blenckner, T., Adrian, R., Livingstone, D.M., Jennings, E., Weyhenmeyer, G.A., George, D.G., Jankowski, T., Järvinen, M., Aonghusa, C.N., Nõges, T., Straile, D., Teubner, K., 2007. Large-scale climatic signatures in lakes across Europe: A meta-analysis. Glob. Chang. Biol. 13, 1314–1326. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01364.x
- Blindow, I., 1992. Long and short term dynamics of submerged macrophytes in two shallow lakes. Freshw. Biol. 28, 15–27.
- Brown, I., 2011. Review of socio-economic scenario frameworks and land use scenarios in EU FP7 REFRESH Project: Adaptive strategies to Mitigate the Impacts of Climate Change on European Freshwater Ecosystems.
- Bruce, L.C., Hamilton, D., Imberger, J., Gal, G., Gophen, M., Zohary, T., Hambright, K.D., 2006. A numerical simulation of the role of zooplankton in C, N and P cycling in Lake Kinneret, Israel. Ecol. Modell. 193, 412–436. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2005.09.008
- Brucet, S., Boix, D., Quintana, X.D., Jensen, E., Nathansen, L.W., Trochine, C., Meerhoff, M., Gascón, S., Jeppesen, E., Gascon, S., Jeppesen, E., 2010. Factors influencing zooplankton size structure at contrasting temperatures in coastal shallow lakes: Implications for effects of climate change. Limnol. Oceanogr. 55, 1697–1711. doi:10.4319/lo.2010.55.4.1697
- Bucak, T., Saraoğlu, E., Levi, E.E., Nihan Tavşanoğlu, Ü., Idil Çakiroğlu, A., Jeppesen, E., Beklioğlu, M., 2012. The influence of water level on macrophyte growth and trophic interactions in eutrophic Mediterranean shallow lakes: A mesocosm experiment with and without fish. Freshw. Biol. 57, 1631–1642. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2427.2012.02825.x

Bucak, T., Trolle, D., Andersen, H.E., Thodsen, H., Erdoğan, Ş., Levi, E.E., Filiz,

N., Jeppesen, E., Beklioğlu, M., 2017. Future water availability in the largest freshwater Mediterranean lake is at great risk as evidenced from simulations with the SWAT model. Sci. Total Environ. 582, 413–425. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.12.149

- Butts, M.B., Payne, J.T., Kristensen, M., Madsen, H., 2004. An evaluation of the impact of model structure on hydrological modelling uncertainty for streamflow simulation. J. Hydrol. 298, 242–266. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2004.03.042
- Buyukyildiz, M., Tezel, G., Yilmaz, V., 2014. Estimation of the Change in Lake Water Level by Artificial Intelligence Methods. Water Resour. Manag. 28, 4747–4763. doi:10.1007/s11269-014-0773-1
- Calbó, J., 2010. Possible climate change scenarios with specific reference to Mediterranean regions, in: Sabater, S., Barceló, D. (Eds.), Water Scarcity in the Mediterranean. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg, pp. 1–13.
- Calder, I.R., 2007. Forests and water-Ensuring forest benefits outweigh water costs. For. Ecol. Manage. 251, 110–120. doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.06.015
- Canfield, D.E., Shireman, J.V., Colle, D.E., Haller, W.T., Watkins, C.E., Maceina, M.J., 1984. No Title Prediction of chlorophyll-a concentrations in Florida lakes: importance of aquatic macrophytes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 41, 497– 501.
- Carpenter, S.R., 1981. Submersed vegetation: an internal factor in lake ecosystem succession. Am. Nat. 372–383.
- Carpenter, S.R., Caraco, N.F., Correll, D.L., Howarth, R.W., Sharpley, A.N., Smith, V.H., 1998. Nonpoint pollution of surface waters with phosphorus and nitrogen. Ecological applications 8, 559–568.
- Carpenter, S.R., Ludwig, D., Brock, W.A., 1999. Management of Eutrophication for Lakes Subject to Potentially Irreversible Change. Ecol. Appl. 9, 751–771.
- Carranca, C., Varennes, a De, Rolston, D., 1999. Biological nitrogen fixation by fababean, pea and chickpea, under field conditions, estimated by the 15 N isotope dilution technique. Eur. J. Agron. 10, 49–56. doi:10.1016/S1161-0301(98)00049-5
- Carvalho, L., Solimini, A., Phillips, G., Van Den Berg, M., Pietiläinen, O.P., Lyche Solheim, A., Poikane, S., Mischke, U., 2008. Chlorophyll reference conditions for European lake types used for intercalibration of ecological status. Aquat. Ecol. 42, 203–211. doi:10.1007/s10452-008-9189-4

- Çatal, A., Dengiz, O., 2015. Akşehir Gölünün Akşehir Çölüne Dönüşü Süreci ve Etki Eden Faktörler/From Being Akşehir Lake to Being Akşehir Desert. Toprak Su Derg. 4, 18–26.
- Cerro, I., Antigüedad, I., Srinavasan, R., Sauvage, S., Volk, M., Sanchez-Perez, J.M., 2014. Simulating Land Management Options to Reduce Nitrate Pollution in an Agricultural Watershed Dominated by an Alluvial Aquifer. J. Environ. Qual. 43, 67. doi:10.2134/jeq2011.0393
- Chaparro, G., Marinone, M.C., Lombardo, R.J., Schiaffino, M.R., de Souza Guimarães, A., O'Farrell, I., 2011. Zooplankton succession during extraordinary drought-flood cycles: A case study in a South American floodplain lake. Limnologica 41, 371–381. doi:10.1016/j.limno.2011.04.003
- Chen, C., Ji, R., Schwab, D.J., Beletsky, D., Fahnenstiel, G.L., Jiang, M., Johengen, T.H., Vanderploeg, H., Eadie, B., Budd, J.W., Bundy, M.H., Gardner, W., Cotner, J., Lavrentyev, P.J., 2002. A model study of the coupled biological and physical dynamics in Lake Michigan. Ecol. Modell. 152, 145–168. doi:10.1016/S0304-3800(02)00026-1
- Chen, C.Y., Stemberger, R.S., Klaue, B., Blum, J.D., Pick- hardt, C., Folt, C.L., 2000. Accumulation of heavy metals in food web components across a gradient of lakes. Limnol. Oceanogr. 45, 1525–1536.
- Chenini, F., 2010. Implications of Water Quality on Irrigation Practices Under Water Scarcity, in: Sabater, S., Barceló, D. (Eds.), Water Scarcity in the Mediterranean. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, pp. 161–172.
- Chislock, M.F., Doster, E., Zitomer, R.A., Wilson, A.E., 2013. Eutrophication: Causes, Consequences, and Controls. Nat. Educ. Knowl.
- Chorus, E.I., Bartram, J., 1999. Toxic cyanobacteria in water: a guide to their public health consequences, monitoring and management.
- Christensen, J.H., Kumar, K.K., Aldria, E., An, S.-I., Cavalcanti, I.F.A., Castro, M. De, Dong, W., Goswami, P., Hall, A., Kanyanga, J.K., Kitoh, A., Kossin, J., Lau, N.-C., Renwick, J., Stephenson, D.B., Xie, S.-P., Zhou, T., 2013. Climate Phenomena and their Relevance for Future Regional Climate Change Supplementary Material. Clim. Chang. 2013 Phys. Sci. Basis. Contrib. Work. Gr. I to Fifth Assess. Rep. Intergov. Panel Clim. Chang. 62. doi:10.1017/CBO9781107415324.028
- Çimen, M., Kisi, O., 2009. Comparison of two different data-driven techniques in modeling lake level fluctuations in Turkey. J. Hydrol. 378, 253–262. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2009.09.029

- Cisneros Jiménez, B.E., Oki, T., Arnell, N.W., Benito, G., Cogley, J.G., Döll, P., Jiang, T., Mwakalila, S.S., 2014. Freshwater Resources, in: Field, C.B., Barros, V.R., Dokken, D.J., Mach, K.J., Mastrandrea, M.D., Bilir, T.E., Chatterjee, M., Ebi, K.L., Estrada, Y.O., Genova, R.C., Girma, B., Kissel, E.S., Levy, A.N., MacCracken, S., Mastrandrea, P.R., White, L.L. (Eds.), Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 229–269. doi:10.2134/jeq2008.0015br
- Collet, L., Ruelland, D., Estupina, V.B., Dezetter, A., Servat, E., 2015. Water supply sustainability and adaptation strategies under anthropogenic and climatic changes of a meso-scale Mediterranean catchment. Sci. Total Environ. 536, 589–602. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.07.093
- Coops, H., Beklioglu, M., Crisman, T.L., 2003. The role of water-level fluctuations in shallow lake ecosystems – workshop conclusions. Hydrobiologia 506–509, 23–27. doi:10.1023/B:HYDR.0000008595.14393.77
- Coppens, J., Özen, A., Tavşanoğlu, T.N., Erdoğan, Ş., Levi, E.E., Yozgatligil, C., Jeppesen, E., Beklioğlu, M., 2016. Impact of alternating wet and dry periods on long-term seasonal phosphorus and nitrogen budgets of two shallow Mediterranean lakes. Sci. Total Environ. 563–564, 456–467. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.04.028
- Coppens, J.E.P., 2016. The role of hydraulic loading and nutrients in the ecology of Mediterranean shallow lakes. Middle East Technical University.
- Davis, P.H., 1984. Flora of Turkey and the East Aegean Islands. Edinburgh University Press, Edinburgh.
- de Groot, R., Brander, L., van der Ploeg, S., Costanza, R., Bernard, F., Braat, L., Christie, M., Crossman, N., Ghermandi, A., Hein, L., Hussain, S., Kumar, P., McVittie, A., Portela, R., Rodriguez, L.C., ten Brink, P., van Beukering, P., 2012. Global estimates of the value of ecosystems and their services in monetary units. Ecosyst. Serv. 1, 50–61. doi:10.1016/j.ecoser.2012.07.005
- Dearing, J.A., Yang, X., Dong, X., Zhang, E., Chen, X., Langdon, P.G., Zhang, K., Zhang, W., Dawson, T.P., 2012. Extending the timescale and range of ecosystem services through paleoenvironmental analyses, exemplified in the lower Yangtze basin. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 109, E1111-20. doi:10.1073/pnas.1118263109
- Demir, Ö., Atay, H., Eskioğlu, O., Tuvan, A., Demircan, M., Akçakaya, A., 2013.

RCP4.5 senayosuna göre Türkiye'de sıcaklık ve yağış projeksiyonları, in: III. Türkiye İklim Değişikliği Kongresi, TİDEK 2013.

- Demsar, J., Curk, T., Erjavec, A., Gorup, C., Hocevar, T., Milutinovic, M., Mozina, M., Polajnar, M., Toplak, M., Staric, A., Stajdohar, M., Umek, L., Zagar, L., Zbontar, J., Zitnik, M., Zupan, B., 2013. Orange: Data Mining Toolbox in Python. J. Mach. Learn. Res. 14, 2349–2353.
- Dokulil, M.T., 2014. Eutrophication: Causes, Consequences and Control, in: Ansari, A.A., Gill, S.S. (Eds.), Environmental Impacts of Tourism on Lakes. Springer Netherlands, pp. 81–88.
- DSİ, 2012. 4. Bölge Müdürlüğü KOP Bölgesi Sulama Projeleri Mevcut Durum Özeti.
- Duan, Z., Bastiaanssen, W.G.M., 2015. A new empirical procedure for estimating intra-annual heat storage changes in lakes and reservoirs: Review and analysis of 22 lakes. Remote Sens. Environ. 156, 143–156. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2014.09.009
- Dudgeon, D., Arthington, A.H., Gessner, M.O., Kawabata, Z.-I., Knowler, D.J., Lévêque, C., Naiman, R.J., Prieur-Richard, A.-H., Soto, D., Stiassny, M.L.J., Sullivan, C.A., 2006. Freshwater biodiversity: importance, threats, status and conservation challenges. Biol. Rev. Camb. Philos. Soc. 81, 163–82. doi:10.1017/S1464793105006950
- Dumont, H., de Velde, I.V., Dumont, S., 1975. The dry weight estimate of biomass in a selection of Cladocera, Copepoda and Rotifera from the plankton, periphyton and benthos of continental waters. Oecologia 19, 75–97.
- EC, 2009. Water Framework Directive intercalibration technical report. Part 2: Lakes. Ispra, Italy.
- Eisner, S., Voss, F., Kynast, E., 2012. Statistical bias correction of global climate projections - Consequences for large scale modeling of flood flows. Adv. Geosci. 31, 75–82. doi:10.5194/adgeo-31-75-2012
- Ekmekçi, F.G., Kirankaya, Ş.G., 2006. Distribution of an invasive fish species, Pseudorasbora parva (Temminck and Schlegel, 1846) in Turkey. Turkish J. Zool. 30, 329–334.
- Ekmekçi, M., 1993. A conceptual model for the bey§ehir lake karst system mehmet ekmekçi 245–252.
- El-Khoury, A., Seidou, O., Lapen, D.R.L., Que, Z., Mohammadian, M., Sunohara,

M., Bahram, D., 2015. Combined impacts of future climate and land use changes on discharge, nitrogen and phosphorus loads for a Canadian river basin. J. Environ. Manage. 151, 76–86. doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.12.012

- Elliott, J.A., 2010. The seasonal sensitivity of Cyanobacteria and other phytoplankton to changes in flushing rate and water temperature. Glob. Chang. Biol. 16, 864–876. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2009.01998.x
- Elliott, J.A., Irish, A.E., Reynolds, C.S., Tett, P., 2000. Modelling freshwater phytoplankton communities: An exercise in validation. Ecol. Modell. 128, 19–26. doi:10.1016/S0304-3800(99)00221-5
- Engel, S., Nichols, A., 1994. Aquatic macrophyte growth in a turbid windswept lake. J. Freshw. Ecol. 9, 97–109.
- Engstrom, D.R., Fritz, S.C., Almendinger, J.E., Juggins, S., 2000. Chemical and biological trends during lake evolution in recently deglaciated terrain. Nature 408, 161–166.
- Erol, A., Randhir, T.O., 2012. Climatic change impacts on the ecohydrology of Mediterranean watersheds. Clim. Change 114, 319–341. doi:10.1007/s10584-012-0406-8
- Ersoy, Z., 2015. Impact of nutrient and water level changes on submerged macrophytes along a latitudinal gradient: a pan-european mesocosm experiment. Middle East Technical University.
- Ertürk, A., Ekdal, A., Gürel, M., Karakaya, N., Guzel, C., Gönenç, E., 2014. Evaluating the impact of climate change on groundwater resources in a small Mediterranean watershed. Sci. Total Environ. 499, 437–447. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.07.001
- Fassett, N.C., 1969. A manual of aquatic plants. The University of Wisconsin press, Madison Milwaukee, London.
- Feld, C.K., Segurado, P., Gutiérrez-Cánovas, C., 2016. Analysing the impact of multiple stressors in aquatic biomonitoring data: A cookbook with applications in R. Sci. Total Environ. 573, 1320–1339. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.06.243
- Ferreria, T., Feld, C.K., Panagopoulos, Y., 2016. MARS-Deliverable 4.1: Case Study Synthesis.
- Ferrier, R.C., Jenkins, A., 2010. The catchment management concept., in: Handbook of Catchment Management. pp. 1–17.

- Foley, J.A., Defries, R., Asner, G.P., Barford, C., Bonan, G., Carpenter, S.R., Chapin, F.S., Coe, M.T., Daily, G.C., Gibbs, H.K., Helkowski, J.H., Holloway, T., Howard, E.A., Kucharik, C.J., Monfreda, C., Patz, J.A., Prentice, I.C., Ramankutty, N., Snyder, P.K., 2005. Global consequences of land use. Science 309, 570–4. doi:10.1126/science.1111772
- Francis, G., 1978. Poisonous Australian lake. Nature 18, 11–12.
- Frey, D.G., 1988. What is paleolimnology? J. Paleolimnol. 1, 5–8.
- Gafny, S., Gasith, A., 1999. Spatially and temporally sporadic appearance of macrophytes in the littoral zone of lake kinneret, israel: taking advantage of a window of opportunity. Aquat. Bot. 62, 249 267.
- Gal, G., Hipsey, M.R., Parparov, A., Wagner, U., Makler, V., Zohary, T., 2009. Implementation of ecological modeling as an effective management and investigation tool: Lake Kinneret as a case study. Ecol. Modell. 220, 1697– 1718. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2009.04.010
- García-Ruiz, J.M., López-Moreno, I.I., Vicente-Serrano, S.M., Lasanta-Martínez, T., Beguería, S., 2011. Mediterranean water resources in a global change scenario. Earth-Science Rev. 105, 121–139. doi:10.1016/j.earscirev.2011.01.006
- Gassman, P.W., Reyes, M.R., Green, C.H., Arnold, J.G., 2007. The Soil and Water Assessment Tool: Historical Development, Applications, and Future Research Directions.
- Ghaffari, G., Keesstra, S., Ghodousi, J., Ahmadi, H., 2010. SWAT-simulated hydrological impact of land-use change in the Zanjanrood basin, Northwest Iran. Hydrol. Process. 24, 892–903. doi:10.1002/hyp.7530
- Giannakopoulos, C., Le Sager, P., Bindi, M., Moriondo, M., Kostopoulou, E., Goodess, C.M., 2009. Climatic changes and associated impacts in the Mediterranean resulting from a 2 C global warming. Glob. Planet. Change 68, 209–224. doi:10.1016/j.gloplacha.2009.06.001
- Gianniou, S.K., Antonopoulos, V.Z., 2007. Evaporation and energy budget in Lake Vegoritis, Greece. J. Hydrol. 345, 212–223. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2007.08.007
- Gleick, P.H., 2003. Water use. Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour. 28, 275–314.
- Goldewijk, K.K., Beusen, A., Van Drecht, G., De Vos, M., 2011. The HYDE 3.1 spatially explicit database of human-induced global land-use change over the

past 12,000 years. Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr. 20, 73-86. doi:10.1111/j.1466-8238.2010.00587.x

- Gophen, M., Smith, V.H., Nishri, A., Threlkeld, S.T., 1999. Nitrogen deficiency, phosphorus sufficiency, and the invasion of Lake Kinneret, Israel, by the N2fixing cyanobacterium Aphanizomenon ovalisporum. Aquat. Sci. 61, 293– 306.
- Gordon, L.J., Finlayson, C.M., Falkenmark, M., 2010. Managing water in agriculture for food production and other ecosystem services. Agric. Water Manag. 97, 512–519.
- Grimm V., 1994. Mathematical models and understanding in ecology. Ecol. Modell. 75, 641–651.
- Grizzetti, A.B., Lanzanova, D., Liquete, C., Reynaud, A., 2015. Cook-book for water ecosystem service assessment and valuation. doi:10.2788/67661
- Gudmundsson, L., 2014. qmap: Statistical transformations for post-processing climate model output.
- Gudmundsson, L., Bremnes, J.B., Haugen, J.E., Engen-Skaugen, T., 2012. Technical Note: Downscaling RCM precipitation to the station scale using statistical transformations - a comparison of methods. Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci. 16, 3383–3390.
- Gungor, K., Karakaya, N., Evrendilek, F., Akgul, S., Baskan, O., Cebel, H., Farhoud, H.J., Turkecan, O., Yasar, S., Gumus, O., 2016. Spatiotemporal modeling of watershed nutrient transport dynamics: Implications for eutrophication abatement. Ecol. Inform. 34, 52–69. doi:10.1016/j.ecoinf.2016.04.012
- Güngör, Ö., Göncü, S., 2013. Application of the soil and water assessment tool model on the Lower Porsuk Stream Watershed. Hydrol. Process. 27, 453–466. doi:10.1002/hyp.9228
- Hakanson, L., 1980. An ecological risk index for aquatic pollution control.a sedimentological approach. Water Res. 14, 975–1001. doi:10.1016/0043-1354(80)90143-8
- Haldna, M., Milius, A., Laugaste, R., Kangur, K., 2008. Nutrients and phytoplankton in Lake Peipsi during two periods that differed in water level and temperature. Hydrobiologia 599, 3–11.
- Han, B.P., Armengol, J., Carlos Garcia, J., Comerma, M., Roura, M., Dolz, J.,
Straskraba, M., 2000. The thermal structure of Sau Reservoir (NE: Spain): A simulation approach. Ecol. Modell. 125, 109–122. doi:10.1016/S0304-3800(99)00176-3

- Hargeby, A., Andersson, G., Blindow, I., Johansson, S., 1994. Trophic web structure in a shallow eutrophic lake during a dominance shift from phytoplankton to submerged macrophytes. Hydrobiologia 279–280, 83–90.
- Havens, K.E., Sharfstein, B., Brady, M.A., East, T.L., Harwell, M.C., Maki, R.P., Rodusky, A.J., 2004. Recovery of submerged plants from high water stress in a large subtropical lake in Florida, USA. Aquat. Bot. 78, 67–82. doi:10.1016/j.aquabot.2003.09.005
- Hibbert, A., 1967. Forest treatment effects on water yield, in: Sopper, W., Lull, H. (Eds.), Proceedings of a National Science Foundation Advanced Science Seminar, Pergamon. Oxford.
- Hillebrand, H., Dürselen, C.D., Kirschtel, D., Pollingher, U., Zohary, T., 1999. Biovolume calculation forpelagic and bentic microalgae. J. Phycol. 35.
- Hipsey, M.R., Bruce, L.C., Hamilton, D.P., 2014. General Lake Model Model Overview and User Information.
- Hipsey, M.R., Bruce, L.C., Hamilton, D.P., 2013. Aquatic Ecodynamics (AED) Model Library Science Manual.
- Hoşafçıoğlu, S., 2007. Beyşehir Gölü Havzasi'nda noktasal ve noktasal olmayan kirletici kaynakların değerlendirilmesi. Selçuk University.
- Hothorn, T., Hornik, K., Zeileis, A., 2006. Unbiased recursive partitioning: A conditional inference framework. J. Comput. Graph. Stat. 15, 651–674.
- Houghton, R.A., 2003. Revised estimates of the annual net flux of carbon to the atmosphere from changes in land use and land management 1850–2000. Tellus B 55, 378–390.
- Houghton, R.A., House, J.I., Pongratz, J., Van Der Werf, G.R., Defries, R.S., Hansen, M.C., Le Quéré, C., Ramankutty, N., 2012. Carbon emissions from land use and land-cover change. Biogeosciences 9, 5125–5142. doi:10.5194/bg-9-5125-2012
- Hu, F., Bolding, K., Bruggeman, J., Jeppesen, E., Flindt, M.R., van Gerven, L., Janse, J.H., Janssen, A.B.G., Kuiper, J.J., Mooij, W.M., Trolle, D., 2016.
  FABM-PCLake & amp;ndash; linking aquatic ecology with hydrodynamics. Geosci. Model Dev. Discuss. 1–15. doi:10.5194/gmd-2015-260

- Imberger, J., Patterson, J.C., 1981. A dynamic reservoir simulation model-DYRESM, in: Fisher, H.B. (Ed.), Transport Models for Inland and Coastal Waters. Academic Press, New York, pp. 310–361.
- IPCC, 2013. Summary for Policymakers, in: Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley, P.M. (Eds.), Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA. doi:10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- IUCN, 2016. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species.
- James, W.F., Barko, J.W., 1990. Macrophyte influences on zonation of sediment accretion and composition in a north temperate reservoir. Arch. fur Hydrobiol. 120, 129–142.
- Janse, J., Aldenberg, T., Kramer, P., 1992. A mathematical-model of the phosphorus cycle in Lake Loosdrecht and simulation of additional measures. Hydrobiologia 233, 119–136.
- Janse, J., Van der Does, J., Van der Vlugt, J., 1993. PCLake: modelling eutrophication and its control measures in Ree-uwijk Lakes., in: Giussan, G., Callieri (Eds.), Pro-Ceedings 5th International Conference on the Conservation and Management of Lakes. Stresa, Italy, pp. 117–120.
- Janse, J.H., 2005. Model studies on the eutrophication of shallow lakes and ditches. Wageningen University.
- Janse, J.H., De Senerpont Domis, L.N., Scheffer, M., Lijklema, L., Van Liere, L., Klinge, M., Mooij, W.M., 2008. Critical phosphorus loading of different types of shallow lakes and the consequences for management estimated with the ecosystem model PCLake. Limnol. - Ecol. Manag. Inl. Waters 38, 203–219. doi:10.1016/j.limno.2008.06.001
- Janse, J.H., Ligtvoet, W., Van Tol, S., Bresser, A., 2001. A model study on the role of wetland zones in lake eutro-phication and restoration. Sci. World J. 1, 605– 614.
- Janssen, A.B.G., Arhonditsis, G.B., Beusen, A., Bolding, K., Bruce, L., Bruggeman, J., Couture, R.M., Downing, A.S., Alex Elliott, J., Frassl, M.A., Gal, G., Gerla, D.J., Hipsey, M.R., Hu, F., Ives, S.C., Janse, J.H., Jeppesen, E., Jöhnk, K.D., Kneis, D., Kong, X., Kuiper, J.J., Lehmann, M.K., Lemmen, C., Özkundakci, D., Petzoldt, T., Rinke, K., Robson, B.J., Sachse, R., Schep, S.A., Schmid, M., Scholten, H., Teurlincx, S., Trolle, D., Troost, T.A., Van

Dam, A.A., Van Gerven, L.P.A., Weijerman, M., Wells, S.A., Mooij, W.M., 2015. Exploring, exploiting and evolving diversity of aquatic ecosystem models: a community perspective. Aquat. Ecol. 49, 513–548. doi:10.1007/s10452-015-9544-1

- Jaquet, O., Siegel, P., Klubertanz, G., Benabderrhamane, H., 2004. Stochastic discrete model of karstic networks. Adv. Water Resour. 27, 751–760. doi:10.1016/j.advwatres.2004.03.007
- Jensen, E., Brucet, S., Meerhoff, M., Nathansen, L., Jeppesen, E., 2010. Community structure and diel migration of zooplankton in shallow brackish lakes: Role of salinity and predators. Hydrobiologia 646, 215–229. doi:10.1007/s10750-010-0172-4
- Jeppesen, E., 1998. The Structuring Role of Submerged Macrophytes in Lakes. Springer-Verlag New York, Inc.
- Jeppesen, E., Brucet, S., Naselli-Flores, L., Papastergiadou, E., Stefanidis, K., Nõges, T., Nõges, P., Attayde, J.L., Zohary, T., Coppens, J., Bucak, T., Menezes, R.F., Freitas, F.R.S., Kernan, M., Søndergaard, M., Beklioğlu, M., 2015. Ecological impacts of global warming and water abstraction on lakes and reservoirs due to changes in water level and related changes in salinity. Hydrobiologia 750. doi:10.1007/s10750-014-2169-x
- Jeppesen, E., Kronvang, B., Meerhoff, M., Søndergaard, M., Hansen, K.M., Andersen, H.E., Lauridsen, T.L., Liboriussen, L., Beklioglu, M., Özen, A., Olesen, J.E., 2009. Climate Change Effects on Runoff, Catchment Phosphorus Loading and Lake Ecological State, and Potential Adaptations All rights reserved. No part of this periodical may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, inc. J. Environ. Qual. 38, 1930–1941. doi:10.2134/jeq2008.0113
- Jeppesen, E., Lauridsen, T.L., Mitchell, S.F., Christoffersen, K., Burns, C.W., 2000. Trophic structure in the pelagial of 25 shallow New Zealand lakes: changes along nutrient and fish gradients. J. Plankton Res. 22, 951–968.
- Jeppesen, E., Meerhoff, M., Holmgren, K., Gonzalez-Bergonzoni, I., Teixeira-de Mello, F., Declerck, S.A.J., De Meester, L., Søndergaard, M., Lauridsen, T.L., Bjerring, R., Conde-Porcuna, J.M., Mazzeo, N., Iglesias, C., Reizenstein, M., Malmquist, H.J., Liu, Z., Balayla, D., Lazzaro, X., 2010. Impacts of climate warming on lake fish community structure and potential effects on ecosystem function. Hydrobiologia 646, 73–90. doi:10.1007/s10750-010-0171-5
- Jeppesen, E., Meerhoff, M., Jacobsen, B.A., Hansen, R.S., Søndergaard, M., Jensen, J.P., Lauridsen, T.L., Mazzeo, N., Branco, C.W.C., 2007. Restoration

of shallow lakes by nutrient control and biomanipulation - The successful strategy varies with lake size and climate. Hydrobiologia 581, 269–285. doi:10.1007/s10750-006-0507-3

- Jeppesen, E., Trolle, D., Davidson, T.A., Bjerring, R., Søndergaard, M., Johansson, L.S., Lauridsen, T.L., Nielsen, A., Larsen, S.E., Meerhoff, M., 2016. Major changes in CO2 efflux when shallow lakes shift from a turbid to a clear water state. Hydrobiologia 778, 33–44. doi:10.1007/s10750-015-2469-9
- Jeuken, M., Janssen, A., 2014. PC-Lake within Delwaq for Case Study Lake Tai-Hu, China, in: DSD-INT 2014 - Symposium 'Water Quality and Ecological Modelling.
- John, D.M., Whitton, B.A., Brook, A.J., 2002. The Freshwater Algal Flora of the British Isles. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Kalogeropoulos, K., Chalkias, C., 2013. Modelling the impacts of climate change on surface runoff in small Mediterranean catchments: Empirical evidence from Greece. Water Environ. J. 27, 505–513. doi:10.1111/j.1747-6593.2012.00369.x
- Kitchell, J.A., J.F, K., 1980. Size-selective predation, light transmission and oxygen stratification: evidence from recent sediments of manipulated lakes. Limnol. Oceanogr. 25, 389–403.
- Kosten, S., Huszar, V.L.M., Becares, E., Costa, L.S., van Donk, E., Hansson, L.A., Jeppesen, E., Kruk, C., Lacerot, G., Mazzeo, N., De Meester, L., Moss, B., Lürling, M., Noges, T., Romo, S., Scheffer, M., 2012. Warmer climates boost cyanobacterial dominance in shallow lakes. Glob. Chang. Biol. 18, 118–126. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02488.x
- Kosten, S., Kamarainen, A., Jeppesen, E., Van Nes, E.H., Peeters, E.T.H.M., Mazzeo, N., Sass, L., Hauxwell, J., Hansel-welch, N., Lauridsen, T.L., Søndergaard, M., Bachmann, R.W., Lacerot, G., Scheffer, M., 2009. Climaterelated differences in the dominance of submerged macrophytes in shallow lakes. Glob. Chang. Biol. 15, 2503–2517. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2009.01969.x
- Kottelat, M., Freyhof, J., 2007. Handbook of European freshwater fishes. Publications Kottelat.
- Kourgialas, N.N., Karatzas, G.P., Nikolaidis, N.P., 2010. An integrated framework for the hydrologic simulation of a complex geomorphological river basin. J. Hydrol. 381, 308–321. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2009.12.003

- Kovats, R.S., Valentini, R., Bouwer, L.M., Georgopoulou, E., Jacob, D., Martin, E., Rounsevell, M., Soussana, J., 2014. Europe, in: Barros, V.R., Field, C.B., Dokken, D.J., Mastrandrea, M.D., Mach, K.J., Bilir, T.E., Chatterjee, M., Ebi, K.L., Estrada, Y.O., Genova, R.C., Girma, B., Kissel, E.S., Levy, A.N., MacCracken, S., Mastrandrea, P.R., White, L.L. (Eds.), Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 1267–1326.
- Kriegler, E., O'Neill, B.C., Hallegatte, S., Kram, T., Lempert, R.J., Moss, R.H., Wilbanks, T., 2012. The need for and use of socio-economic scenarios for climate change analysis: A new approach based on shared socio-economic pathways. Glob. Environ. Chang. 22, 807–822. doi:10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2012.05.005
- Krysanova, V., Arnold, J.G., 2008. Advances in ecohydrological modelling with SWAT—a review. Hydrol. Sci. J. 53, 939–947. doi:10.1623/hysj.53.5.939
- Kuru, M., 2004. Türkiye İçsu Balıklarının Son Sistematik Durumu. Gazi Üniversitesi Eğitim Fakültesi Derg. 24, 1–21.
- Kuzyaka, E., 2015. Modeling impacts of eutrophication and climate change in Lake Eymir using PClake model. Middle East Technical University
- Last, W.M., Smol, J.P., 2001. An introduction to physical and geochemical methods used in paleolimnology, in: Tracking Environmental Change Using Lake Sediments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, The Netherlands.
- Lehner, B., Döll, P., Alcamo, J., Henrichs, T., Kaspar, F., 2006. Estimating the impact of global change on flood and drought risks in Europe: A continental, integrated analysis. Clim. Change 75, 273–299. doi:10.1007/s10584-006-6338-4
- Levi, E.E., Bezirci, G., Çakiroğlu, A.I., Turner, S., Bennion, H., Kernan, M., Jeppesen, E., Beklioğlu, M., 2016. Multi-proxy palaeoecological responses to water-level fluctuations in three shallow Turkish lakes. Palaeogeogr. Palaeoclimatol. Palaeoecol. 449, 553–566. doi:10.1016/j.palaeo.2016.02.052
- Liu, Y., Wang, Y., Sheng, H., Dong, F., Zou, R., Zhao, L., Guo, H., Zhu, X., He, B., 2014. Quantitative evaluation of lake eutrophication responses under alternative water diversion scenarios: a water quality modeling based statistical analysis approach. Sci. Total Environ. 468–469, 219–27. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2013.08.054

Lumley, T., 2017. leaps: Regression Subset Selection.

- Mackereth, F.J.H., Heron, J., Talling, J.F., 1978. Water Analysis: Some Revised Methods for Limnologists. Freshwater Biological Association, Ambleside, UK.
- Mao, D., Cherkauer, K.A., 2009. Impacts of land-use change on hydrologic responses in the Great Lakes region. J. Hydrol. 374, 71–82. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2009.06.016
- Maugé, L.A., 1990. Atherinidae. Check-list fishes East. Trop. Atl. 2, 604-605.
- Maurer, E.P., 2007. Uncertainty in hydrologic impacts of climate change in the Sierra Nevada, California, under two emissions scenarios. Clim. Change 82, 309–325. doi:10.1007/s10584-006-9180-9
- McCauley, E., 1984. The Estimation of the Abundance and Biomass of Zooplankton in Samples., in: Downing, J.A., Rigler, F. (Eds.), A Manual on Methods for the Assessment of Secondary Productivity in Freshwaters. Blackwell Scientific Publication, New York, NY, USA, pp. 228–265.
- McVicar, T.R., Roderick, M.L., Donohue, R.J., Li, L.T., Van Niel, T.G., Thomas, A., Grieser, J., Jhajharia, D., Himri, Y., Mahowald, N.M., Mescherskaya, A. V., Kruger, A.C., Rehman, S., Dinpashoh, Y., 2012a. Global review and synthesis of trends in observed terrestrial near-surface wind speeds: Implications for evaporation. J. Hydrol. 416–417, 182–205. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2011.10.024
- McVicar, T.R., Roderick, M.L., Donohue, R.J., Van Niel, T.G., 2012b. Less bluster ahead? ecohydrological implications of global trends of terrestrial near-surface wind speeds. Ecohydrology 5, 381–388. doi:10.1002/eco.1298
- Meerhoff, M., 2006. The structuring role of macrophytes on trophic dynamics in shallow lakes under a climate-warming scenario. Aarhus University
- Meerhoff, M., Clemente, J.M., de Mello, F.T., Iglesias, C., Pedersen, A.R., Jeppesen, E., 2007a. Can warm climate-related structure of littoral predator assemblies weaken the clear water state in shallow lakes? Glob. Chang. Biol. 13, 1888–1897. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01408.x
- Meerhoff, M., Iglesias, C., De Mello, F.T., Clemente, J.M., Jensen, E., Lauridsen, T.L., Jeppesen, E., 2007b. Effects of habitat complexity on community structure and predator avoidance behaviour of littoral zooplankton in temperate versus subtropical shallow lakes. Freshw. Biol. 52, 1009–1021. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2427.2007.01748.x

- Mellios, N., Kofinas, D., Laspidou, C., Papadimitriou, T., 2015. Mathematical modeling of trophic state and nutrient flows of Lake Karla using the PCLake model. Environ. Process. 2, S85–S100. doi:10.1007/s40710-015-0098-y
- Mercan, D.E., 2006. Beyşehir Gölü'nün Hidrodinamik Modellemesi. İstanbul Technical University.
- Meyer, K.M., Mooij, W.M., Vos, M., Hol, W.H.G., van der Putten, W.H., 2009. The power of simulating experiments. Ecol. Modell. 220, 2594–2597. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2009.06.001
- Micklin, P., 2007. The Aral Sea Disaster. Annu. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 35, 47–72. doi:10.1146/annurev.earth.35.031306.140120
- Milano, M., Ruelland, D., Fernandez, S., Dezetter, A., Fabre, J., Servat, E., Fritsch, J.-M., Ardoin-Bardin, S., Thivet, G., 2013. Current state of Mediterranean water resources and future trends under climatic and anthropogenic changes. Hydrol. Sci. J. 58, 498–518. doi:10.1080/02626667.2013.774458
- Millenium Ecosystem Assessment, 2005. Ecosystems and Human Well-being: Biodiversity Synthesis. Washington, DC.
- Molina-Navarro, E., Trolle, D., Martínez-Pérez, S., Sastre-Merlín, A., Jeppesen, E., 2014. Hydrological and water quality impact assessment of a Mediterranean limno-reservoir under climate change and land use management scenarios. J. Hydrol. 509, 354–366. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2013.11.053
- Monteith, J.L., 1964. Evaporation and environment, in: Symp. Soc. Exp. Biol. pp. 205–235.
- Montoya, J.M., Rodríguez, M.A., Hawkins, B.A., 2003. Food web complexity and higher-level ecosystem services. Ecol. Lett. 6, 587–593.
- Mooij, W.M., De Senerpont Domis, L.N., Janse, J.H., 2009. Linking species- and ecosystem-level impacts of climate change in lakes with a complex and a minimal model. Ecol. Modell. 220, 3011–3020. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2009.02.003
- Mooij, W.M., Hülsmann, S., De Senerpont Domis, L.N., Nolet, B.A., Bodelier, P.L.E., Boers, P.C.M., Dionisio Pires, L.M., Gons, H.J., Ibelings, B.W., Noordhuis, R., Portielje, R., Wolfstein, K., Lammens, E.H.R.R., 2005. The impact of climate change on lakes in the Netherlands: A review. Aquat. Ecol. 39, 381–400. doi:10.1007/s10452-005-9008-0
- Mooij, W.M., Trolle, D., Jeppesen, E., Arhonditsis, G., Belolipetsky, P. V.,

Chitamwebwa, D.B.R., Degermendzhy, A.G., DeAngelis, D.L., De Senerpont Domis, L.N., Downing, A.S., Elliott, J.A., Fragoso, C.R., Gaedke, U., Genova, S.N., Gulati, R.D., Håkanson, L., Hamilton, D.P., Hipsey, M.R., 't Hoen, J., Hülsmann, S., Los, F.H., Makler-Pick, V., Petzoldt, T., Prokopkin, I.G., Rinke, K., Schep, S. a., Tominaga, K., Van Dam, A. a., Van Nes, E.H., Wells, S. a., Janse, J.H., 2010. Challenges and opportunities for integrating lake ecosystem modelling approaches. Aquat. Ecol. 44, 633–667. doi:10.1007/s10452-010-9339-3

- Morán-Tejeda, E., Zabalza, J., Rahman, K., Gago-Silva, A., López-Moreno, J.I., Vicente-Serrano, S., Lehmann, A., Tague, C.L., Beniston, M., 2014. Hydrological impacts of climate and land-use changes in a mountain watershed: uncertainty estimation based on model comparison. Ecohydrology 1396–1416. doi:10.1002/eco.1590
- Moriasi, D.N., Arnold, J.G., Liew, M.W. Van, Bingner, R.L., Harmel, R.D., Veith, T.L., 2007. Model Evaluation Guidelines for Systematic Quantification of Accuracy in Watershed Simulations. Trans. ASABE 50, 885–900.
- Moss, B., 2010a. Ecology of fresh waters: a view for the twenty-first century. John Wiley & Sons.
- Moss, B., 2010b. Climate change, nutrient pollution and the bargain of Dr Faustus. Freshw. Biol. 55, 175–187. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2427.2009.02381.x
- Naiman, R., Magnuson, J., McKnight, D., Stanford, J., 1995. The Freshwater Imperative: A Research Agenda. Island Press, Washington, D.C.
- Nas, B., Berktay, A., Aygun, A., Karabork, H., Ekercin, S., 2009. Seasonal and spatial variability of metals concentrations in Lake Beyşehir, Turkey. Environ. Technol. 30, 345–353.
- Nas, B., Ekercin, S., Karabörk, H., Berktay, A., Mulla, D.J., 2010. An Application of Landsat-5TM Image Data for Water Quality Mapping in Lake Beysehir, Turkey. Water, Air, Soil Pollut. 212, 183–197. doi:10.1007/s11270-010-0331-2
- Neitsch, S.L., Arnold, J.G., Kiniry, J.R., Williams, J.R., 2011. Soil and water assessment tool theoretical documentation version 2009.
- Niang, I., Ruppel, O.C., Abdrabo, M.A., Essel, A., Lennard, C., Padgham, J., Urquhart, P., 2014. Africa, in: Barros, V.R., Field, C.B., Dokken, D.J., Mastrandrea, M.D., Mach, K.J., Bilir, T.E., Chatterjee, M., Ebi, K.L., Estrada, Y.O., Genova, R.C., Girma, B., Kissel, E.S., Levy, A.N., MacCracken, S., Mastrandrea, P.R., White, L.L. (Eds.), Climate Change 2014: Impacts,

Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 1199–1265.

- Nielsen, A., Trolle, D., Bjerring, R., Sondergaard, M., Olesen, J.E., Janse, J.H., Mooij, W.M., Jeppesen, E., 2014. Effects of climate and nutrient load on the water quality of shallow lakes assessed through ensemble runs by PCLake. Ecol. Appl. 24, 1926–1944. doi:Doi 10.1890/13-0790.1
- Nielsen, A., Trolle, D., Søndergaard, M., Lauridsen, T.L., Bjerring, R., Olesen, J.E., Jeppesen, E., 2012. Watershed land use effects on lake water quality in Denmark. Ecol. Appl. 22, 1187–1200.
- Nikolaidis, N.P., Bouraoui, F., Bidoglio, G., 2013. Hydrologic and geochemical modeling of a karstic Mediterranean watershed. J. Hydrol. 477, 129–138. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2012.11.018
- Nõges, T., Nõges, P., Laugaste, R., 2003. Water level as the mediator between climate change and phytoplankton composition in a large shallow temperate lake. Hydrobiologia 506–509, 257–263. doi:10.1023/B:HYDR.0000008540.06592.48
- Norvell, W.A., Frink, C.R., Hill, D.E., 1979. Phosphorus in Connecticut lakes predicted by land use. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 76, 5426–5429.
- O'Farrell, I., Izaguirre, I., Chaparro, G., Unrein, F., Sinistro, R., Pizarro, H., Rodríguez, P., de Pinto, P.T., Lombardo, R., Tell, G., 2011. Water level as the main driver of the alternation between a free-floating plant and a phytoplankton dominated state: A long-term study in a floodplain lake. Aquat. Sci. 73, 275–287. doi:10.1007/s00027-010-0175-2
- Oguzkurt, D., 2001. Limnology of the Beyşehir Lake. Hacettepe University.
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F.G., Kindt, R., Legendre, P., Minchin, P.R., O'Hara, R.B., (2, et al., 2013. Package "vegan". Community ecology package, version, 2(9).
- Özcan, Z., Kentel, E., Alp, E., 2016. Determination of unit nutrient loads for different land uses in wet periods through modelling and optimization for a semi-arid region. J. Hydrol. 540, 40–49. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2016.05.074
- Özen, A., Karapinar, B., Kucuk, I., Jeppesen, E., Beklioglu, M., 2010. Droughtinduced changes in nutrient concentrations and retention in two shallow Mediterranean lakes subjected to different degrees of management. Hydrobiologia 646, 61–72. doi:10.1007/s10750-010-0179-x

- Özkan, K., Jeppesen, E., Johansson, L.S., Beklioğlu, M., 2010. The response of periphyton and submerged macrophytes to nitrogen and phosphorus loading in shallow warm lakes: A mesocosm experiment. Freshw. Biol. 55, 463–475. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2427.2009.02297.x
- Paerl, H.W., Hall, N.S., Calandrino, E.S., 2011. Controlling harmful cyanobacterial blooms in a world experiencing anthropogenic and climatic-induced change. Sci. Total Environ. 409, 1739–1745. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2011.02.001
- Paerl, H.W., Huisman, J., 2008. Blooms like it hot. Science 320, 57–58. doi:10.1126/science.1155398
- Paerl, H.W., Paul, V.J., 2012. Climate change: Links to global expansion of harmful cyanobacteria. Water Res. 46, 1349–1363. doi:10.1016/j.watres.2011.08.002
- Palmer, M.A., Reidy Liermann, C.A., Nilsson, C., Flörke, M., Alcamo, J., Lake, P.S., Bond, N., 2008. Climate change and the world's river basins: Anticipating management options. Front. Ecol. Environ. 6, 81–89. doi:10.1890/060148
- Panagopoulos, Y., Makropoulos, C., Mimikou, M., 2011. Diffuse Surface Water Pollution: Driving Factors for Different Geoclimatic Regions. Water Resour. Manag. 25, 3635–3660. doi:10.1007/s11269-011-9874-2
- Pascual, D., Pla, E., Lopez-Bustins, J.A., Retana, J., Terradas, J., Estrela, T., Perez-Martin, M. a, Vargas, E., 2015. Impacts of climate change on water resources in the Mediterranean Basin: a case study in Catalonia, Spain. Hydrol. Sci. J. 57, 1154–1167. doi:10.1080/02626667.2012.702213
- Paul, W.J., Hamilton, D.P., Ostrovsky, I., Miller, S.D., Zhang, A., Muraoka, K., 2012. Catchment land use and trophic state impacts on phytoplankton composition: A case study from the Rotorua lakes' district, New Zealand. Hydrobiologia 698, 133–146. doi:10.1007/s10750-012-1147-4
- Penman, H.L., 1948. Natural Evaporation from Open Water, Bare Soil and Grass. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A. Math. Phys. Sci. 193, 120–145. doi:10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- Piani, C., Weedon, G.P., Best, M., Gomes, S.M., Viterbo, P., Hagemann, S., Haerter, J.O., 2010. Statistical bias correction of global simulated daily precipitation and temperature for the application of hydrological models. J. Hydrol. 395, 199–215. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2010.10.024
- Piao, S., Friedlingstein, P., Ciais, P., de Noblet-Ducoudré, N., Labat, D., Zaehle, S., 2007. Changes in climate and land use have a larger direct impact than rising

CO2 on global river runoff trends. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 104, 15242– 7. doi:10.1073/pnas.0707213104

- Pindera, A.C., Gozlan, R.E., Britton, J.R., 2005. Dispersal of the invasive topmouth gudgeon, Pseudorasbora parva in the UK: A vector for an emergent infectious disease. Fish. Manag. Ecol. 12, 411–414. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2400.2005.00466.x
- PlantLife International, 2015. Important Plant Areas factsheet: Beyşehir Lake [WWW Document]. URL http://www.plantlife.org.uk/international (accessed 8.28.15).
- Poikane, S., Portielje, R., van den Berg, M., Phillips, G., Brucet, S., Carvalho, L., Mischke, U., Ott, I., Soszka, H., Van Wichelen, J., 2014. Defining ecologically relevant water quality targets for lakes in Europe. J. Appl. Ecol. 51, 592–602. doi:10.1111/1365-2664.12228
- Prescott, G.W., 1973. Algea of theWestern Great Lakes Area (with on Illustrated Ket to the Genera of Desmids and Freshwater Diatoms). Wm. C. Brown Company Publishers, Dubuque, IA, USA.
- Prokopkin, I.G., Mooij, W.M., Janse, J.H., Degermendzhy, A.G., 2010. A general one-dimensional vertical ecosystem model of Lake Shira (Russia, Khakasia): Description, parametrization and analysis. Aquat. Ecol. 44, 585–618. doi:10.1007/s10452-010-9326-8
- Prudhomme, C., Giuntoli, I., Robinson, E.L., Clark, D.B., Arnell, N.W., Dankers, R., Fekete, B.M., Franssen, W., Gerten, D., Gosling, S.N., Hagemann, S., Hannah, D.M., Kim, H., Masaki, Y., Satoh, Y., Stacke, T., Wada, Y., Wisser, D., 2014. Hydrological droughts in the 21st century, hotspots and uncertainties from a global multimodel ensemble experiment. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 111, 3262–3267. doi:10.1073/pnas.1222473110
- R Core Team, 2016. A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.
- Raghavendra, S., Deka, P.C., 2014. Support vector machine applications in the field of hydrology: A review. Appl. Soft Comput. J. 19, 372–386. doi:10.1016/j.asoc.2014.02.002
- Reckhow, K.W., Chapra, S.C., 1999. Modelling excessive nutrient loading in the environment. Environ. Pollut. 100, 197–207.
- Reisinger, A., Kitching, R.L., Chiew, F., Hughes, L., Newton, P.C.D., Schuster, S.S., Tait, A., Whetton, P., 2014. Australasia, in: Barros, V.R., Field, C.B., Dokken, D.J., Mastrandrea, M.D., Mach, K.J., Bilir, T.E., Chatterjee, M., Ebi,

K.L., Estrada, Y.O., Genova, R.C., Girma, B., Kissel, E.S., Levy, A.N., MacCracken, S., Mastrandrea, P.R., White, L.. (Eds.), Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 1371–1438.

- Reynolds, C.S., Padisak, J., Sommer, U., 1993. Intermediate disturbance in the ecology of phytoplankton and themaintenance of species diversity: a synthesis. Hydrobiologia 249, :183-188.
- Rico-Amoros, A.M., Olcina-Cantos, J., Sauri, D., 2009. Tourist land use patterns and water demand: Evidence from the Western Mediterranean. Land use policy 26, 493–501. doi:10.1016/j.landusepol.2008.07.002
- Rinke, K., Yeates, P., Rothhaupt, K.O., 2010. A simulation study of the feedback of phytoplankton on thermal structure via light extinction. Freshw. Biol. 55, 1674–1693. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2427.2010.02401.x
- Robarts, R.D., Zohary, T., 1987. Temperature effects on photosynthetic capacity, respiration, and growth rates of bloom-forming cyanobacteria. New Zeal. J. Mar. Freshw. Res. 21, 391–399. doi:10.1080/00288330.1987.9516235
- Rodhe, W., 1969. Crystallization of eutrophication concepts in Northern Europe.
- Rolighed, J., Jeppesen, E., Søndergaard, M., Bjerring, R., Janse, J.H., Mooij, W.M., Trolle, D., 2016. Climate change will make recovery from eutrophication more difficult in shallow Danish Lake S??bygaard. Water (Switzerland) 8. doi:10.3390/w8100459
- Romero-Lankao, P., Smith, J.B., Davidson, D.J., Diffenbaugh, N.S., Kinney, P.L., Kirshen, P., Kovacs, P., Villers Ruiz, L., 2014. North America, in: Barros, V.R., Field, C.B., Dokken, D.J., Mastrandrea, M.D., Mach, K.J., Bilir, T.E., Chatterjee, M., Ebi, K.L., Estrada, Y.O., Genova, R.C., Girma, B., Kissel, E.S., Levy, A.N., MacCracken, S., Mastrandrea, P.R., White, L.L. (Eds.), Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 1439–1498.
- Rosegrant, M.W., Cai, X., Cline, S.A., 2002. World water and food to 2025: dealing with scarcity.
- Rosenberry, D.O., Winter, T.C., Buso, D.C., Likens, G.E., 2007. Comparison of 15 evaporation methods applied to a small mountain lake in the northeastern

USA. J. Hydrol. 340, 149-166. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2007.03.018

Scheffer, M., 1998. Ecology of Shallow Lakes. Chapman and Hall.

- Scheffer, M., Hosper, S., Meijer, M.-L., Moss, B., Jeppesen, E., 1993. Alternative equilibria in shallow lakes. TREE 8, 257–278.
- Schölkopf, B., Bartlett, P., Smola, A., Williamson, R., 1998. Support vector regression with automatic accuracy control, in: Niklasson, L., Bodén, M., Ziemke, T. (Eds.), ICANN 98. Springer, London, p. 111–116.
- Seçmen, Ö., Leblebici, E., 1997. Türkiye'nin sulak alan bitkileri ve bitki örtüsü. Ege Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Yayınları, İzmir.
- Sellami, H., Benabdallah, S., La Jeunesse, I., Vanclooster, M., 2016. Quantifying hydrological responses of small Mediterranean catchments under climate change projections. Sci. Total Environ. 543, 924–936. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.07.006
- Sener, E., Davraz, A., Sener, S., 2010. Investigation of Aksehir and Eber lakes (SW Turkey) coastline change with multitemporal satellite images. Water Resour. Manag. 24, 727–745. doi:10.1007/s11269-009-9467-5
- Serpa, D., Nunes, J.P., Santos, J., Sampaio, E., Jacinto, R., Veiga, S., Lima, J.C., Moreira, M., Corte-Real, J., Keizer, J.J., Abrantes, N., 2015. Impacts of climate and land use changes on the hydrological and erosion processes of two contrasting Mediterranean catchments. Sci. Total Environ. 538, 64–77. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.08.033
- Shrestha, M.K., Recknagel, F., Frizenschaf, J., Meyer, W., 2017. Future climate and land uses effects on flow and nutrient loads of a Mediterranean catchment in South Australia. Sci. Total Environ. 2–9. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.02.197
- Smith, V.H., Bierman Jr., V.J., Jones, B.L., Havens, K.E., 1995. Historical trends in the Lake Okeechobee ecosystem. IV. Nitrogen:phosphorus ratios, cyanobacterial dominance, and nitrogen fixation potential. Arch. fuer Hydrobiol. Suppl. 107, 71–88.
- Sollie, S., Janse, J.H., Mooij, W.M., Coops, H., Verhoeven, J.T.A., 2008. The contribution of marsh zones to water quality in Dutch shallow lakes: A modeling study. Environ. Manage. 42, 1002–1016. doi:10.1007/s00267-008-9121-7

Søndergaard, M., Liboriussen, L., Pedersen, A.R., Jeppesen, E., 2008. Lake

restoration by fish removal: Short- and long-term effects in 36 Danish lakes. Ecosystems 11, 1291–1305. doi:10.1007/s10021-008-9193-5

- Stefanidis, K., Papastergiadou, E., 2013. Effects of a long term water level reduction on the ecology and water quality in an eastern Mediterranean lake. Knowl. Manag. Aquat. Ecosyst. 5. doi:10.1051/kmae/2013072
- Stonevicius, E., Taminskas, J., 2007. Lake Zuvintas water quality analysis employing PCLake model. Ekologija 53, 51–55.
- Taranu, Z.E., Gregory-Eaves, I., 2008. Quantifying relationships among phosphorus, agriculture, and lake depth at an inter-regional scale. Ecosystems 11, 715–725.
- Tavşanoğlu, Ü.N., Çakiroğlu, A.İ., Erdoğan, Ş., Meerhoff, M., Jeppesen, E., Beklioglu, M., 2012. Sediments, not plants, offer the preferred refuge for Daphnia against fish predation in Mediterranean shallow lakes: an experimental demonstration. Freshw. Biol. 57, 795–802. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2427.2012.02745.x
- TEEB, 2010. The Economics of Ecosystems and Biodiversity: Mainstreaming the Economics of Nature: A Synthesis of the Approach, Conclusions and Recommendations of TEEB.
- Thompson, J.R., Crawley, A., Kingston, D.G., 2015. GCM-related uncertainty for river flows and inundation under climate change: the Inner Niger Delta. Hydrol. Sci. J. 6667, 02626667.2015.1117173. doi:10.1080/02626667.2015.1117173
- Tillmanns, A.R., Wilson, A.E., Pick, F.R., Sarnelle, O., 2008. Meta-analysis of cyanobacterial effects on zooplankton population growth rate: species-specific responses. Fundam. Appl. Limnol. / Arch. für Hydrobiol. 171, 285–295. doi:10.1127/1863-9135/2008/0171-0285
- Tilman, D., Fargione, J., Wolff, B., Antonio, C.D., Dobson, A., Howarth, R., Schindler, D., Schlesinger, W.H., Simberloff, D., Swackhamer, D., 2001. Forecasting Agriculturally Driven Environmental Change. Am. Assoc. fo rthe Adv. Sci. 292, 281–284. doi:10.1126/science.1057544
- Tolonen, K.T., Hämäläinen, H., Lensu, A., Meriläinen, J.J., Palomäki, A., Karjalainen, J., 2014. The relevance of ecological status to ecosystem functions and services in a large boreal lake. J. Appl. Ecol. 51, 560–571. doi:10.1111/1365-2664.12245
- Trolle, D., Elliott, J.A., Mooij, W.M., Janse, J.H., Bolding, K., Hamilton, D.P.,

Jeppesen, E., 2014. Advancing projections of phytoplankton responses to climate change through ensemble modelling. Environ. Model. Softw. 61, 371–379. doi:10.1016/j.envsoft.2014.01.032

- Trolle, D., Hamilton, D.P., Hipsey, M.R., Bolding, K., Bruggeman, J., Mooij, W.M., Janse, J.H., Nielsen, A., Jeppesen, E., Elliott, J.A., Makler-Pick, V., Petzoldt, T., Rinke, K., Flindt, M.R., Arhonditsis, G.B., Gal, G., Bjerring, R., Tominaga, K., Hoen, J., Downing, A.S., Marques, D.M., Fragoso, C.R., Søndergaard, M., Hanson, P.C., 2011a. A community-based framework for aquatic ecosystem models. Hydrobiologia 683, 25–34. doi:10.1007/s10750-011-0957-0
- Trolle, D., Hamilton, D.P., Pilditch, C.A., Duggan, I.C., Jeppesen, E., 2011b. Predicting the effects of climate change on trophic status of three morphologically varying lakes: Implications for lake restoration and management. Environ. Model. Softw. 26, 354–370. doi:10.1016/j.envsoft.2010.08.009
- Trolle, D., Jørgensen, T.B., Jeppesen, E., 2008a. Predicting the effects of reduced external nitrogen loading on the nitrogen dynamics and ecological state of deep Lake Ravn, Denmark, using the DYRESM-CAEDYM model. Limnologica 38, 220–232. doi:10.1016/j.limno.2008.05.009
- Trolle, D., Nielsen, A., Rolighed, J., Thodsen, H., Andersen, H.E., Karlsson, I.B., Refsgaard, J.C., Olesen, J.E., Bolding, K., Kronvang, B., Søndergaard, M., Jeppesen, E., 2015. Projecting the future ecological state of lakes in Denmark in a 6 degree warming scenario. Clim. Res. 64, 55–72. doi:10.3354/cr01278
- Trolle, D., Skovgaard, H., Jeppesen, E., 2008b. The Water Framework Directive: Setting the phosphorus loading target for a deep lake in Denmark using the 1D lake ecosystem model DYRESM–CAEDYM. Ecol. Modell. 219, 138–152. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2008.08.005
- Truchy, A., Angeler, D.G., Sponseller, R.A., Johnson, R.K., McKie, B.G., 2015. Linking biodiversity, ecosystem functioning and services, and ecological resilience: Towards an integrative framework for improved management. Adv. Ecol. Res. 53, 55–96. doi:10.1016/bs.aecr.2015.09.004
- TÜBİVES, 2016. Turkish Plants Data Service [WWW Document]. URL http://www.tubives.com/
- TÜİK, 2013. Turkish Statistical Institute. Database for agricultural statistics [WWW Document]. URL http://www.tuik.gov.tr/ (accessed 5.20.13).
- Turner, A.M., Chislock, M.F., 2014. Blinded by the stink : Nutrient enrichment

impairs the perception of predation risk by freshwater snails by the stink : Nutrient enrichment impairs the perception of predation risk freshwater snails by 20, 2089–2095.

- USDA-Soil Conservation Service, 1972. Soil Series of the United States, Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands: Their taxonomic classification. Supplement to Agricultural Handbook No. 436. Washington, DC.
- Utermöhl, H., 1958. Zur Vervolkommnung deer quantitativen Phytoplankton-Methodik. Mitteilungen der Int. Vereinigung der Theor. und Angew. Limnol. 5, 567–596.
- Van Liere, L., Janse, J., 1992. Restoration and resilience to recovery of the Lake Loosdrecht ecosystem in relation to its phosphorus flow. Hydrobiologia 233, 95–104.
- Vapnik, V., 1995. The Nature of Statistical Learning Theory. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Visser, P.M., Ibelings, B.W., Bormans, M., Huisman, J., 2015. Artificial mixing to control cyanobacterial blooms: a review. Aquat. Ecol. doi:10.1007/s10452-015-9537-0
- von Wachenfeldt, E., Tranvik, L.J., 2008. Sedimentation in boreal lakes The role of flocculation of allochthonous dissolved organic matter in the water column. Ecosystems 11, 803–814. doi:10.1007/s10021-008-9162-z
- Wada, Y., Wisser, D., Eisner, S., Flörke, M., Gerten, D., Haddeland, I., Hanasaki, N., Masaki, Y., Portmann, F.T., Stacke, T., Tessler, Z., Schewe, J., 2013. Multimodel projections and uncertainties of irrigation water demand under climate change. Geophys. Res. Lett. 40, 4626–4632. doi:10.1002/grl.50686
- Wagner, P.D., Bhallamudi, S.M., Narasimhan, B., Kantakumar, L.N., Sudheer, K.P., Kumar, S., Schneider, K., Fiener, P., 2016. Dynamic integration of land use changes in a hydrologic assessment of a rapidly developing Indian catchment. Sci. Total Environ. 539, 153–164. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.08.148
- Wallsten, M., 1989. The effects of increased waterlevel on aquatic macr-phytes. J. Aquat. Plant Manag. 27, 32–37.
- Wei, T., Viliam, S., 2016. corrplot: Visualization of a Correlation Matrix.
- Wetzel, R.G., 2001. Limnology: Lake and River Ecosystems, Third edit. ed. Academic Press.

- Wilby, R.L., Harris, I., 2006. A framework for assessing uncertainties in climate change impacts: Low-flow scenarios for the River Thames, UK. Water Resour. Res. 42, 1–10. doi:10.1029/2005WR004065
- Williamson, C.E., Saros, J.E., Vincent, W.F., Smol, J.P., 2009. Lakes and reservoirs as sentinels, integrators, and regulators of climate change. Limnol. Oceanogr. 54, 2273–2282. doi:10.4319/lo.2009.54.6\_part\_2.2273
- Wilson, A.E., Sarnelle, O., Tillmanns, A.R., 2006. Effects of cyanobacterial toxicity and morphology on the population growth of freshwater zooplankton: Meta-analyses of laboratory experiments. Limnol. Oceanogr. 51, 1915–1924. doi:10.4319/lo.2006.51.4.1915
- Wischmeier, W.H., Smith, D.D., 1978. Predicting rainfall erosion losses: a guide to conservation planning., in: Agriculture Handbook. US Department of Agriculture, Washington, DC.
- Wood, S., Sebastian, K., Scherr, S.J., 2001. Pilot Analysis of Global Ecosystems: Agroecosystems. Washington, D.C.
- Wösten, J.H.M., 2000. The HYPRES database of hydraulic properties of European soils. Adv. GeoEcol. 32, 135–143.
- WWF, 2010. Türkiyenin Yarınları Projesi Sonuç Raporu.
- WWF, Zoological Society of London, Stockholm Resilience Centre, Global Footprint Network, Stockholm Environmnetal Institute, Metabolic, 2016. Living Planet Report 2016: Risk and resilience in a new era.
- Xu, M., Dong, X., Yang, X., Wang, R., Zhang, K., Zhao, Y., Davidson, T.A., Jeppesen, E., 2017. Using palaeolimnological data and historical records to assess long-term dynamics of ecosystem services in typical Yangtze shallow lakes (China). Sci. Total Environ. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.01.118
- Yachi, S., Loreau, M., 1999. Biodiversity and ecosystem productivity in a fluctuating environment: the insurance hypothesis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 96, 1463–1468. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.4.1463
- Yarar, A., Onucyıldız, M., Copty, N.K., 2009. Modelling level change in lakes using neuro-fuzzy and artificial neural networks. J. Hydrol. 365, 329–334. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2008.12.006
- Yeğen, V., Balık, S., Bostan, H., Uysal, R., Bilçen, E., 2006. Recent Status of Fish Faunas in Some Lakes and Dams in Lakes Region, in: I. Balıklandırma ve Rezervuar Yönetimi Sempozyumu, 7-9 Şubat 2006, Antalya. pp. 129–140.

- Yi, Y., Yang, Z., Zhang, S., 2011. Ecological risk assessment of heavymetals in sediment and human health risk assessment of heavy metals in fishes in the middle and lower reaches of the Yangtze River basin. Environ. Pollut. 159, 2575–2585.
- Zhuang, W., Gao, X., 2014. Integrated assessment of heavy metal pollution in the surface sediments of the Laizhou Bay and the coastal waters of the Zhangzi Island, China: Comparison among typical marine sediment quality indices. PLoS One 9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0094145

## APPENDIX A

	Species	
Alucoceria granulata	Jaaginema sp.	Peridinium sp.
Asterionella sp.	Kricheniella sp.	Pediastrum simplex
Anabaena sp.	Melosira varians	Phacus sp.
Ceratium sp.	Merismopedia glauca	Phormidium sp.
Closterium aciculare	Merismopedia sp.	Planktothrix sp.
Closterium sp.	Monoraphidium arcuatum	Plantothrix agardii
Cryptomonas sp.	Monoraphidium contortum	Rhicospenia sp.
Cyanophyta	Monoraphidium komarkovae	Rhicospenia curvata
Cyclotella sp.	Monoraphidium sp.	Rhodomonas sp
Cyclotella ocellata	Monorphidium irregulare	Rhopalodia gibba
Coconeis sp.	Mougeotia sp.	Scenedesmus dimorphus
Coconeis placentula	Navicula sp.	Scenedesmus sp.
Crucigenia tetrapedia	Nitzschia acicularis	Spirulina sp.
Dinobryon divergens	Nitzschia palea	Staurastrum sp.
Euglena sp.	Nitzschia sp.	Synedra sp.
Golenkinia radiata	Oocyctis sp.	Synedra ulna
Gomphonema sp.	Pediastrum duplex	Tetraedron sp.
Gomphonema truncatum	Pediastrum sp.	Tabellaria sp.
Gymnodinium sp.	Pediastrum tetras	Tetraedron minimum
Gyrosigma sp.	Peridiniopsis sp.	
Gyrosigma acuminatum	Peridinium cunningtoni	

**Table A.1.** List of Phytoplakton species recorded in Lake Beyşehir throughout sampling period.

Zooplankton genus			
Asplancha	Diaphanosoma		
Bosmina	Calanoid copepod		
Cyploploid copepod	Rotaria		
Daphnia	Herpet		
Diaphanosoma	Euchlanis		
Keratella	Filinia		
Nauplii	Ascomorpha		
Polyarthra	Leptodora		
Trichocerca	Pompolyx		
Ceriodaphnia	Hexarthra		

**Table A.2.** List of Zooplankton genus recorded in Lake Beyşehir throughout the sampling period.

Macrophyte species	2010	2011
Ceratophyllum sp.	1	1
Myriophyllum spicatum	1	1
Myriophyllum verticillatum	1	1
N. lutea	1	
Najas sp.	1	1
Najas marina	1	1
Polygonum sp	1	
Potamageton lucens	1	1
Potamageton nodosus	1	
Potamageton pectinatus	1	
Potamageton perfoliatus	1	1
Potamageton salicifolius	1	
Potamageton sp.	1	1
Potamageton gramineus	1	
Utricularia australis	1	
C. demersum		1

**Table A.3.** List of macrophytes species recorded in Lake Beyşehir throughout the sampling period.

## **APPENDIX B**

Crop	Year	Month	Day	Operation	Detail
	1	2	15	Fertilizer application	30 kg N/ha
Winter	1	3	31	Fertilizer application	30 kg N/ha
wheat	1	7	10	Harvest and kill operation	
and	1	10	15	Tillage operation	Moldboard Plow 2-way 4-6b
Winter barley	1	11	8	Fertilizer application	60 kg P/ha
	1	11	9	Fertilizer application	30 kg N/ha
	1	11	10	Sowing	
Chick peas	1	3	10	Fertilizer application	70 kg P/ha
	1	3	11	Fertilizer application	25 kg N/ha
	1	3	25	Sowing	
	1	7	15	Harvest and kill operation	
	1	11	15	Tillage operation	Moldboard Plow 2-way 4-6b
	1	3	5	Fertilizer application	30 kg P/ha
	1	3	6	Fertilizer application	170 kg N/ha
	1	3	15	Sowing	
Sugar beet	1	5	1	Auto irrigation initialized	
Sugar beet	1	10	1	Harvest and kill operation	
	1	10	2	Tillage operation	Moldboard Plow 2-way 4-6b
	1	11	1	Fertilizer application	60 kg P/ha
	1	11	11	Tillage operation	Moldboard Plow 2-way 4-6b

**Table B.1.** Management operations for the dominant crop types in the catchment.N: Nitrogen, P:Phosphorus.

	Μ	IPI	Had	GEM
Months	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5
Jan	1.8	2.7	3.2	4.7
Feb	2.2	3.0	3.3	4.1
Mar	1.9	2.6	2.4	3.9
Apr	1.1	2.2	2.8	3.6
May	1.5	2.4	2.7	3.5
Jun	1.6	3.1	2.2	3.3
Jul	1.5	2.8	3.7	5.3
Aug	1.1	2.5	3.1	4.6
Sep	0.9	1.9	2.9	3.8
Oct	0.9	2.0	2.5	3.2
Nov	1.7	2.3	2.8	4.2
Dec	1.5	2.1	1.8	3.1

**Table B.2.** Monthly temperature (°C) increase in the climate change scenarios.

**Table B.3.** Monthly precipitation change (mm) in the climate change scenarios.

	М	IPI	HadGEM	
Months	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5
Jan	-4	-6	2	13
Feb	-4	-5	-6	-1
Mar	-2	-10	-1	-3
Apr	-8	-16	8	-4
May	-11	-21	2	8
Jun	-2	-11	3	7
Jul	-6	-6	-1	-1
Aug	-3	-3	-5	-6
Sep	-3	-2	-4	-6
Oct	16	10	11	-1
Nov	-12	-14	-2	-7
Dec	4	2	4	-6
Sum	-35	-82	11	-6

SWAT Parameter	SWAT Parameter definition	Unit	Fitted parameters	Default parameters	Recommended ranges*	Mediterranean ranges
SNO50COV	Snow water equivalent that corresponds to 50% snow cover	%	0.3	0.5	0-1	
SNOCOVMX	Minimum snow water content that corresponds to 100% snow cover	mm H <sub>2</sub> O	418.58	1	0-500	
SOL_BD	Moist bulk density	mg m <sup>-3</sup>	0.9 - 2.09	1.39-1.72	0.9-2.5	0.1ª, 1.14 <sup>c</sup> , 1.15- 1.44 <sup>d</sup>
SOL_Z	Depth from soil surface to bottom of layer	mm	24.7 - 445	25.4-300	0-3500	500 <sup>b</sup>
SOL_AWC	Available water capacity of the soil layer	mm H <sub>2</sub> O mm <sup>-1</sup> soil	0-0.26	0-0.16	0-1	0.083-0.166 <sup>a</sup> , 0.22 <sup>b</sup> , 0.03-0.14 <sup>d</sup> , 0.06-0.11 <sup>e</sup>
CH_K2	Effective hydraulic conductivity in main channel	mm hour-1	0 - 135	0	-0.01- 500	
CH_N2	Manning's "n" value for the main channel		0.01 - 0.29	0.014	-0.01- 0.3	0.05 <sup>b</sup> , 0.034 <sup>c</sup> , 0.17 <sup>e</sup>
ALPHA_BNK	Baseflow alpha factor for bank storage	Days	0.04 - 0.89	0	0-1	
HRU_SLP	Average slope steepness	m m <sup>-1</sup>	0-0.59	0-0.59	0-1	
ESCO	Soil evaporation compensation factor		0.4 - 0.95	0.95	0-1	0.21 <sup>a</sup> , 0.95 <sup>b</sup> , 0.86 <sup>c</sup> , 0.89 <sup>e</sup> , 0.01-1 <sup>f</sup>
GWQMN	Threshold depth of water in the shallow aquifer required for return flow to occur	mm H <sub>2</sub> 0	211 - 4241	1000	0-5000	4925 <sup>a</sup> , 124.3 <sup>c</sup> , 700 <sup>d</sup> , 1202 <sup>e</sup> , 0- 1000 <sup>f</sup>
GW_REVAP	Groundwater revap coefficient		0.02 - 0.16	0.02	0.02-0.2	0.038 <sup>a</sup> , 0.13 <sup>c</sup> , 0.05 <sup>d</sup> , 0.09 <sup>e</sup> , 0.02- 0.2 <sup>f</sup>
RCHRG_DP	Deep aquifer percolation fraction		0.05 - 0.47	0.05	0-1	0.02-0.076 <sup>a</sup> , 0.62 <sup>c</sup> , 0.33 <sup>e</sup> , 0-1 <sup>f</sup>
GW_DELAY	Groundwater delay	Days	0.37 – 499	31	0-500	5.5-55 <sup>a</sup> , 50 <sup>b</sup> , 65 <sup>c</sup> , 60 <sup>d</sup> , 1.8-6 <sup>e</sup> , 0-500 <sup>f</sup>
CN2	SCS runoff curve number		25 - 98	35-92	25-98	53-75 <sup>a</sup> , 71-86 <sup>b</sup> ,

**Table B.4.** Fitted parameter values after hydrological calibration of the model. Basin parameters were fixed for each sub-catchment, while the other parameters differed between all sub-basins.

<sup>25-85<sup>d</sup></sup> <sup>a</sup> Panagopoulos et al., 2014, <sup>b</sup> Akiner & Akkoyunlu, 2012, <sup>c</sup> Güngör & Göncü, 2013, <sup>d</sup> Ertürk et al., 2014, <sup>e</sup> Molina-Navarro et al., 2014, <sup>f</sup> Malagò et al., 2016, <sup>\*</sup>Abbaspour 2013

# **Table B.5.** Key papers addressing the effects of climate change on water availability in the Mediterranean basin.

Study	Model and Scenarios	Study site	Key results
1-Milano et al 2013	Model: Water Balance Model Four GCMs (CSIRO-Mk3.0, HadCM3, ECHAM5/MPI-OM, CNRM-CM3) with A2 emission scenario Water use: "Business as usual", improved water efficiency in irrigated areas	(Locaton/Area/Freeipitation) Mediterranean basin/Spain-France- Italy-Slovenia-Croatia-Bosnia and Herzegovina-Montenegro-Albania- Greece-Turkey-Malta-Cyprus-Syria- Lebanon-Israel-Egypt-West Bank- Gaza Strip-Libya-Tunisia-Algeria- Morocco/1,500,000 km <sup>2</sup> /50-1000 mm	<ul> <li>By 2050, a 30-50% decline in water availability is predicted.</li> <li>Total water withdrawal is expected to double in the southern and eastern Mediterranean region.</li> <li>Efficiency of water distribution networks decreases water stress.</li> </ul>
<b>2-</b> Koutroulis et al 2013	Model: SAC-SMA rainfall- runoff model Scenarios: Three GCMs (CNCM3, ECHAM, IPSL) and ensembles of RCMs with B1,A2, A1B emission scenario	Crete/Greece/8265 km <sup>2</sup> /934 mm	<ul><li>Estimated water deficit predicted to increase by 10-74% in the climate change scenarios.</li><li>Scenarios show that the future water availability cannot meet the current demand.</li></ul>
<b>3-</b> Kalogeropoulos et al 2013	SWAT model: Climate scenarios: Combination of T increase by 1-2-3 C and precipitation decrease by 5-10%	Afrouses catchment/Greece/12.9 km <sup>2</sup> /570 mm	<ul> <li>Scenarios testing only temperature demonstrate a negligible effect on runoff.</li> <li>A 3 °C temperature increase and a 10% precipitation decrease result in a 14.3% reduction of runoff.</li> </ul>
<b>4-</b> Ertürk et al 2014	Model: SWAT Scenarios: ECHAM5-r3, IPSL, CNRM and HADCM3-Q0 GCMs were downscaled using RCA3 RCM	Small catchment in Köyceğiz-Dalyan Lagoon Catchment/Turkey/69 km²/NA	<ul> <li>Climate change scenarios display an increased number of water-stressed days.</li> <li>Aquifer storage, soil water storage, evaporation, and water yield will decrease.</li> <li>Baseflow decreases up to 80%.</li> </ul>
5-Smiatek et al 2014	Model: WASIM Scenarios: HadCM3 GCM with A1B emission scenario	Upper catchment of Jordan river/Lebanon-Israel-Syria border/863 km <sup>2</sup> /590.3 mm	<ul> <li>A 12% reduction of runoff for 2030-2060 and a 26% reduction for 2070-2099 are predicted.</li> <li>Discharge decrease related to reduced number of years with high flow.</li> <li>Higher elevation regions will be exposed to higher reductions in flow.</li> </ul>
<b>6-</b> López- Moreno et al 2014	Model: RHESS Scenarios: Twelve RCMs (ENSEMBLES project) Land use scenario: Shrubs shift to evergreen needle forest	The Upper Aragón River/Spain/2181km²/800-1500 mm	<ul> <li>Combined effects of increase in forest cover and climate change scenarios reduce the flow by 29.6%.</li> <li>Marked decrease in runoff in all months except January and February.</li> <li>Most extreme trends in warming expected to occur in summer, making it difficult to meet the current water demand.</li> </ul>

## Table B.5. (continued)

Study	Model and Scenarios	Study site (Location/Area/Precipitation)	Key results
<b>7-M</b> olina- Navarro et al 2014	Model: SWAT and Vollenweider empirical model Scenarios: Climate scenarios were generated by the Spanish Meteorological Service with B1, A1B, B2 emission scenarios Land use: Land abandonment, aridity, fertilization reduction, agricultural expansion, rotation of winter barley and peas, increase of cunflower	Tagus river basin/Spain/88 km²/600 mm	<ul> <li>Climate change scenarios show reductions in river flow of up to 48.7%.</li> <li>Increased surface flow and decreased groundwater level occur.</li> <li>Impacts of climate change are more prominent than those of land use change.</li> </ul>
8-Serpa et al 2015	Model: SWAT Scenarios: ECHAM5 GCM with A1B and B1 emission scenarios Land use: Decrease in agricultural area	São Lourenço/Portugal/6.20 km <sup>2</sup> /900 mm Guadalupe/Portugal/4.49 km <sup>2</sup> /533 mm	<ul><li>Climate change scenarios demonstrate decreased stream flow in both catchments.</li><li>Reduction of agricultural areas results in increased stream flow.</li></ul>
<b>9-Sellami et al</b> 2016	Model: SWAT Scenarios: Four best GCMs (outputs of EU-FP6 ENSEMBLES) representing catchment A1B emission scenario	Thau catchment/South France/280 km <sup>2</sup> /600 mm Chiba catchment/Tunisia/200 km <sup>2</sup> /450 mm	<ul> <li>Decreased precipitation and increased temperatures lead to increased PET and drop in soil water content.</li> <li>Projected changes in water availability are higher in wet periods than in dry periods.</li> <li>Significant increase in low flow frequency.</li> </ul>



**Figure B.1.** Changes in average monthly discharges for the different climate scenarios. Baseline period covers 1971-2000, while future scenarios cover the period 2012-2099.

#### References

Abbaspour, K.C., 2013. SWAT-CUP 2012: SWAT calibration and uncertainty programs-A user manual. Dübendorf, Switzerland.

Akiner, M.E., Akkoyunlu, A., 2012. Modeling and forecasting river flow rate from the Melen Watershed, Turkey. J. Hydrol. 456, 121–129.

Ertürk, A., Ekdal, A., Gürel, M., Karakaya, N., Guzel, C., Gönenç, E., 2014. Evaluating the impact of climate change on groundwater resources in a small Mediterranean watershed. Sci. Total Environ. 499, 437–447.

Güngör, Ö., Göncü, S., 2013. Application of the soil and water assessment tool model on the Lower Porsuk Stream Watershed. Hydrol. Process. 27, 453–466.

Kalogeropoulos, K., and Chalkias, C., 2013. Modelling the impacts of climate change on surface runoff in small Mediterranean catchments: empirical evidence from Greece. Water Environ. J. 27, 505–513.

Koutroulis, A.G., Tsanis, I.K., Daliakopoulos, I.N., Jacob, D., 2013. Impact of climate change on water resources status: A case study for Crete Island, Greece. J. Hydrol. 479, 146-158.

López-Moreno, J.I., Zabalza, J., Vicente-Serrano, S.M., Revuelto, J., Gilaberte, M., Azorin-Molina, C., Morán-Tejeda, E., García-Ruiz, J.M., Tague, C., 2014. Impact of climate and land use change on water availability and reservoir management: Scenarios in the Upper Aragón River, Spanish Pyrenees. Sci. Total Environ. 493, 1222–1231.

Malagò, A., Efstathiou, D., Bouraoui, F., Nikolaidis, N. P., Franchini, M., Bidoglio, G., Kritsotakis, M., 2016. Regional scale hydrologic modeling of a karst-dominant geomorphology: The case study of the Island of Crete. J. Hydrol. 540, 64–81.

Milano, M., Ruelland, D., Fernandez, S., Dezetter, A., Fabre, J., Servat, E., Fritsch, J.-M., Ardoin-Bardin, S., Thivet, G., 2013. Current state of Mediterranean water resources and future trends under climatic and anthropogenic changes. Hydrol. Sci. J. 58, 498–518.

Molina-Navarro, E., Trolle, D., Martínez-Pérez, S., Sastre-Merlín, A., Jeppesen, E., 2014. Hydrological and water quality impact assessment of a Mediterranean limno-reservoir under climate change and land use management scenarios. J. Hydrol. 509, 354–366.

Panagopoulos, Y., Makropoulos, C., Gkiokas, A., Kossida, M., Evangelou, L., Lourmas, G., Michas, S., Tsadilas, C., Papageorgiou, S., Perleros, V., Drakopoulou, S., 2014. Assessing the cost-effectiveness of irrigation water management practices in water stressed agricultural catchments: the case of Pinios. Agric. Water Manag. 139, 31–42.

Sellami, H., Benabdallah, S., La Jeunesse, I., Vanclooster, M., 2016. Quantifying hydrological responses of small Mediterranean catchments under climate change projections. Sci. Total Environ. 543, 924–936.

Serpa, D., Nunes, J. P., Santos, J., Sampaio, E., Jacinto, R., Veiga, S., Lima, J.C, Moreira, M., Corte-Real, J., Keizar, J.J., Abrantes, N., 2015. Impacts of climate and land use changes on the hydrological and erosion processes of two contrasting Mediterranean catchments. Sci. Total Environ. 538, 64–77.

Smiatek, G., Kunstmann, H., Heckl, A., 2014. High-resolution climate change impact analysis on expected future water availability in the Upper Jordan catchment and the Middle East. J. Hydrometeorol. 15, 1517-1531.

#### **APPENDIX C**

### MODEL EVALUATION METRICS

#### Coefficient of Determination (R<sup>2</sup>)

 $R^2$  indicates the collinearity between observed and simulated values and it ranges between 0-1. Higher  $R^2$  values indicate high collinearity and less error variance. The equation is given below:

$$R^{2} = \frac{\left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_{i}^{obs} - y^{mean})(y_{i}^{sim} - \hat{y}^{mean})\right]^{2}}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_{i}^{obs} - y^{mean})^{2} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_{i}^{sim} - \hat{y}^{mean})^{2}}$$

where  $y_i^{obs}$  denotes i<sup>th</sup> observation,  $y_i^{sim}$  denotes i<sup>th</sup> simulated value,  $y^{mean}$  is the mean of the observed values,  $\hat{y}^{mean}$  is the mean of the simulated values, and n is the number of the total data points. The same notation is used for the metrics given below.

#### Nash-Sutcliffe model efficiency coefficient

NS coefficient (Nash and Sutcliffe, 1970) is a measure used mainly for the calibration efficiency of hydrological models and it ranges between  $-\infty$  to 1. While NS=1 represents the perfect match between observed and simulated values, NS<0 indicates unacceptable performance where the residual variance is greater than the data variance. The equation is given below:

$$NS = 1 - \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_i^{obs} - y_i^{sim})^2}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_i^{obs} - y^{mean})^2}$$

#### Per cent bias (PBIAS)

Per cent bias (PBIAS) measures if model overestimates/underestimates the observed values (Gupta et al., 1999). For a perfect model, PBIAS should be 0, while positive values indicate underestimation and negative values overestimation. It is formulated as:

$$PBIAS = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_i^{obs} - y_i^{sim}) * 100}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} y_i^{obs}}$$

#### Mean Absolute Error (MAE) and Root Mean Square Error (RMSE)

These metrics are scale dependent and the magnitude of the errors is linked with the magnitude of the data measured (Moriasi et al., 2007). They are formulated as:

$$MAE = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |y_i^{obs} - y_i^{sim}|$$
$$RMSE = \sqrt{\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_i^{obs} - y_i^{sim})^2}{n}}$$

#### References

Gupta, H. V., Sorooshian, S., Yapo, P. O., 1999. Status of automatic calibration for hydrologic models: Comparison with multilevel expert calibration. J. Hydrol. Eng. 4(2), 135-143.

Moriasi, D.N., Arnold, J.G., Liew, M.W. Van, Bingner, R.L., Harmel, R.D., Veith, T.L., 2007. Model Evaluation Guidelines for Systematic Quantification of Accuracy in Watershed Simulations. Transactions of ASABE 50, 885–900.

Nash, J. E., Sutcliffe, J. V., 1970. River flow forecasting through conceptual models: Part 1. A discussion of principles. J. Hydrol. 10(3), 282-290

## **APPENDIX D**



**Figure D.1.** Comparisons of the observed and bias-corrected simulated values for maximum temperature: (a) HadGEM model, (b) MPI model; and minimum temperature: (c) HadGEM model; (d) MPI model, for the period 1971-2000.



**Figure D.2.** Comparisons of long term monthly averages of observed and biascorrected simulated values for the period 1971-2000 for (a) maximum temperature; (b) minimum temperature.



**Figure D.3.** Comparisons of the observed and bias-corrected simulated values for precipitation (mm) for the period 1971-2000: (a) HadGEM model, (b) MPI model.



**Figure D.4.** Comparisons of long term monthly averages of observed and biascorrected simulated values for the period 1971-2000 for precipitation: (a) HadGEM model and (b) MPI model
## **APPENDIX E**

				Nitrate load SRP load (% Change) (% Change)			Chl-a (µg L <sup>-1</sup> )				Cyanobacteria biomass (mg m <sup>-3</sup> )			
							PCLake		GLM-AED		PCLake		GLM-AED	
Scenario	GCM	Land use	2030s	2060s	2030s	2060s	2030s	2060s	2030s	2060s	2030s	2060s	2030s	2060s
RCP 4.5	GFDL	Current	-12	-38	127	103	2.1	2.15	3.57	2.35	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01
RCP 4.5	GFDL	Consensus	-12	-44	133	102	2.09	2.12	3.36	2.08	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01
RCP 8.5	GFDL	Current	-38	-42	-11	-41	4.31	4.15	3.78	2.94	0.03	0.21	0.05	0.12
RCP 8.5	GFDL	Techno	-31	-36	24	-21	3.15	5.02	4.04	2.75	0.02	0.16	0.1	0.19
RCP 8.5	GFDL	Fragmented	-50	-54	-7	-35	2.84	5.67	3.35	2.85	0.02	0.17	0.08	0.15
RCP 4.5	HadGEM	Current	-12	-38	-37	-28	7.2	7.22	2.84	2.53	0.04	0.07	0.11	0.05
RCP 4.5	HadGEM	Consensus	-27	-54	-26	-38	4.75	5.9	2.6	2.29	0.04	0.06	0.11	0.18
RCP 8.5	HadGEM	Current	-11	-32	-23	-52	3	5.14	2.44	2.37	0.03	0.45	0.02	0.16
RCP 8.5	HadGEM	Fragmented	-16	-47	8	-36	6.04	6.8	2	2.58	0.03	0.15	0.02	0.21
RCP 8.5	HadGEM	Techno	18	-25	51	-13	4.51	4.59	2.72	2.64	0.02	0.33	0.02	0.19
RCP 4.5	IPSL	Current	-32	-35	-8	-50	2.11	3.93	3.16	2.87	0.02	0.19	0.01	0.13
RCP 4.5	IPSL	Consensus	-36	-32	4	-44	2.08	4.88	2.98	3	0.02	0.49	0.01	0.1
RCP 8.5	IPSL	Current	-42	-48	-38	-78	4.09	4.16	2.29	2.39	0.03	0.28	0.02	0.19
RCP 8.5	IPSL	Techno	-18	-44	5	-76	3.05	4.35	2.54	2.6	0.02	0.28	0.02	0.22
RCP 8.5	IPSL	Fragmented	-40	-60	-21	-81	2.92	3.66	2.18	2.61	0.03	0.11	0.02	0.21
RCP 4.5	MIROC	Current	-43	-33	-83	-70	3.96	4.25	2.34	2.13	0.21	0.29	0.14	0.02
RCP 4.5	MIROC	Consensus	-54	-51	-79	-74	5.33	5.09	2.15	2.2	0.17	0.26	0.15	0.17
RCP 8.5	MIROC	Current	-32	-46	-32	-73	2.35	4.38	2.36	2.45	0.02	0.33	0.04	0.13
RCP 8.5	MIROC	Fragmented	-25	-61	-13	-78	4.65	б	2.55	2.35	0.03	0.18	0.06	0.19
RCP 8.5	MIROC	Techno	2	-46	15	-73	2.53	3.25	2.42	2.29	0.02	0.2	0.04	0.19
RCP 4.5	MPI	Current	-22	-25	-24	-37	5.78	7.02	3.56	3.16	0.03	0.03	0.04	0.03
RCP 4.5	MPI	Consensus	-39	-40	-20	-27	3.52	5.16	3.18	2.96	0.03	0.03	0.04	0.03
RCP 8.5	MPI	Current	-20	-28	-34	-31	7.3	5.81	3.92	2.95	0.03	0.3	0.06	0.08
RCP 8.5	MPI	Fragmented	-19	-44	-10	-8	2.27	6.67	3.51	2.94	0.02	0.15	0.07	0.1
RCP 8.5	MPI	Techno	14	-21	20	25	2.27	6.67	4.01	3.16	0.02	0.15	0.07	0.12

**Table E.1.** Average future predictions for NO<sub>3</sub> load, SRP load, Chl-*a* and Cyanobacteria biomass for 2030s and 2060s.

	PCLake								
Scenario	Land use	TP		Т	N	Ch	1- <i>a</i>	Cyanobacteria	
		2030	2060	2030	2060	2030	2060	2030	2060
RCP 4.5	Baseline	0.0	0.8	0.3	0.9	0.4	0.6	2.0	5.0
RCP 8.5	Baseline	-0.1	1.7	-0.1	1.3	0.4	0.6	0.5	15.0
RCP 4.5	Consensus	0.2	0.7	0.0	0.5	0.2	0.5	1.5	7.5
RCP 8.5	Fragmented	0.0	0.7	-0.2	0.3	0.2	0.9	1.2	6.5
RCP 8.5	Techno	0.1	1.4	0.0	1.4	0.0	0.6	0.0	10.5
	GLM								
RCP 4.5	Baseline	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.1	-0.1	5	4
RCP 8.5	Baseline	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	-0.1	3	13
RCP 4.5	Consensus	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	-0.1	5	9
RCP 8.5	Fragmented	0.1	0.0	0.0	-0.1	-0.1	-0.1	4	16
RCP 8.5	Techno	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	-0.1	2	17

**Table E.2** Future changes in TP, TN, Chl-a and cyanobacteria compared tobaseline. Values indicate the fold change

# **CURRICULUM VITAE**

# PERSONAL INFORMATION

Surname, Name: Bucak, Tuba Nationality: Turkish (TC) Date and Place of Birth: 4 May 1986, Turkey Marital Status: Married Phone / Fax: +90 312 210 51 55 / +90 312 210 79 76 E-mail: tubabucak@gmail.com

### **EDUCATION**

Degree	Institution	Year of Graduation
MS	METU Biology Dept.	2011
BS	ITU Molecular Biology & Genetics	2008
High School	Kocaeli Anadolu Lisesi	2004

### WORK EXPERIENCE

Year	Place	Enrollment
2014-2017	Project:EU FP7-MARS (2014ABH67840004)	Research Assist.
2010-2013	Project: TÜBİTAK ÇAYDAG 110Y125.	Research Assist.
2010-2014	Project: EU FP7- REFRESH (244121)	Research Assist.

# LANGUAGE & COMPUTER SKILLS

# English: TOEFL IBT:99

R, Python

## LABORATORY SKILLS

DNA and protein isolation, DNA amplification, cDNA synthesis, cloning, DGGE, FISH, Northern &Western blotting, ELISA methods, culturing techniques, silver staining, water chemistry analysis, zooplankton identification

## HONOUR& AWARDS

AGU Travel Grant	2016
ULAKBIM TÜBİTAK Publication Award	2012
TÜBİTAK Scholarship for PhD Education	2011-2015
TÜBİTAK Scholarship for MSc Education	2008-2010
Ranked 2 <sup>nd</sup> among graduates of İTÜ Molecular Biology and Genetics	2008
İTÜ High Honour List	2006-2008

### PUBLICATIONS

**1.** Meryem Beklioğlu, **Tuba Bucak**, Jan Coppens, Gizem Bezirci, Ü. Nihan Tavşanoğlu, Eti E. Levi, Şeyda Erdoğan, Nur Filiz, Korhan Özkan, Arda Özen. Restoration of eutrophic lakes with fluctuating water Levels: A 20-year monitoring study of two inter-connected lakes. *Water* (2017). 9(22):127

**2. Tuba Bucak**, Dennis Trolle, Hans Estrup-Andersen, Hans Thodsen, Şeyda Erdoğan, Eti Ester Levi, Nur Filiz, Erik Jeppesen, Meryem Beklioğlu. Future water availability in the largest freshwater Mediterranean lake is at great risk as evidenced from simulations with the SWAT model. *Science of the Total Environment* (2017). 581-582: 413-425.

**3.** Erik Jeppesen, Sandra Brucet, Luigi Naselli-Flores, Eva Papastergiadou, Kostas Stefanidis, Tiina Noges, Peeter Noges, Jan Coppens, **Tuba Bucak**, Meryem Beklioğlu et al. Ecological impacts of global warming and water abstraction on lakes and reservoirs due to changes in water level and related changes in salinity. *Hydrobiologia* (2015). 750(1): 201-227.

**4.** Ülkü Nihan Tavşanoğlu, Sandra Brucet, Eti E. Levi, **Tuba Bucak**, Gizem Bezirci, Arda Özen, Liselotte S. Johansson, Erik Jeppesen & Meryem Beklioğlu.

Size-based diel migration of zooplankton in Mediterranean shallow lakes assessed from in situ experiments with artificial plants. *Hydrobiologia* (2015), 753: 47-59.

**5.** Ayşe İdil Çakıroğlu, Ü. Nihan Tavşanoğlu, Eti E. Levi, Thomas A. Davidson, **Tuba Bucak**, Arda Özen, Gürçay K. Akyıldız, Erik Jeppesen & Meryem Beklioğlu. Relatedness Between Contemporary Cladocera and Surface Sediment Sub-Fossil Cladocera Assemblages in Turkish Lakes. *Journal of Paleolimnology* (2014), 52:367–383.

**6.** Arda Özen, **Tuba Bucak**, Ülkü Nihan Tavşanoğlu, Ayşe İdil Çakıroğlu, Eti Ester Levi, Jan Coppens, Erik Jeppesen & Meryem Beklioğlu. Water level and fishmediated cascading effects on the microbial community in eutrophic warm shallow lakes: a mesocosm experiment. *Hydrobiologia* (2014), 740:25-35.

**7.** Eti E. Levi, A. İdil Çakıroğlu, **Tuba Bucak**, Bent V. Odgaard, Thomas A. Davidson, Erik Jeppesen & Meryem Beklioğlu. Similarity between contemporary vegetation and plant remains in the surface sediment in Mediterranean lakes. *Freshwater Biology* (2014), *59:724-736*.

**8. Tuba Bucak**, Ece Saraoğlu, Eti Ester Levi, Ü. Nihan Tavşanoğlu, A. İdil Çakıroğlu, Erik Jeppesen, Meryem Beklioğlu. The role of water level for macrophyte growth and trophic interactions in eutrophic Mediterranean shallow lakes: a mesocosm experiment with and without fish. *Freshwater Biology* (2012), 57:1631–1642.

### **REVIEWING EXPERIENCE**

- Turkish Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences
- Hydrobiologia
- Global Change Biology
- Hydrological Sciences Journal
- Inland Waters
- Environmental Monitoring and Assessment
- Chemistry and Ecology

### **EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES**

- Singing in the Ankara Polyphonic Choir (Alto)
- Playing violin, guitar, piano, alto recorder